# IN VIVO MODULATION OF INNATE IMMUNITY BY DIETARY

.

## SPICES AND HERBS

## THESIS

ŧ

.

Presented to the Graduate Council of Texas State University-San Marcos in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements

for the Degree

Master of SCIENCE

By

Christen E. Lester, B.S.

San Marcos, Texas August 2010

# COPYRIGHT

,

.

by

Christen Elizabeth Lester

August 2010

# DEDICATION

•I dedicate this thesis to my parents who have encouraged, supported and inspired me along the way.

r

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I'd like to thank everyone who supported me over the last two years and to those who directly contributed to the success of this project. I would especially like to acknowledge my peers and fellow members of the Molecular and Cellular Nutrition Lab at Texas State, Corey DeLeon, Trey Hutton, Deana Townsend, Lauren White and Nick Swift.

I would also like to thank my committee members, Dr. Robert McLean and Dr. Vatsala Maitin for their guidance and support. Finally, I want to thank my advisor Dr. Dhiraj Vattem for encouraging me to pursue this degree and for giving me the opportunity to be a part of your lab and this project.

This thesis was submitted on July 12, 2010.

Ł

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

|                    | Page  |
|--------------------|---|
| ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS   | V   |
| LIST OF TABLES     | X1  |
| LIST OF FIGURES    | xiv   |
| CHAPTER            |   |
| I. INTRODUCTION    | N TO THE STUDY1   |
| 1.1 Historical and | current use of natural products1                        |
| 1.2 Innate 1mmun   | ity3  |
| 1.3 Modulation of  | innate immunity by natural products7                    |
| 1.3.1              | Immunomodulation by root spices8                        |
| 1.3.2              | Immunomodulation by non-root spices9                    |
| 1.3.3              | Immunomodulation by Lamiaceae herbs10                   |
| 1.4 Use of inverte | brate models to study innate immunity13                 |
| 1.5 Methods and r  | naterials14   |
| 1.5.1              | Growth conditions and priming of Lumbricus terrestris14 |
| 1.5.2              | Treatment of <i>L. terrestris</i> 15                    |
| 1.5.3              | Ethanol extrusion of coelomocytes15                     |
| 1.5.4              | Total coelomocyte count assay16                         |
| 1.5.5              | Coelomocyte viability assay16                           |
| 1.5.6              | Differential coelomocyte count assay16                  |

| 1.5.7          | Phagocytosis assay17   |
|----------------|--|
| 1.5.8          | Respiratory burst activity assay17                                   |
| 1.5.9          | Nitric oxide production assay18                                      |
| 1.5.10         | Statistical Analysis19   |
| 1.6 Results    |  |
| 1.6.1          | Effect of spices on total coelomocyte count                          |
| 1.6.2          | Effect of spices on coelomocyte viability22                          |
| 1.6.3          | Effect of spices on relative neutrophil count25                      |
| 1.6.4          | Effect of spices on phagocytic activity                              |
| 1.6.5          | Effect of spices on respiratory burst activity                       |
| 1.6.6          | Effect of spices on nitric oxide production                          |
| 1.6.7          | Effect of herbs on total coelomocyte count                           |
| 1.6.8          | Effect of herbs on coelomocyte viability41                           |
| 1.6.9          | Effect of herbs on relative neutrophil count45                       |
| 1.6.10         | Effect of herbs on phagocytic activity49                             |
| 1.6.11         | Effect of herbs on respiratory burst activity53                      |
| 1.6.12         | Effect of herbs on nitric oxide production57                         |
| 1.7 Discussion | 61   |
| 1.7.1          | Overall effect of spices on innate immune parameters62               |
| 1.7            | .1.1 Overall effect of root spices on innate immune parameters       |
| 1.7            | .1.2 Overall effect of non-root spices on innate immune parameters   |
| 1.7.2          | Overall effect of herbs on innate immune parameters70                |
| 1.7            | .2.1 Overall effect of basil and oregano on innate immune parameters |

|      | 1.7                | 7.2.2 Overall effect of rosemary on innate immune parameters                                    |         |
|------|--------------------|---|---------|
|      | 1 '                | 7.2.3 Overall effect of sage on inpate immune parame  | eters74 |
| TT   |                    | TADY HEDDS AND SDICES ON  |         |
| 11.  | CYCLOPHOSPH        | IAMIDE INDUCED IMMUNOSUPPRESSION  | 76      |
|      | 2.1 Introduction   |   | 76      |
|      | 2.2 Methods        |   | 78      |
|      | 2.1.1              | Cyclophosphamide treatment  | 78      |
|      | 2.1.2              | Statistical Analysis  | 79      |
|      | 2.3 Results of her | b/spice CP study  | 79      |
|      | 2.3.1              | Effect of herb/spice treatment on total coelomocyte count in CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i>    | 79      |
| -    | 2.3.2              | Effect of herb/spice treatment on coelomocyte viability in CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i>      | 84      |
| i    | 2.3.3              | Effect of herb/spice treatment on relative neutrophil count in CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i>  | 88      |
|      | 2.3.4              | Effect of herb/spice treatment on phagocytic activity in CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i>        | 92      |
|      | 2.3.5              | Effect of herb/spice treatment on respiratory burst activity in CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i> | 96      |
|      | 2.3.6              | Effect of herb/spice treatment on nitric oxide production in CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i>    | 100     |
|      | 2.4 Discussion cy  | clophosphamide  | 104     |
| III. | DIETARY HERI       | B/SPICE COMBINATION STUDY   | 109     |
|      | 3.1 Introduction   |   | 109     |
|      | 3.2 Methods        |   | 110     |
|      | 3.2.1              | Combination treatment   | 110     |

|     | 3.2.2              | Statistical Analysis111  |
|-----|--------------------|--|
|     | 3.3 Results of con | mbination study111   |
|     | 3.3.1              | Effect of herb/spice combinations on<br>total coelomocyte count111       |
|     | 3.3.2              | Effect of herb/spice combinations on coelomocyte viability114            |
|     | 3.3.3              | Effect of herb/spice combinations on relative neutroph1 count            |
|     | 3.3.4              | Effect of herb/spice combinations on phagocytic activity                 |
|     | 3.3.5              | Effect of herb/spice combinations on respiratory burst activity          |
|     | 3.3.6              | Effect of herb/spice combinations on<br>nitric oxide production126       |
|     | 3.4 Discussion of  | f combination study129   |
|     | 3.4.1              | Overall effect of combinations on innate immune<br>parameters            |
| IV. | EFFECT OF DIE      | ETARY HERBS AND SPICES ON  |
|     | EXPRESSION C       | OF GENES RELEVANT TO INNATE  |
|     | IMMUNITY IN        | CAENORHABDITIS ELEGANS133  |
|     | 4.1 Introduction   | to Caenorhabditis elegans study133                                       |
|     | 4.1.1              | Use of <i>C. elegans</i> to study innate immunity133                     |
|     | 4.1.2              | Innate immunity in C. elegans  |
|     | 4.                 | 1.2.1 Physical components of innate immunity<br>in <i>C. elegans</i> 134 |
|     | 4.                 | 1.2.2 Innate 1mmune signaling pathways in C. elegans135                  |
|     | 4.                 | 1.2.3 TGF-β Signaling in <i>C. elegans</i> 135                           |
|     | 4.                 | 1.2.4 p38 MAPK signaling in <i>C. elegans</i> 137                        |
|     | 4.1                | 1.2.5 DAF-2/IGFR signaling in C. elegans139                              |

-----

|               | 4.1.2.6 Apoptosis and unfolded protein response (UPR) signaling in <i>C. elegans</i>       | 140 |
|---------------|--|-----|
| 4.2 Methods   | ·  | 143 |
| 4.2.1         | C. elegans growth conditions   | 143 |
| 4.2.2         | Treatment of C. elegans  | 144 |
| 4.2.3         | Imaging and quantification of gene expression  | 145 |
| 4.2.4         | Statistical Analysis   | 146 |
| 4.3 Results   | C. elegans   | 146 |
| 4.3.1         | Effect of dietary herbs and spices on <i>dbl-1</i> expression in <i>C. elegans</i>         | 146 |
| 4.3.2         | Effect of dietary herbs and spices on p38 MAPK signaling in <i>C. elegans</i>              | 148 |
| 4.3.3         | Effect of dietary herbs and spices on DAF-2/IGFR signaling in <i>C. elegans</i>            | 154 |
| 4.3.4         | Effect of dietary herbs and spices on apoptosis signaling in <i>C. elegans</i>             | 160 |
| 4.4 Discussi  | on <i>C. elegans</i>   | 164 |
| 4.4.1         | Overall effect of dietary herbs and spices on <i>dbl-1</i> expression in <i>C. elegans</i> | 164 |
| 4.4.2         | Overall effect of dietary herbs and spices on p38 MAPK signaling in <i>C. elegans</i>      | 166 |
| 4.4.3         | Overall effect of dietary herbs and spices on DAF-2/IGFR signaling in <i>C. elegans</i>    | 169 |
| 4.4.4         | Overall effect of dietary herbs and spices on apoptosis signaling in <i>C. elegans</i>     | 171 |
| 4.5 Future di | irections  | 173 |

• -

|                    | Future studies with L. terrestris     | 4.5.1 |
|--------------------|---------------------------------------|-------|
|                    | Future studies with C. elegans        | 4.5.2 |
| erbs and spices175 | Characterization of phytochemicals in | 4.5.3 |

# LIST OF TABLES

| Table Page  |
|---|
| 1: Effect of spices on total cell count (TCC) in <i>L. terrestris</i>                             |
| 2: Effect of spices on coelomocyte viability (CV) in <i>L. terrestris</i>                         |
| 3: Effect of spices on relative neutrophil count in <i>L. terrestris</i>                          |
| 4: Effect of spices on phagocytic activity (PA) of coelomocytes in<br>L. terrestris               |
| 5: Effect of spices on respiratory burst activity (RB) of coelomocytes<br>1n <i>L. terrestris</i> |
| 6: Effect of spices on nitric oxide production (NOx) in coelomic fluid<br>of <i>L. terrestris</i> |
| 7: Effect of herbs on total cell count (TCC) in <i>L. terrestris</i>                              |
| 8: Effect of herbs on coelomocyte viability (CV) in L. terrestris                                 |
| 9: Effect of herbs on relative neutrophil count (RNC) in L. terrestris                            |
| 10: Effect of herbs on phagocytic activity (PA) of coelomocytes in<br>L. terrestris               |
| 11: Effect of herbs on respiratory burst activity (RB) of coelomocytes<br>in <i>L. terrestris</i> |
| 12: Effect of herbs on nitric oxide production (NOx) in coelomic fluid of <i>L. terrestris</i>    |

| 13. Overall effect of spices on innate immune parameters in <i>L. terrestris</i>  |
|---|
| 14. Overall effect of root spices on innate immune parameters<br>in <i>L. terrestris</i>  |
| 15. Overall effect of non-root spices on innate immune<br>parameters in <i>L. terrestris</i>                                      |
| <ul><li>16. Overall effect of herbs on innate immune parameters</li><li>1n L. terrestris</li></ul>                                |
| 17. Overall effect of basıl and oregano on innate immune parameters in <i>L. terrestris</i>                                       |
| <ul><li>18. Effect of herbs/spices on total cell count (TCC) in</li><li>CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i></li></ul>                 |
| 19. Effect of herbs/spices on coelomocyte viability (CV)<br>in CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i>                                    |
| 20. Effect of herbs/spices on relative neutrophil count (RNC) in CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i>                                  |
| 21. Effect of herbs/spices on phagocytic activity (PA)<br>in CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i>                                      |
| <ul><li>22. Effect of herbs/spices on respiratory burst activity</li><li>(RB) in CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i></li></ul>        |
| 23. Effect of herbs/spices on nitric oxide production (NOx)<br>1n CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i>                                 |
| 24. Overall effect of cyclophosphamide (CP) on innate immune parameters in <i>L. terrestris</i>                                   |
| 25. Overall effect of dietary herbs and spices on innate<br>1mmune parameters in CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i>                  |
| 26. Overall effect of dietary herbs and spices on innate immune parameters in CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i> compared to control |

,

| 27. Effect of herb/spice combinations on total coelomocyte count (TCC) in <i>L. terrestris</i>            |
|---|
| 28. Effect of herb/spice combinations on coelomocytes viability (CV) in <i>L. terrestris</i>              |
| 29. Effect of herb/spice combinations on relative neutrophil count (RNC) in <i>L. terrestris</i>          |
| 30. Effect of herb/spice combinations on phagocytic activity (PA) of coelomocytes in <i>L. terrestris</i> |
| 31. Effect of herb/spice combinations on respiratory burst activity (RB) in <i>L. terrestris</i>          |
| 32. Effect of herb/spice combinations on nitric oxide production (NOx) in <i>L. terrestris</i>            |
| 33. Overall effect of herb/spice combinations on innate immune parameters in <i>L. terrestris</i>         |
| 34. Transgenic <i>C. elegans</i> strains used144  |
| 35. Effect of herbs and spices on <i>dbl-l</i> expression<br>in <i>C. elegans</i>                         |
| 36. Effect of herbs and spices on <i>tir-1</i> , <i>nsy-1</i> expression<br>in <i>C. elegans</i>          |
| 37. Effect of herbs and spices on nlp-29 and trx-1 expressionin C. elegans                                |
| 38. Effect of herbs and spices on <i>daf-2, sod-3</i> and <i>hsp16.2</i> expression in <i>C. elegans</i>  |
| 39. Effect of herbs and spices on <i>gst-4</i> and <i>isp-1</i> expression<br>in <i>C. elegans</i>        |
| 40. Effect of herbs and spices on <i>dyn-1</i> and <i>rme-8</i> in <i>C. elegans</i>                      |

| 41. ES7 | I's of genes | involved in | innate immunity | ' 1n <i>L</i> . | terrestris | 174 |  |
|---------|--------------|-------------|-----------------|-----------------|------------|-----|--|
|---------|--------------|-------------|-----------------|-----------------|------------|-----|--|

~

-

•

•

,

# LIST OF FIGURES

| Figure Page   |
|---|
| 1. Overall effect of spices on total coelomocyte count (TCC) in L. terrestris22                             |
| 2. Overall effect of spices on coelomocyte viability (CV) in <i>L. terrestris</i> 25                        |
| 3. Overall effect of spices on relative neutrophil count (RNC) in <i>L. terrestris</i>                      |
| 4. Overall effect of spices on total phagocytic activity (PA) in <i>L. terrestris</i>                       |
| 5. Overall effect of spices on respiratory burst activity (RB) in L. terrestris                             |
| 6. Overall effect of spices on nitric oxide (NOx) production in <i>L. terrestris</i>                        |
| 7. Overall effect of herbs on total coelomocyte count (TCC) in <i>L. terrestris</i> 41                      |
| 8. Overall effect of herbs on coelomocyte viability (CV) in <i>L. terrestris</i> 45                         |
| 9. Overall effect of spices on relative neutrophil count (RNC) in L. terrestris                             |
| 10. Overall effect of spices on total phagocytic activity (PA) in L. terrestris53                           |
| 11. Overall effect of spices on respiratory burst activity (RB) in L. terrestris                            |
| 12. Overall effect of spices on nıtric oxide (NOx) production in <i>L. terrestris</i>                       |
| 13. Metabolism of cyclophosphamide  |
| 14. Overall effect of herbs/spices on total coelomocyte count (TCC) in<br>CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i>   |
| 15. Overall effect of herbs/spices on coelomocyte viability (CV) in CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i>         |
| 16. Overall effect of herbs/spices on relative néutrophil count (RNC) in<br>CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i> |

| 17. Overall effect of herbs/spices on phagocytic activity (PA) in CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i>                                  |
|--|
| <ul><li>18. Overall effect of herbs/spices on respiratory burst activity</li><li>(RB) in CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i></li></ul> |
| <ul><li>19. Overall effect of herbs/spices on nitric oxide production</li><li>(NOx) in CP treated <i>L. terrestris</i></li></ul>   |
| 20. Overall effect of herb/spice combinations on total coelomocyte count (TCC) in <i>L. terrestris</i>                             |
| 21. Overall effect of herb/spice combinations on coelomocyte v1ability (CV) in <i>L. terrestris</i>                                |
| 22. Overall effect of herb/spice combinations on relative neutrophil count (RNC) in <i>L. terrestris</i>                           |
| 23. Overall effect of herb/spice combinations on total phagocytic activity (PA) in <i>L. terrestris</i>                            |
| 24. Overall effect of herb/spice combinations on respiratory burst (RB) activity in <i>L. terrestris</i>                           |
| <ul><li>25. Overall effect of herb/spice combinations on nitric oxide</li><li>(NOx) production in <i>L. terrestris</i></li></ul>   |
| 26. Innate immune signaling pathways in <i>C. elegans</i>  |
| 27. C. elegans model for studying innate immunity  |
| 28. Expression of <i>dbl</i> -1::GFP in <i>C. elegans</i> feeding on turmeric at varying concentrations                            |
| 29. Expression of <i>nlp</i> -29::GFP in <i>C. elegans</i> feeding on turmeric at varying concentrations                           |
| 30. Expression of <i>sod-3</i> ::GFP in <i>C. elegans</i> feeding on ginger at varying concentrations                              |

~1

| 31. Expression of <i>gst-4</i> ::GFP in <i>C. elegans</i> feeding on rosemary at varying concentrations                                    | 160 |
|--|-----|
| 32. Expression of <i>dyn</i> -1::GFP in <i>C. elegans</i> feeding on rosemary at varying concentrations                                    | 163 |
| 33. Overall fold change in <i>dbl-1</i> expression in <i>C. elegans</i>  | 166 |
| 34. Overall fold change in <i>tir-1</i> , <i>nsy-1</i> , <i>nlp-19</i> and <i>trx-1</i> expression in <i>C. elegans</i>                    | 168 |
| 35. Overall fold change in <i>daf-2</i> , <i>gst-4</i> , <i>isp-1</i> , <i>sod-3</i> and <i>hsp-16.2</i> expression in <i>C. elegans</i> . | 170 |
| 36. Overall fold change in <i>dyn-1</i> and <i>rme-8</i> expression in <i>C. elegans</i>   | 172 |

, .

į

2

.

## **CHAPTER I**

## **INTRODUCTION TO THE STUDY**

## **1.1** Historical and current use of natural products

Natural products such as dietary herbs and spices are considered to have formed the foundation of modern medicine.<sup>1-5</sup> It has been estimated that at least 50% or more of current pharmaceutical drugs available today are of plant based origin.<sup>1,5</sup> The use of natural products such as herbs and spices as therapeutic tools to promote health and manage disease is largely based on their health promoting effects documented in traditional medicine practiced by many ancient cultures.<sup>6-13</sup> Civilizations across the world have relied on natively grown plants for medicinal purposes for thousands of years. The use of herbs and spices has been estimated to have origins as far back as 5,000 BC in ancient Egypt.<sup>10,14</sup> During this time, Sumerians used herbal remedies of garlic, coriander, cumin and cinnamon to treat a variety of health conditions ranging from the common cold to gastrointestinal disorders and urinary tract infections.<sup>7,10,15</sup> The earliest organized literature about therapeutic benefits of herbs and spices comes from ancient, but still practiced, traditional Chinese and Indian medicine, and are centered on the use of natural products to promote health as well as prevent as manage disease.<sup>7,10,16</sup> Even today an estimated 80% the world's population relies on the use of natural products as the primary medicinal treatment, according to the World Health Organization.<sup>17</sup> In the United States

alone, approximately 38% of adults and 12% of children use complementary or alternative medicine, according to the National Institutes of Health (NIH) in 2007.<sup>18</sup>

The discovery of important bioactive compounds found in nature has had implications for the management of infectious disease and for the therapeutic treatment of a range of chronic diseases including cardiovascular and neurodegenerative disease as well as cancer, obesity, and diabetes mellitus.<sup>1,2,5</sup> Many well known and commonly used drugs such as aspirin, originally derived from bark of the White Willow tree (*Salix alba*), morphine derived from Poppy seeds (*Papaver somniferum*) and the cholesterol lowering statins derived from oyster mushrooms (*Pleurotus ostreatus*) are representative of the widespread use of natural products to manage health.<sup>7,19</sup>

Additionally, metabolites in plants are often highly bioactive and exhibit high specificity which may be a result of evolutionarily conserved molecular patterns on protein binding sites across different species facilitating a more targeted drug design modeled around them.<sup>5</sup> However, recent discoveries related to side effects and toxicity associated with the use of highly potent synthetic drugs and the development of multi-drug resistance in infectious pathogens due to indiscriminate use of antibiotics has resulted in a renewed interest in the use of natural products as novel therapeutic approaches to disease management.<sup>4,20,21</sup>

Though lacking in rigorous scientific credibility, it is generally agreed upon that the long history and widespread use of natural products such as herbs and spices as supplemental or complementary treatment may not be without merit. Epidemiologic data have consistently shown that diets high in plant foods, including dietary herbs and spices,

í

2

are inversely related to risk for chronic disease.<sup>22-25</sup> Specifically, consumption of diets high in plants has been associated with increased longevity and a decreased risk for developing cardiovascular disease, obesity, cancer, and Alzheimer's disease.<sup>22,26,27</sup> It is believed that the health benefits associated with dietary herbs and spices may be in part due to the presence of bioactive phytochemicals.<sup>13,26,28</sup> Herbs and spices generally are concentrated sources of a variety of plant secondary metabolites including phenolic compounds, carotenoids, saponins, and alkaloids. Many of these phytochemicals because of their chemical structure and electrochemical properties can function by modulating the intracellular redox environment by stabilizing free radicals and by increasing the activity and/or expression of important antioxidant enzymes.<sup>24,29-31</sup> Additionally, certain phytochemicals can interact with cell surface receptors, proton pumps and important signaling pathways mediated by their ligands as many share structural similarities with hormones and neurotransmitters. The ability of these phytochemicals to modulate biologically important pathways is believed to be responsible for their many observable properties such as antioxidant, antimicrobial, antiviral, and anti-inflammatory activity.<sup>29-</sup> 31

### **1.2** Innate immunity

Among the many benefits of dietary herbs and spices, the ability to modulate the innate immunological properties has received renewed attention recently.<sup>32,33</sup> The innate immune system is often described as the first line of defense against modified self and non-self (foreign) entities such as viruses, bacteria, parasites and their associated metabolites.<sup>32,34-37</sup> Innate immunity is phylogenetically conserved between species and is a rapid, consistent, non-specific and non-anticipatory system.<sup>34,38</sup> It is comprised of

anatomic and physiological barriers as well as cellular and humoral components, which collectively serve to protect the integrity of the host.<sup>39</sup> A key role of the innate immune response involves the detection, uptake and destruction of altered or non-self threats to the organism via phagocytosis.<sup>40</sup> This primordial system, which has been estimated to have evolved more than 700 million years ago, is efficiently executed primarily by macrophages and neutrophils as well as the humoral components secreted by them.<sup>41,42</sup> Because challenges to the immune system are presented on regular and continual bases, survival and overall health is dependent upon the ability of the organism to rapidly recognize and eliminate challenges using the humoral and cellular components of the innate immune system.

Though evolutionarily primitive, new discoveries into identifying the cellular and humoral components of the innate immune system have been made continuously and have been found to be remarkably conserved among many species.<sup>34,38</sup> An important distinction between the innate and adaptive branches of the immune system is the ability and efficiency, or diversity, of non-self recognition by cellular and humoral components of the innate immune system, which is mediated by constant, predetermined cell surface receptor specificities.<sup>35,40</sup> The number of non-self epitopes that can be recognized by pattern recognition receptors (PRR's) such as the toll-like receptors (TLR) are coded by genes that follow germ-line inheritance.<sup>34,35,43</sup> Conversely, when cellular and humoral components of the adaptive immune system are presented with non self antigens, they undergo clonal differentiation to produce cells and secrete antibodies which have a much higher degree of specificity towards non self components and therefore participate in a much more specific and efficient removal of foreign epitopes.<sup>34,35</sup> In addition, certain

4

cells of the adaptive immune system also are transformed into memory cells, which can rapidly promote cell differentiation when the same epitope is encountered again. This process of clonal selection, differentiation and memory development can result in specificity towards an almost unlimited number of foreign antigens.<sup>44</sup> However, this process is fairly time intensive and can take approximately one to three weeks to complete.<sup>35</sup> The initial protection of the organism against the invading entity is therefore mediated by the innate immune system which can mount a response within hours after recognition of pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs).<sup>34, 35,45,46</sup>

A consequence, however, of germline inheritance of the innate immune system is its fairly broad specificity and its inability to develop specificity towards new molecular targets. However, though broad in specificity, cells of the innate immune system are involved in initial processing and presentation of antigen to the adaptive immune system.<sup>34,35</sup> In addition, the innate immune response has also been shown to be important for removal of modified self epitopes, such as oxidized or glycated proteins and lipids generated during normal cellular processes such as apoptosis and tissue remodeling. Recently, many of these modified self epitopes have been identified in association with many chronic diseases including Alzheimer's disease, diabetes mellitus and cardiovascular disease.<sup>47,48</sup> Accumulation of these epitopes has been linked to an inability of the innate immune system to process them either due to a weak quantitative (i.e. lower number of cells) or a poor qualitative, less robust, response (diminished clearance).<sup>49-52</sup> Therefore, having an efficient and robust innate immune system may not only improve the initial removal of the foreign antigen, but also accelerate the adaptive immune response and prevent the progression of these pathologies.<sup>48,50</sup> Thus, stimulation of the

innate response by biological agents may have important implications in the prevention and management of multiple diseases.<sup>32,50,53</sup>

Though an exciting approach, this strategy of stimulating the innate immune system has encountered many hurdles. A primary consequence of a highly active or overactive immune system is potential for increased oxidative assault in the different tissues (blood, muscle, etc) of the body as a result of leakage of reactive oxygen and nitrogen entities following phagocytosis and oxidative degradation of the engulfed phagosome by rapid enzymatic production of free radicals.<sup>54,55</sup> This is especially true for phagocytic cells of the innate immune system which exhibit an unregulated ability to phagocytose antigens.<sup>56</sup> Engorgement of intracellular phagosomes by superoxide generated through cytosolic assembly of NADPH oxidase can often result in the release and leakage of reactive oxygen and nitrogen species which have many collateral detrimental effects such as inflammation and sepsis.<sup>32,54-56</sup> While an uncontrolled, self destructive process is often times seen only during a non-self removal, this is highly controlled during removal of apoptotic cells and during tissue remodeling.<sup>57,58</sup> This is primarily due to a lower target to cell ratio and a more controlled oxidative response resulting from a fewer number of phagosomes per cell. As a result, there is a lower requirement for production of reactive oxidative species overall and potentially an increased ability of these cells to manage a pro-oxidant redox shift due to enhanced antioxidant response. Thus, dysregulation of the innate immune system at both ends of the spectrum can have negative implications for overall health.<sup>55</sup>An underactive response increases susceptibility to infection and potentially augments Alzheimer's disease and

6

diabetes mellitus. Conversely, an over stimulated response may potentiate development of chronic disorders propagated by uncontrolled oxidative insult.<sup>32,59</sup>

## **1.3** Modulation of innate immunity by natural products

Agents that are capable of increasing the number of phagocytic cells by promoting a controlled polarized differentiation of myeloid progenitor cells, thereby modulating the phagocytic and redox response may have a high therapeutic potential. Plant secondary metabolites from dietary herbs and spices have been shown to exert multiphasic effects on the immune response. For example, several studies have indicated increased protection against pathogenic challenge via increased phagocytosis and oxidative degradation while others indicate an anti-inflammatory and even immunosuppressive effect.<sup>17,60</sup> Additionally, although there is substantial evidence that natural products can affect the immune response, there is a relative lack of mechanistic and *in-vivo* data on the overall effect of natural products on the innate immunologic parameters making it difficult to appreciate the true functionality of these compounds.<sup>17</sup>

Dietary spices of the *Zingiberaceous* family, including turmeric and ginger, have exhibited immunostimulatory effects in several *in vitro* studies.<sup>50,51,60,61</sup> These spices contain complex mixtures of flavonoids, terpenes, alcohols, ketones, carotenoids and phytoestrogens. *Zingiberaceaous* spices have been used as antimicrobial, antifungal, insecticidal and antioxidant compounds for many years.<sup>62,63</sup> Recently, multiple studies have shown that treatment with curcumin, one of the major bioactive components of turmeric, has been shown to significantly increase phagocytosis and cell viability *in vitro*.<sup>50,51,61,64,65</sup> Additionally, Kim (2007) observed significant increases in not only

phagocytic activity but also respiratory burst, nitric oxide, TNF- $\alpha$  and inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) in raw 264.7 macrophages treated with polysaccharides extracted from *Curcuma zedoaria*, also known as white turmeric, at concentrations of 5, 10, 30 and 50  $\mu$ g/ml for 24 hours.<sup>64</sup>

#### **1.3.1** Immunomodulation by root spices

Several studies have indicated a therapeutic role for turmeric (*Curcuma longa*) in the treatment of Alzheimer's disease.<sup>50,51,65,66</sup> Zhang (2006) demonstrated increased phagocytosis of Aβ-plaques following treatment with 0.1  $\mu$ M curcumin in macrophages isolated from patients with Alzheimer's disease.<sup>66</sup> Fiala et al. (2007) further demonstrated increased expression of two important genes involved in pathogen recognition and phagocytosis, MGAT-3 and TLR-4, in macrophages isolated from patients with Alzheimer's disease following treatment with curcuminoids.<sup>50</sup> Curcumin was also shown to exert protective effects on cell viability. Pathak (2008) observed a significantly higher proportion of viable immune-challenged viable cells treated with curcumin and cadmium compared to control.<sup>67</sup>

Ginger (*Zingiber officinale*) has also been shown to significantly increase pathogen uptake and degradation in several studies.<sup>60,68</sup>Dugenci et al. (2003) observed significant increases in phagocytosis and extracellular respiratory burst in leukocytes isolated from rainbow trout treated with 1.0% aqueous ginger extract for three weeks.<sup>60</sup> In another study, a fractionated portion of ginger, 1-dehydrogingerdioine, significantly increased phagocytosis in raw 264.7 macrophages.<sup>68</sup> Additionally, although supportive data is limited, metabolites in ginger may mediate differentiation of immune cells.<sup>33,69</sup> Treatment with non volatile components of ginger including oleoresin, gingerol, shogaol and zingeron, increased the distribution of CD4+/CD8+ T-cell surface molecules in human lymphocytes in culture.<sup>33</sup> However, other studies have indicated an inhibitory role for ginger on the proliferation of T lymphocytes, and T helper cells in mice.<sup>69</sup> Zhou (2006) also observed decreases in secretion of IL-1 $\alpha$  in macrophages following treatment with ginger.<sup>69</sup>

#### **1.3.2** Immunomodulation by non-root spices

Cinnamon (Cinnamomum zeylanicum) which is native to Southern Asia and South America, has been studied for its potential health benefits most predominantly relating to prevention of type 2 diabetes through improved maintenance of blood glucose concentrations.<sup>70,71</sup>However, cinnamon is also a rich source of phytochemicals including phenolics, coumarins, and tannins which may confer antioxidant, anti-inflammatory, antimicrobial and antiviral activity.<sup>71</sup> Cinnamon has been shown to exert antibacterial activity against a broad range of pathogens including Helicobacter pylori, Streptococcus oralis, Streptococcus anginosus, Streptococcus intermedius, Streptococcus sanguis, Enterobacter aerogenes and Micrococcus roseus.<sup>70</sup> Cinnamon has also exhibited antifungal activity against Aspergillus, Candida, Cryptococcus, and Histoplasma.<sup>72</sup> Additionally, cinnamon has been implicated as an anti-viral agent.<sup>70,73</sup> In mice infected with influenza and treated with cinnamon, the overall survival rate was observed to be 4 times higher than in control mice.<sup>73</sup> However, the current state of knowledge of the effect of cinnamon on functions of the innate immune system specifically, is limited. Pepper (*Piper nigrum*) of the *Piperaceae* family has been used in traditional Indian and Chinese medicine for many years as an antimicrobial agent. P. nigrum was shown to effectively

9

inhibit the growth of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa, Salmonella typhi*, and *Staphylococcus aureus*.<sup>74,75</sup> Extract of pepper was also shown to exhibit immune stimulating activity in a study by Miwa et al. (1990).<sup>6</sup> In that study, treatment with aqueous pepper extract resulted in activation of macrophages in culture which was associated with increases in nitric oxide production and IL-1 secretion. Pathak (2008) also observed increased cell viability following treatment with pepper.<sup>67</sup>

### **1.3.3** Immunomodulation by *Lamiaceae* herbs

Herbs belonging to the *Lamiaceae* family, including rosemary (*Rosmarinus* officinalis) oregano (*Origanum vulgare*), basil (*Ocimum basilicum*), sage (*Salvia officinalis*) and thyme (*Thymus vulgaris*) are important culinary components of diets across the world and are also rich in bioactive phytochemicals with health promoting properties.<sup>7,76-78</sup> *Lamiaceae* herbs constitute natural sources of a variety of phenolic compounds such as flavonoids and phenolic acids that have been shown to exert antioxidant, anti-inflammatory, antimicrobial, antimutagenic and anticancer protection.<sup>79,80</sup> They have also been implicated for the prevention and management of chronic diseases of oxidative origin including cardiovascular disease, diabetes mellitus and cancer.<sup>80</sup>

Rosemary (*Rosmarinis officinalis*) is rich in antioxidant phenolic compounds and phenolic acids such as rosmarinic acid, caffeic acid, chlorogenic acid, and carnosolic acid as well as the terpenes, borneol, camphor, carophylene, cineol, humulene, linalool and thujone.<sup>81,82,83</sup> It is also a primary dietary source of flavonoids, tannins and essential oils. Traditionally, rosemary was used as an antispasmodic, anti-inflammatory and antidepressant. It was also implicated in the treatment of allergies and disorders of the respiratory tract including asthma.<sup>81,84,85</sup> Additionally, rosemary was used therapeutically for the management of cataracts, cardiovascular disease and to promote reproductive health and fertility.<sup>81</sup> As an antimicrobial agent, rosemary is effective against a broad range of gram positive and gram negative bacteria including *Psuedomonas aeruginosa*, *Staphylococcus aureus*, *Stapylococcus epidermidis*, *Escherichia coli*, *Listeria monocytogenes*, *Listeria ivanovii*, *Listeria grayi*, *Listeria innocua*.<sup>81,86-88</sup> Juhas et al. (2009) recently demonstrated anti-inflammatory activity by essential oil constituents in rosemary. They observed significant reductions in TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-4, IL-5 in lymphocytes and monocytes of mice with trinitrobenzene sulfonic acid (TNBS) induced colitis treated with essential oils of rosemary.<sup>89</sup> However, there is a lack of further data investigating the impact of rosemary on physiological parameters of the innate immune response, especially through *in-vivo* analysis.

Thyme (*Thymus vulgaris*) is rich in antioxidant molecules which include phenolic compounds, flavonoids, essential oils, tannins and catechins.<sup>28,90</sup> Some of the most predominant phytochemicals in thyme include terpineol, anethole, apigenin, rosmarinic acid, myristic acid, palmitic acid, kaempferol, ferulic acid, caffeic acid, thymol, anethol, carvacrol, eugenol.<sup>28,90</sup> Thyme has traditionally been used as a natural remedy for a variety of applications including as an antibacterial and antitussive agent in cough drops and mouthwashes.<sup>11,91</sup> Current literature supports the antibacterial properties of thyme even against antibiotic resistant strains.<sup>11</sup> These properties of thyme are believed to be due, in part, to the presence of caffeic acid which has exhibited not only antibacterial activity but also antifungal and antiviral activity in multiple studies.<sup>92-96</sup> Additionally, the diverse range of antioxidant molecules present in thyme confers a high free radical

quenching ability.<sup>90</sup> Recently, the immunomodulatory effects of thyme have been investigated. Elhabazi et al. (2005) observed a proliferative effect of thyme on polymorphonuclear leukocytes as well as total lymphocytes, TCD4+, TCD8+ and natural killer cells (NK).<sup>97</sup> Moreover, essential oil components of thyme have been shown to exert both anti-inflammatory and immune stimulating activity in various studies.<sup>98,99</sup> Treatment with carvacrol resulted in suppression of cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) expression in macrophage-like U937 cells.<sup>99</sup> This effect was hypothesized to be a result of an agonistic effect of carvacrol on PPAR $\alpha$  and PPAR $\gamma$ .<sup>99</sup> In another study, thymol promoted superoxide anion generation in neutrophils isolated from guinea pigs.<sup>98</sup>

Also of the *Lamiaceae* family, sage (*Salvia officinalis*) contains a variety of bioactive phytochemicals including phenolic compounds, flavonoids, essential oils, catechins and tannins that may confer important health benefits.<sup>90</sup> Predominant components include apigenin,  $\beta$ -sitosterol, caffeic acid, campestrol, camphene, carnosol, ferulic acid, gallic acid, rosmarinic acid, palmitic as well as the essential oils, thymol and uvaol.<sup>90</sup> Sage has traditionally been used to enhance cognitive performance and memory but more recently for the therapeutic management of neurodegenerative diseases such as Alzheimer's disease.<sup>100-102</sup> Apeginin, a flavonoid in sage, has specifically been shown to reduce amyloid- $\beta$  plaques in neurons of patients with Alzheimer's disease.<sup>100,101</sup> The abundance of phenolic compounds in sage including rosmarine acid, genkwarin and luteolin, for example, contribute to its high antioxidant capacity.<sup>90</sup> Additionally, components of sage such as  $\alpha$ -pinene have been observed to exhibit anti-inflammatory activity by inhibiting eicosinoid synthesis via suppression of cyclo-oxygease-2 (COX-2) expression.<sup>101,103</sup> Oregano (*Origanum vulgare*), has been used historically to improve circulation as an emmenagogue, for infections of the oral cavity, as a carminative for digestive health, and for the treatment of inflammatory disorders such as arthritis.<sup>91,104</sup> Its phytochemical profile includes a variety of antioxidant molecules including rosmarinic acid, camphene, carvacrol, gamma-terpinene, myrcene, terpinen and thymol, among others, which contribute to its high capacity to stabilize intracellular radicals.<sup>90,82</sup> The essential oils of oregano also exhibit antibacterial, antifungal and anthelmintic activity.<sup>105</sup> A recent study by Bukovska (2007) indicated immunomodulatory activity by a combination of oregano and thyme. Specifically, they observed significant decreases in the pro-inflammatory cytokines, IL-1β and IL-6 mRNA in colonic tissue of mice with colitis.<sup>91</sup>

Basil (*Basilicum ocimum*), is also rich in plant secondary metabolites that may confer health benefits. It is a concentrated source of polyphenolic compounds and essential oils.<sup>106-108</sup> The high concentration of phenolic compounds in basil most likely contributes to the high antioxidant capacity of the herb.<sup>10,108</sup> Moreover, treatment with basil has been shown in recent studies to modulate the intracellular oxidant tone not only as an antioxidant itself, but by increasing the activity of detoxifying enzymes such as cytochrome p450 and glutathione *S*-transferase.<sup>10</sup> These effects may further contribute to the anti-mutagen and anti-carcinogen properties commonly associated with basil.<sup>10</sup>

## **1.4** Use of invertebrate models to study innate immunity

The use of invertebrate organisms as models to study the innate immune system has become increasingly popular.<sup>109,110</sup> The innate immune system is evolutionarily conserved among species and a significant amount of comparative data exists between

the immune systems of invertebrate and vertebrate species.<sup>109,111</sup> Thus, structural and functional parallels exist between the components of the innate immune system of invertebrate organisms, and those in mammalian organisms.<sup>109,111</sup> The use of *Lumbricus* terrestris has, therefore, emerged as an ideal model organism for studying the immune system and most recently to assess biomarkers for chemotoxicity in vivo.<sup>109 112-115</sup> Currently, the United States Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) uses Lumbricus *terrestris* as a model organism to detect potential ecological threats caused by chemical or metal toxicity at hazardous waste sites (2001).<sup>116</sup> Furthermore, the use of *L. terrestris* is economical as the cost of maintenance is minimal, socially uncontroversial, and experimental manipulation can be direct and rapid.<sup>111</sup> Additionally, the availability of expressed sequence tags for various genes in the earthworm genome has allowed scientists to use molecular tools to study transcriptional effects of various treatments.<sup>117</sup> We have recently adopted this model organism and further developed standardized protocols for growth medium, treatment application and extraction of immune cells, seminal vesicles and muscles to study their function.<sup>118</sup>

### **1.5** Methods and materials

# 3.5.1 Growth conditions and priming of *Lumbricus terrestris*<sup>118</sup>

Earthworms of the species *Lumbricus terrestris* were selected based on the presence of a fully developed clitellum indicative of sexual maturation. Worms were then washed in distilled water to ensure the skin was free from soil and debris. The earthworms were then transferred to petri plates containing *Lumbricus* Growth Medium (LGM) comprised of 1.25% agar, 0.31% Gerber single grain oatmeal (Nestle, S.A Vevey,

Switzerland) and incubated at 10°C for 48 hours to clear the digestive tract of soil. After worms were primed, the animals were selected for treatment. Prior to weighing, worms were gently massaged along the posterior length of the body to clear the gut of digestive contents.

# 3.5.2 Treatment of *L. terrestris*<sup>118</sup>

Worms with a consistent weight ( $\pm$  1.5-2.0g), within a range of 4.5 to 6.5 g were selected for experimentation. Treatment plates contained concentrations of 0.1% w/v or 0.5% w/v of herb or spice in standard LGM. Spices tested include turmeric, ginger, cinnamon and pepper. Herbs used include oregano, basil, sage, thyme and rosemary. For each extract tested, thirty six earthworms were evenly divided into six groups (n=6) and allowed to feed *ad libitum* for 2, 4 and 6 days at 18-20°C in the dark. Treatment plates were renewed on the fourth day of treatment.

### **3.5.3** Ethanol extrusion of coelomocytes

Coelomocytes were isolated by ethanol extrusion.<sup>119</sup> Fecal contamination during extrusion was avoided by gently massaging one fourth of the posterior length of the worm to expel intestinal contents of the worm. Briefly, worms were rinsed in 20 mL Ca-LBSS (1.5 mM NaCl, 4.8 mM KCl, 1.1 mM MgSO4, 0.4 mM KH2PO4, 0.3 mM Na2HPO4, 4.2 mM NaHCO3, 3.8 mM CaCl2, and adjusted to pH 7.3 with HCl) in a beaker to remove contaminants. Cleansed worms were placed in a glass petri dish containing 3 mL extrusion medium (5% ethanol in saline, 23.5 mg/mL EDTA, 10 mg/mL guaiacol glycerol ether, and adjusted to pH 7.3 with HCl) for a total of 3 minutes at room temperature. Whole coelomic fluid was transferred from the petri dish to a 15 mL falcon tube and worms were discarded. Nitric oxide analysis was performed using whole coelomic fluid and is described in detail below. Finally, 10 mL Ca-LBSS was transferred to the falcon tube followed by centrifugation at 150 X g for 15 minutes at 4°C. The pellet was then resuspended in 0.425 mL Ca-LBSS and stored on ice for further analysis.<sup>120</sup>

### 3.5.4 Total coelomocyte count assay

Total coelomocyte count was determined using an Improved Neubauer 1/400 sq. mm hemocytometer.<sup>121</sup> Briefly, 10  $\mu$ l of resuspended coelomocytes in Ca-LBSS was transferred to the hemacytometer. Total coelomocytes were counted on two of the large outer squares and total coelomocyte count was estimated using the following formula: number of cells counted X 2 X 2500 X dilution factor = total coelomocytes.

### 3.5.5 Coelomocyte viability assay

Coelomocyte viability was determined by trypan blue exclusion as previously described elsewhere.<sup>121</sup> Briefly, resuspended coelomocytes were mixed at a ratio of 1:1 with 0.04% trypan blue (0.004 g/ 10 mM PBS) and vortexed. 20  $\mu$ l of this mixture was transferred to a glass microscope slide with a cover slip. Live coelomocytes were determined by dye exclusion and reported as percent live coelomocytes per 50 total cells counted.

### **3.5.6** Differential coelomocyte count assay

Differential coelomocyte count was determined using a modified Wright-Giemsa blood smear technique and visualized using bright field microscopy (Volu-Sol, Inc).<sup>122</sup> To a clean microscope slide, 20  $\mu$ l resuspended coelomocytes was smeared and heat fixed. The slides were stained by direct immersion in 15 mL Wright-Giemsa stain for a

total of 3.5 minutes. Slides were then washed briefly with 5 mL of 10 mM phosphate buffer saline (PBS) followed by brief rinsing with 5 mL DW. Slides were then gently dried by briefly holding over a low flame. Coelomocytes were analyzed for the neutrophil to basophil ratio via bright field microscopy. Total neutrophils and basophils were determined per 50 total coelomocytes counted and reported as a percentage of total coelomocytes. Neutrophils were detected by the presence of a prominent pink nucleus and pale pink cytoplasm upon staining. Basophils were visualized and determined by the presence of a dark purple, highly granular cytoplasm.

#### **3.5.7** Phagocytosis assay

Phagocytosis was stimulated using a modified assay previously described by Adamowicz et al.<sup>123</sup> Briefly, 100  $\mu$ l resuspended coelomocytes were incubated for 24 hours in 100  $\mu$ l of a yeast/Congo red solution prepared as follows: 1 g yeast was added to 3 mL 0.87% Congo red in 10 mM PBS. 10 mL DW was then added and the solution was autoclaved. Finally, the yeast solution was diluted to 10<sup>-2</sup> with Ca-LBSS. After 24 hours, the reaction mixture was centrifuged at 150 X g for 15 minutes at 4°C and the pellet was resuspended in 200  $\mu$ l Ca-LBSS. 20  $\mu$ l was transferred to a microscope slide for analysis. Phagocytosis was determined visually by the presence of engulfed Congo red stained yeast particles within the coelomocytes. Phagocytic activity was calculated as the number of phagocytic cells per 50 total cells counted.

### **3.5.8 Respiratory burst activity assay**

Respiratory burst activity was indirectly determined as the absorbance of diformazan at 570 nm, formed by oxidation of Nitroblue Tetrazolium (NBT) during an

NBT reduction assay.<sup>124</sup> In brief, 100  $\mu$ l resuspended coelomocytes was transferred to a microcentrifuge tube. Phagocytosis was stimulated by addition of 100  $\mu$ l of a yeast solution prepared as follows (1 g yeast in 3 mL 10 mM Ca-LBSS incubated for 15 minutes at room temperature. 10 mL DW was then added and the solution was autoclaved. Finally, the yeast solution was diluted to 10<sup>-2</sup> with Ca-LBSS). 50  $\mu$ l NBT (1.5 mg/mL in Ca-LBSS) was transferred to the reaction mixture, which then incubated for 24 hours at 10°C, followed by centrifugation at 13,000 rpm for 10 minutes at 4°C. To the pellet, 120  $\mu$ l of 2 M KOH and 140  $\mu$ l DMSO was added to extract the pigment. Tubes were then re-centrifuged at 13,000 rpm for 10 minutes at 4°C to precipitate debris. 200  $\mu$ l of the supernatant was measured spectrophotometrically at 570 nm in a 96-well microplate (Bioteck EL 808; Houston, TX).

### **1.5.9** Nitric oxide production assay

Nitric oxide production (NOx) was indirectly measured using a modified Griess diazotization assay for the detection of total nitrites/nitrates.<sup>125</sup> Briefly, 100 µl of whole coelomic fluid was transferred to a microplate followed by addition of 100 µl of vanadium chloride (0.08 g/10 mL 0.1 M HCl) and 100 µl Griess reagent. Alternatively, 50 µl sulfanilamide and 50 µl N-(1-Naphthyl) ethylendiamine dihydrochloride (NEDD) can be substituted for Griess reagent in the reaction. The microplate incubated for 30 minutes at 37°C and absorbance was measured at 540 nm using the Bioteck EL 808 (Houston, TX). The concentration of nitric oxide was determined by calculating the % change based on a linear standard curve: Conc (umol/L) = (A540-0.0344)/0.0057).

### **1.5.10** Statistical Analysis

Statistical significance was determined using a Student's one tailed t-test. Treatments were compared to control worms feeding on LGM only. Statistical significance was indicated by p values of <0.05.

#### 1.6 **Results**

## 1.6.1 Effect of spices on total coelomocyte count

Total cell count (TCC) was estimated using an Improved Neubauer 1/400 sq. mm hemocytometer, as previously described. For control worms feeding on *Lumbricus* Growth Medium (LGM), comprised of 0.31% (w/v) Gerber oatmeal in 1.25% (w/v) agar, TCC was 2.31 x 10<sup>6</sup>, 2.49 x 10<sup>6</sup> and 2.49 x 10<sup>6</sup> on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Treatment with turmeric over six days at concentrations of 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) resulted in significant increases in TCC compared to the control (Table 1). For worms fed 0.1% (w/v) turmeric, TCC was 4.89 x 10<sup>6</sup> (p=0.000), 2.98 x 10<sup>6</sup> (p=0.472) and 1.14 x 10<sup>7</sup> (p=0.017) for day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Worms feeding on LGM infused with 0.5% (w/v) turmeric TCC was 3.88 x 10<sup>6</sup> (p=0.015), 7.29 x 10<sup>6</sup> (p=0.0028) and 7.67 x 10<sup>6</sup> (p=0.0059) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. The overall effect of treatment with turmeric was assessed to be significantly more effective at 0.5% (w/v) (p=0.015) compared to 0.1% (w/v) as indicated by determination of the area under the curve (AUC) for both concentrations (Figure 1).

Following treatment with ginger at 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v), TCC significantly increased in all experimental groups compared to the control (Table 1). Greatest increases in TCC occurred after two days of treatment with 0.1% (w/v) ginger. TCC after treatment
with 0.1% (w/v) ginger was 8.12 x  $10^6$  (p=0.001), 6.93 x  $10^6$  (p=0.026), and 5.76 x  $10^6$  (p=0.031) for day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. For worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) ginger, TCC was 8.0 x  $10^6$ , (p=0.034), 6.81 x  $10^6$  (p=0.000), 7.39 x  $10^6$  (p=0.000) for days 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Between the two concentrations of ginger, treatment with 0.5% (w/v) ginger resulted in the greatest net effect on TCC, although a significant difference was not detected (p=0.056) (Figure 1).

Upon consumption of LGM infused with 0.1% (w/v) cinnamon, TCC increased compared to control on day 4 and 6 of treatment with cell counts of 5.46 x 10<sup>6</sup> and 7.41 x  $10^{6}$ , respectively (Table 1). However, TCC was lower than the control following treatment with 0.5% (w/v) cinnamon on day 6 and significantly lower on day 2 (*p*=0.004). Overall, treatment with 0.1% (w/v) cinnamon resulted in significantly higher TCC compared to 0.5% (w/v) (*p*=0.002) (Figure 2).

Following treatment with pepper at 0.1% (w/v), TCC increased over the control on day 2, 4 and 6 with counts of  $2.53 \times 10^6$ ,  $3.07 \times 10^6$ , and  $6.68 \times 10^6$ , respectively (Table 1). Significant decreases in TCC, however, occurred on day 2 at 0.5% (w/v) pepper (p=0.001). Between the two concentrations of pepper, treatment with 0.1% (w/v) resulted in significantly more total cells than 0.5% (p=0.002) as evidenced by AUC values (Figure 1).

**Table 1. Effect of spices on total coelomocyte count (TCC) in** *L. terrestris.* TCC was estimated using an Improved Neubauer 1/400 sq. mm hemocytometer and expressed as total cells per millileter. \*Indicates significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. p<0.05. n=6.

|          |                 |                        | Total Coel | omocyte Cou                        | nt n=6     | $\frac{1 \text{t n} = 6}{P}$   |            |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|----------|-----------------|------------------------|------------|------------------------------------|------------|--------------------------------|------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Spice    | Conc.<br>(14 v) | Day 2<br>(cells ml)    | P<br>value | Day 4<br>(cells ml)                | P<br>value | Day 6<br>(cells ml)            | P<br>value |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Turmeric | 0.10%           | 4.89 x 10°             | 0.000*     | <b>2.98</b> x 10 <sup>6</sup>      | 0.472      | 1.14 x 10 <sup>7</sup>         | 0.01-*     |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|          | 0.50%           | 3.88 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.015*     | 7.29 x 10 <sup>6</sup>             | 0.000*     | 7.67 x 10 <sup>6</sup>         | 0.005*     |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|          |                 |                        |            |                                    |            |                                |            |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Ginger   | 0.10%           | 8.12 x 10°             | 0.001*     | 6.93 x 10°                         | 0.026*     | 5.°6 x 10°                     | 0.031*     |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|          | 0.50%           | 8.00 x 10°             | 0.034*     | 6.81 x 10 <sup>6</sup>             | 0.000*     | <b>-</b> .39 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.000*     |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Cinnamon | 0.10%           | 2.71 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.320      | 5.46 x 10°                         | 0.012*     | <b>7.41 x 10<sup>6</sup></b>   | 0.029*     |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|          | 0.50%           | 9.33 x 10 <sup>5</sup> | 0.004**    | <b>2.73</b> x 10 <sup>6</sup>      | 0.488      | 2.18 x 10 <sup>6</sup>         | 0.403      |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| _        |                 |                        |            | a a second a second                |            |                                |            |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Pepper   | 0.10%           | 2.53 x 10°             | 0.121      | 3.0 <sup>-</sup> x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.460      | 6.68 x 10°                     | 0.084      |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|          | 0.50%           | 3.36 x 10 <sup>5</sup> | 0.001**    | 2.13 x 10 <sup>6</sup>             | 0.49-      | 1.50 x 10 <sup>5</sup>         |            |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Control  |                 | 2.31 x 10°             |            | 2.49 x 10 <sup>0</sup>             |            | 2.49 x 10 <sup>6</sup>         |            |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |



Figure 1. Overall effect of spices on total coelomocyte count (TCC) in *L. terrestris*. Overall TCC for 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) of each spice, calculated as area under the curve (AUC) and reported as total number of coelomocytes over the duration of the experiment. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM. a- indicates the treatment concentration which was significantly different (p<0.05). \*- indicates significant difference from the control (p<0.05). D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

### **1.6.2** Effect of spices on coelomocyte viability

Coelomocyte viability (CV) was determined by trypan blue exclusion assay as described above and reported as the percentage of unstained cells per 50 coelomocytes counted. For control worms feeding on LGM only, CV was 46.7%, 47.3% and 50.0% on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively (Table 2). However, CV significantly increased following treatment with turmeric at 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) on all days excluding day 2 at 0.1% (w/v). LGM prepared with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric resulted in 53.3% (p=0.120), 73.3% (p=0.000), and 67.3% (p=0.002) CV on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. For worms fed 0.5% (w/v) turmeric, CV was 60.3% on day 2 (p=0.0004), 63% day 4 (p=0.0064), and 60.0% day 6 (p=0.0066) (Table 2). Assessment of the area under the curve for both

concentrations of turmeric indicated 0.1% (w/v) to be significantly more effective at increasing CV than 0.5% (w/v) (p=0.030) (Figure 2).

Treatment with ginger resulted in significantly higher percentages of viable coelomocytes in all treatment groups at both concentrations compared to the control (Table 2). For worms feeding on 0.1% (w/v) ginger, CV was 63.7% (p=0.000), 65.3% (p=0.023), and 61.7% (p=0.004) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. CV following treatment with 0.5% (w/v) ginger, was 60.3% (p=0.008), 68.7% (p=0.000) and 62.7% (p=0.000) on day 2, day 4 and day 6, respectively. Analysis of AUC values indicated viability of coelomocytes to be higher in worms consuming 0.5% (w/v) ginger compared worms consuming 0.1% (w/v) (p=0.148) (Figure 2).

CV significantly decreased compared to the control in response to treatment with cinnamon in all experimental groups (Table 2). On day 2 at both concentrations of cinnamon, viability of coelomocytes decreased by approximately 38% compared to the control. Specifically, for 0.1% (w/v) cinnamon in LGM, 28.3% (*p*=0.000), 39.0% (*p*=0.005) and 32.3% (*p*=0.000) of coelomocytes were viable on day 2, 4, and 6, respectively. Viability of cells after treatment with 0.5% (w/v) cinnamon in LGM was 29.0% (*p*=0.018), 41.7% (*p*=0.011) and 37.0% (*p*=0.011) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. The overall effect of cinnamon on CV over the duration of the experiment was significantly higher following treatment with 0.5% (w/v) cinnamon (*p*=0.033) (Figure 2).

Among all of the spices tested, treatment with pepper resulted in the greatest decreases in CV. Significantly less coelomocytes were viable on day 2 at 0.1% (w/v)

(p=0.000) and 0.5% (w/v) (p=0.029) as well as on day 4 at 0.1% (w/v) (p=0.000) (Table 2). Compared to control, ~24% fewer coelomocytes were viable on day 2 at 0.1% (w/v) pepper and 40% fewer on day 6 at 0.5% (w/v) pepper. Between the two concentrations, treatment with LGM prepared with 0.1% (w/v) pepper resulted in higher CV overall as indicated by AUC values (p=0.038) (Figure 2).

Table 2. Effect of spices on coelomocyte viability (CV) in *L. terrestris*. CV, measured by trypan blue exclusion, and reported as percent live coelomocytes per 50 total cells counted. \*Indicates significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. p<0.05. n=6.

|          | Coelomocyte Viability n=6 |       |         |       |         |       |         |  |  |
|----------|---------------------------|-------|---------|-------|---------|-------|---------|--|--|
| Chica    | Conc.                     | Day 2 | Р       | Day 4 | Р       | Day 6 | Р       |  |  |
| opice    | (11/1)                    | (%)   | Value   | (%)   | Value   | (%)   | Value   |  |  |
|          |                           |       |         |       |         |       |         |  |  |
| Turmeric | 0.10%                     | 53.3  | 0.120   | 73.3  | 0.000*  | 67.3  | 0.002*  |  |  |
|          | 0.50°o                    | 60.3  | 0.000*  | 63.0  | 0.006*  | 60.0  | 0.006*  |  |  |
|          |                           |       |         |       |         |       |         |  |  |
| Ginger   | 0.10%                     | 63.7  | 0.000*  | 65.3  | 0.023*  | 61.7  | 0.004*  |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                     | 60.3  | 0.008*  | 68.7  | 0.000*  | 62.   | 0.000*  |  |  |
|          |                           |       |         |       |         |       |         |  |  |
| Cinnamon | 0.10%                     | 28.3  | 0.000** | 39.0  | 0.005** | 32.3  | 0.000** |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                     | 29.0  | 0.018** | 41.7  | 0.011** | 37.0  | 0.011** |  |  |
|          |                           |       |         |       |         |       |         |  |  |
| Pepper   | 0.10%                     | 33.3  | 0.000** | 35.0  | 0.000** | 45.3  | 0.5     |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                     | 35.3  | 0.029** | 37.0  | 0.019** | 30.0  |         |  |  |
|          |                           |       |         |       |         |       |         |  |  |
| Control  |                           | 46.7  |         | 47.3  |         | 50.0  |         |  |  |



Figure 2. Overall effect of spices on coelomocyte viability in *L. terrestris*. Overall CV at 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) of each spice, calculated as area under the curve, and reported as % viable cells. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM. a- indicates the treatment concentration which was significantly different (p<0.05). \*- indicates significant difference from the control (p<0.05). D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

### **1.6.3** Effect of spices on relative neutrophil count

Assessment of the distribution of coelomocyte type per 50 total cells counted was carried out by differential cell count technique using Wright's Giemsa stain and visualized under light microscopy. For control worms feeding on LGM only, the relative neutrophil count (RNC) was 37.7%, 36.9% and 34.7% on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively (Table 3). The RNC was significantly higher following treatment with LGM supplemented with turmeric at 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) excluding on day 2 at 0.1% (w/v) (Table 3). The greatest increases in the RNC occurred on day 2 with 0.5% (w/v) turmeric in which a 47.7% increase over the control was observed. Following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric, 44.7% (p=0.133), 50.3% (p=0.003), and 50.3% (p=0.000) of

coelomocytes counted were identified as neutrophils on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. In response to treatment with 0.5% (w/v) turmeric RNC were 55.7% (p=0.0018), 49.35% (p=0.0036) and 42.7% (p=0.0319) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively, which were all significantly higher than control (Table 3). The net effect on RNC between concentrations of turmeric was assessed to be greater following treatment with 0.5% (w/v) as evidenced by AUC values (p=0.368) (Figure 3).

When worms were fed ginger at 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v), significant increases in the RNC was observed. With the exception of day 2 at 0.5% (w/v) ginger, the percentage of neutrophils was significantly increased on all days at both concentrations (Table 3). The RNC following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) ginger was 42% (p=0.0176), 46% (p=0.0011) and 39.7% (p=0.0026) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. In comparison, 41% (p=0.070), 44% (p=0.0004), and 44% (p=0.0004) of total cells counted were identified as neutrophils on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively, after treatment with 0.5% (w/v) ginger. Although minimal, treatment with 0.1% (w/v) ginger was slightly more effective at increasing the RNC (p=0.65) (Figure 3).

The neutrophil to basophil ratio was not increased upon treatment with cinnamon in any of the treatment groups (Table 3). In fact, the RNC significantly decreased compared to control on day 2 at both concentrations as well as on day 4 at 0.5% (w/v) cinnamon. For worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) cinnamon, the RNC was 23.0% (p=0.000), 34.3% (p=0.090), and 32.3% (p=0.159) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. For 0.5% (w/v), the coelomocyte distribution was 29.2% (p=0.001), 27.35% (p=0.008) and 23.6% (p=0.067) neutrophils on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Treatment with 0.1% (w/v) cinnamon resulted in significantly higher proportions of neutrophils over the course of the experiment compared to 0.5% (w/v) of the spice (*p*=0.017) (Figure 3).

In response to treatment with pepper, the RNC was increased on day 2 and 6 at 0.1% (w/v) of the spice with neutrophil percentages of 40.7% (*p*=0.404) and 36.0% (*p*=0.085), respectively (Table 3). However, the RNC was significantly decreased on day 4 at 0.1% (w/v) pepper (*p*=0.030) and 0.5% (w/v) pepper (*p*=0.008). Assessment of the overall effect of pepper on the distribution of neutrophils between concentrations indicated 0.1% (w/v) pepper to be significantly more effective (*p*=0.005) (Figure 3).

**Table 3. Effect of spices on relative neutrophil count (RNC) in** *L. terrestris.* The distribution of cell type, determined by differential staining using Wright's stain, and expressed as the percent neutrophils per 50 total cells counted. \*Indicates significantly higher than control values. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control values. p<0.05.

| n=6.     | =0. Relative Neutrophil Count n=6 |       |         |       |                |       |        |
|----------|-----------------------------------|-------|---------|-------|----------------|-------|--------|
| Enior    | Conc.                             | Day 2 | P       | Day 4 | Р              | Day 6 | Р      |
| spice    | (11 1)                            | (%)   | Value   | (°o)  | Value          | (%)   | Value  |
|          |                                   |       |         |       |                | -     |        |
| Turmeric | 0.10%                             | 44.7  | 0.133   | 50.3  | 0.003*         | 50.3  | 0.000* |
|          | 0.50%                             | 55.7  | 0.001*  | 49,3  | 0.031*         | 42    | 0.036* |
| Ginger   | 0.10%o                            | 42.0  | 0.01"*  | 46.0  | 0.001*         | 39    | 0.002* |
|          | 0.50%                             | 41.0  | 0.0-0*  | 44.0  | <b>0.000</b> * | 44.0  | 0.000* |
| Cinnamon | 0.10°ó                            | 23.0  | 0.000** | 34.3  | 0.09           | 32.3  | 0.159  |
|          | 0.50%                             | 29.2  | 0.001** | 27.3  | 0.008**        | 23.6  | 0.067  |
| Pepper   | 0.10%                             | 40    | 0.404   | 30.0  | 0.030**        | 36.0  | 0.062  |
|          | 0.50%                             | 26.5  | 0.085   | 14.0  | 0.008**        | 28.0  |        |
| Control  |                                   | 37.7  |         | 36.9  |                | 34.7  |        |



Figure 3. Overall effect of spices on relative neutrophil count (RNC) in *L. terrestris*. Overall RNC for 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) of spice calculated as area under the curve (AUC) and expressed as percent neutrophils. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM. a-indicates the treatment concentration which was significantly different (p<0.05). \*- indicates significant difference from the control (p<0.05). D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

# **1.6.4** Effect of spices on phagocytic activity

Phagocytic activity (PA) was determined by counting the number of coelomocytes containing at least one engulfed Congo-red stained *Saccharomyces cereviseae* per 50 cells counted, as described above. Basal PA for control worms was relatively consistent over the duration of the experiment with 53.1%, 56.4% and 56.1% of total cells identified as actively phagocytosing coelomocytes on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively (Table 4). Worms treated with turmeric at 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) exhibited higher PA on all days (Table 4). For 0.1% (w/v) turmeric, PA was 66.3% (p=0.000), 71.7% (p=0.000), and 70.3% (p=0.001). At 0.5% (w/v) turmeric, 66.3%

(p=0.017), 70.7% (p=0.000) and 78.7% (p=0.000) of total cells counted had at least one engulfed yeast particle on day 2, 4, and 6, respectively. Determination of the area under the curve for both concentrations indicated that 0.5% (w/v) turmeric resulted in greater increases in PA of coelomocytes (w/v) (Figure 4).

Upon treatment with ginger, PA significantly increased in all experimental groups (Table 4). PA for worms consuming 0.1% (w/v) ginger in LGM was 68.7% (p=0.005), 66.3% (p=0.000), and 58.0% (p=0.034) for day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. For worms feeding on 0.5% (w/v) ginger, PA was 71.3% (p=0.002), 74.3% (p=0.000), and 65.0% (p=0.001) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively (Table 4). Overall, 0.5% (w/v) ginger was significantly more effective at increasing PA compared to 0.1% (w/v) (p=0.026) (Figure 4).

Treatment with cinnamon at 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) resulted in diminished PA of coelomocytes throughout the duration of the six day experiment (Table 4). Significant decreases in activity occurred on day 2 at both concentrations as well as on day 6 at 0.5% (w/v) cinnamon. PA was 28.0% (p=0.001), 51.7% (p=0.365) and 55.3% (p=0.222) after treatment with 0.1% (w/v) cinnamon on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Treatment with 0.5% (w/v) cinnamon resulted in 39.0% (p=0.003), 51.7% (p=0.090) and 47.7% (p=0.015) of cells identified as actively phagocytosing coelomocytes on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. AUC analysis indicated slightly higher PA overall following treatment with 0.5% (w/v) cinnamon (p=0.141) (Figure 4).

PA was significantly increased compared to control after treatment with pepper at 0.1% (w/v) on day 2 (*p*=0.014) in which 55% of coelomocytes were identified as actively

phagocytosing *S. cerevisiae* (Table 4). However, PA decreased on day 2 in worms consuming 0.5% (w/v) pepper (p=0.125) as only 21% of coelomocytes counted were determined to have at least one engulfed *S. cereviseae*. Additionally, significant decreases in PA occurred on day 4 at 0.1% (w/v) pepper (p=0.037) and 0.5% (w/v) pepper (p=0.005) with PA values of 36% and 21.6%, respectively. Overall, treatment with 0.1% (w/v) pepper resulted in significantly higher PA compared to treatment with 0.5% (w/v) (p=0.004) (Figure 4).

Table 4. Effect of spices on phagocytic activity (PA) of coelomocytes in *L. terrestris*. PA of coelomocytes, determined by a counting the number of cells containing one more *S. cereviseae* particles per 50 total cells and reported as percent phagocytic cells. \*Indicates significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. p<0.05. n=6.

|               |        |       | Phago   | cytic Activ | ity n=6 |       |         |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|---------------|--------|-------|---------|-------------|---------|-------|---------|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| <u>S</u> miaa | Conc.  | Day 2 | Р       | Day 4       | Р       | Day 6 | Р       |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Spice         | (w'v)  | (°.0) | Vahue   | (%)         | Value   | (%)   | Value   |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|               |        |       |         |             |         |       |         |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Turmeric      | 0.10°o | 66.3  | 0.000*  | 71.7        | 0.000*  | 70.3  | 0.001*  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|               | 0.50°o | 66.3  | 0.017*  | 70          | 0.000*  | 78.7  | 0.000*  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Ginger        | 0.10°o | 68    | 0.005*  | 66.3        | 0.000*  | 58.0  | 0.034*  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|               | 0.50%  | 71.3  | 0.002*  | 74.3        | 0.000*  | 65.0  | 0.001*  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Cinnamon      | 0.10%o | 28.0  | 0.001** | 51."        | 0.365   | 55.3  | 0.222   |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|               | 0.50°o | 39.0  | 0.003** | 51.7        | 0.09    | 47.7  | 0.015** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Pepper        | 0.10°o | 55.0  | 0.014*  | 36.0        | 0.03*** | 60.7  |         |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|               | 0.50%  | 21.0  | 0.125   | 21.6        | 0.005** | 40.0  |         |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Control       |        | 53.1  |         | 56.4        |         | 56.1  |         |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |



Figure 4. Overall effect of spices on total phagocytic activity (PA) in *L. terrestris*. Overall phagocytic activity at 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) of each spice calculated as area under the curve (AUC) and expressed as percent total activity over the duration of the experiment. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM. a- indicates the treatment concentration which was significantly different (p<0.05).\*- indicates significant difference from the control (p<0.05). D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

# 1.6.5 Effect of spices on respiratory burst activity

Respiratory burst (RB) in coelomocytes was indirectly measured as the absorbance of diformazan at 570 nm formed by oxidation of Nitroblue Tetrazolium (NBT) reduction assay as previously described above. For control worms, the  $A_{570}$  of diformazan was 1.05 AU, 1.02 AU, and 1.00 AU on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively (Table 5). Upon treatment with turmeric at 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v), RB activity significantly increased on all days excluding day 4 at 0.1% (w/v) (Table 5). For worms consuming 0.1% (w/v) turmeric, the  $A_{570}$  of diformazan was 2.2 AU (*p*=0.035), 1.2 AU (*p*=0.051) and 1.6 AU (*p*=0.007) for day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. For worms feeding on 0.5% (w/v)

turmeric, the A<sub>570</sub> of diformazan was 1.4 AU (p=0.002), 1.3 AU (p=0.036) and 1.8 AU (p=0.000). Between concentrations of turmeric, treatment with 0.1% (w/v) resulted in greater overall increases in RB activity as indicated by AUC values (p=0.053) (Figure 5).

When worms were treated with LGM prepared with ginger at 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v), RB activity increased on all days compared to the control (Table 5). Significant increases occurred on the day 4 of treatment with 0.1% (w/v) ginger (p=0.000), as well as on day 6 of treatment with ginger at 0.1% (w/v) (p=0.001) and 0.5% (w/v) (p=0.000). The greatest increases in RB occurred on day 6 as the A<sub>570</sub> of diformazan was 1.4 AU for both 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) ginger. Assessment of the total effects of ginger on RB indicated 0.1% (w/v) ginger to be slightly more effective (Figure 5).

RB significantly decreased following treatment with cinnamon in all treatment groups compared to control (Table 5). For 0.1% (w/v) cinnamon, the A<sub>570</sub> of diformazan was 0.9 AU (*p*=0.009), 0.5 AU (*p*=0.000) and 0.9 AU (*p*=0.005) for day 2, 4 and 6 respectively. When 0.5% (w/v) cinnamon was consumed by the worms, the A<sub>570</sub> of diformazan was 0.7 AU (*p*=0.011), 0.3 AU (*p*=0.000) and 0.7 AU (*p*=0.027) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. AUC values indicated RB activity of coelomocytes to be significantly greater overall in response to treatment with 0.1% (w/v) cinnamon compared to 0.5% (w/v) cinnamon (*p*=0.007) (Figure 5).

Treatment with pepper also resulted in significantly decreased RB activity throughout the duration of the experiment at both concentrations (Table 5). For 0.1% (w/v) pepper, the A<sub>570</sub> of diformazan was 0.4 AU (p=0.0007), 0.3 AU (p=0.000), and -0.3

AU (p=0.016) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. At the higher concentration of 0.5% (w/v) pepper, RB activity was even lower and the A<sub>570</sub> of diformazan was -0.1 AU (p=0.000), 0.2 AU (p=0.000) and -0.1 AU, on days 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Overall, worms feeding on LGM supplemented with 0.1% (w/v) pepper had higher RB activity than those treated with 0.5% (w/v) pepper over the six day experiment (p=0.002) (Figure 5).

Table 5. Effect of spices on respiratory burst activity (RB) of coelomocytes in *L. terrestris*. RB activity, indirectly measured as absorbance of diformazan formed during NBT reduction assay, and expressed in absorbance units (AU) at 570 nm. \*Indicates significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. p<0.05. n=6

|          | Respiratory Burst Activity n=6 |       |         |       |            |       |         |  |  |
|----------|--------------------------------|-------|---------|-------|------------|-------|---------|--|--|
| Cintas   | Conc.                          | Day 2 | Р       | Day 4 | Р          | Day 6 | Р       |  |  |
| spice    | (1r-r)                         | (AU)  | Value   | (AU)  | Value      | (AU)  | Value   |  |  |
|          |                                |       |         |       |            |       |         |  |  |
| Turmeric | 0.10%                          | 2.20  | 0.035*  | 1.20  | 0.051      | 1.60  | 0.007*  |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                          | 1.40  | 0.002*  | 1.30  | 0.036*     | 1.80  | 0.000*  |  |  |
|          |                                |       |         |       |            |       |         |  |  |
| Ginger   | 0.10%o                         | 1.20  | 0.083   | 1.20  | 0.000*     | 1.40  | 0.001*  |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                          | 1.30  | 0.066   | 1.10  | 0.238      | 1.40  | 0.000*  |  |  |
|          |                                |       |         |       |            |       |         |  |  |
| Cinnamon | 0.10%                          | 0.90  | 0.009** | 0.50  | 0.000**    | 0.90  | 0.005** |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                          | 0.70  | 0.011** | 0.30  | 0.000**    | 0.70  | 0.02"** |  |  |
|          |                                |       |         |       |            |       |         |  |  |
| Pepper   | 0.10%                          | 0.40  | 0.000** | 0.30  | 0.000**    | -0.30 | 0.016** |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                          | -0.10 | 0.000** | 0.20  | 0.000**    | -0.10 |         |  |  |
|          |                                |       |         |       |            |       |         |  |  |
| Control  |                                | 1.05  | ·       | 1.02  | 4414urtuur | 1.00  |         |  |  |



Figure 5. Overall effect of spices on respiratory burst activity (RB) in *L. terrestris*. Overall RB activity for 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) of each spice, calculated as area under the curve (AUC) and expressed as total absorbance of diformazan at 570 nm over the duration of the experiment. a- indicates the treatment concentration which was significantly different (p<0.05).\*- indicates significant difference from the control (p<0.05). D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 -- indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

# 1.6.6 Effect of spices on nitric oxide production

Nitric oxide production (NOx) was indirectly quantified as total nitrites/nitrates

via Griess assay as described above. NOx was 27.7  $\mu$ M, 28.8  $\mu$ M and 27.1  $\mu$ M for

control worms feeding on LGM alone on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively (Table 6).

Following treatment with turmeric, NOx was significantly higher than control on day 2 at

both concentrations with values of 57.7  $\mu$ M (p=0.000) and 34.6  $\mu$ M (p=0.002) at 0.1%

(w/v) and 0.5% (w/v), respectively (Table 6). Additionally, NOx was significantly higher

than control on day 6 at 0.1% (w/v) turmeric with a value of 35.2  $\mu$ M (p=0.009).

Evaluation of the overall effect of treatment with turmeric on NOx production indicated 0.1% (w/v) turmeric to be more effective compared to 0.5% (w/v) (Figure 6).

Following treatment with ginger, an initial significant increase in NOx was observed in worms consuming LGM prepared with 0.1% (w/v) ginger (Table 6). In this group, 76.1  $\mu$ M nitric oxide was detected, which was ~175% higher than the control. NOx production was 21.3  $\mu$ M on day 4 of treatment with 0.1% (w/v) ginger and 36.1  $\mu$ M on the day 6 treatment with 0.1% (w/v) ginger, which was significantly higher than the control (*p*=0.034). For worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) ginger, a significant increase in NOx was observed on day 6 in which 38.9  $\mu$ M NOx was detected (*p*=0.021). On day 2 and 4 of the treatment, nitric oxide was 37.0  $\mu$ M, and 25.7  $\mu$ M, respectively. The net effect of ginger on NOx was determined to be significantly greater in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) ginger than in worms treated with 0.5% (w/v)(*p*=0.012) (Figure 6).

NOx production was reduced following treatment with cinnamon at 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) and significantly decreased on the fourth day at both concentrations (Table 6). On day 4, NOx was 11.9  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.001) and 7.1  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.001) for 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) cinnamon, respectively. However, day 6 of the treatment with 0.1% (w/v) cinnamon 50.3  $\mu$ M NOx was detected, which amounted to an increase of 85.6% over the control. Overall, worms consuming LGM prepared with 0.1% cinnamon had significantly higher levels of NOx than those consuming LGM with 0.5% (w/v) cinnamon (*p*=0.002) (Figure 6).

Total NOx decreased in all experimental groups consuming LGM supplemented with 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) pepper (Table 6). For 0.1% (w/v) pepper, NOx was 14.9

 $\mu$ M, 12.9  $\mu$ M and 1.8  $\mu$ M on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Assessment of the AUC for both concentrations of pepper indicated total NOx to be significantly lower following treatment with 0.5% (w/v) compared 0.1% (w/v) (*p*=0.000) (Figure 6).

| Table 6. Effect of spices on nitric oxide production (NOx) in coelomic fluid of L.    |
|---|
| terrestris. NOx, measured indirectly as total nitrites/nitrates via Griess assay, and |
| reported as $\mu$ M NOx.*Indicates significantly higher than control. **Indicates     |
| significantly lower than control. p<0.05. n=6.  |

|          |        | Nitric Oxide Production n=6 |         |       |         |        |        |  |  |  |
|----------|--------|-----------------------------|---------|-------|---------|--------|--------|--|--|--|
| Cintae   | Conc.  | Day 2                       | Р       | Day 4 | Р       | Day 6  | Р      |  |  |  |
| spice    | (nev)  | (µM)                        | Value   | (µM)  | Vahue   | (µM)   | Value  |  |  |  |
|          |        |                             |         |       |         |        |        |  |  |  |
| Turmeric | 0.10%  | 57.7                        | 0.000*  | 26.5  | 0.443   | 35.2   | 0.009* |  |  |  |
|          | 0.50%  | 34.6                        | 0.002*  |       |         |        |        |  |  |  |
|          |        |                             |         |       |         |        |        |  |  |  |
| Ginger   | 0.10%  | 76.1                        | 0.004*  | 21.3  | 0.157   | 36.1   | 0.034* |  |  |  |
|          | 0.50%  | 3-                          | 0.234   | 25.7  | 0.391   | 38.9   | 0.021* |  |  |  |
| Cinnamon | 0.10°o | 12.5                        | 0.088   | 11.9  | 0.001** | 50.3   | 0.162  |  |  |  |
|          | 0.50%  | 6.8                         | 0.284   | 7.1   | 0.001** | 11.7   | 0.061  |  |  |  |
| Pepper   | 0.10°o | 14.9                        | 0.000** | 12.9  | 0.364   | 1.8    | 0.169  |  |  |  |
|          | 0.50°o | 0.9                         | 0.058   | 7.3   |         | -30.47 |        |  |  |  |
| Control  |        | 27.7                        |         | 28.8  |         | 27.1   |        |  |  |  |



Figure 6. Overall effect of spices on nitric oxide (NOx) production in *L. terrestris*. Total nitric oxide production (NOx) for 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) of each spice, calculated as AUC and reported as  $\mu$ M of total NOx over the duration of the experiment. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM. a- indicates the treatment concentration which was significantly different (p<0.05).\*- indicates significant difference from the control (p<0.05). D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

# 1.6.7 Effect of herbs on total coelomocyte count

Total coelomocyte count (TCC) was estimated using an Improved Neubauer 1/400 sq. mm hemocytometer, as previously described. For control worms feeding on *Lumbricus* Growth Medium (LGM), comprised of 0.3% (w/v) Gerber oatmeal in 1.25% agar, TCC was 2.31 x 10<sup>6</sup>, 2.49 x 10<sup>6</sup> and 2.49 x 10<sup>6</sup> on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively (Table 7). Significant increases in TCC was observed following treatment with LGM supplemented with 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) oregano throughout the duration of the six day experiment (Table 7). For worms consuming 0.1% (w/v) oregano, TCC was 3.78 x  $10^{6}$  (*p*=0.026), 6.88 x  $10^{6}$  (*p*=0.002), and 9.95 x  $10^{7}$  (*p*=0.020) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Following treatment with 0.5% (w/v) oregano, TCC was 5.96 x  $10^{6}$ 

(p=0.005), 4.42 x 10<sup>6</sup> (p=0.000) and 3.22 x 10<sup>6</sup> (p=0.029) for day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Analysis of the area under the curve (AUC) for both experimental concentrations of oregano indicated TCC to be significantly higher following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) (p=0.006) (Figure 7).

Upon treatment with sage, TCC significantly increased on all days excluding on day 4 at 0.5% (w/v). TCC 5.73 x 10<sup>6</sup> (p=0.020), 7.21 x 10<sup>6</sup> (p=0.003) and 5.33 x 10<sup>6</sup> (p=0.005) in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) sage on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively (Table 7). For worms consuming 0.5% (w/v) sage, TCC was 3.85 x 10<sup>6</sup> (p=0.006), 3.02 x 10<sup>6</sup> (p=0.143), and 5.29 x 10<sup>6</sup> (p=0.009) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. The overall effect of sage on TCC was significantly higher in response to treatment with 0.1% (w/v) (p=0.004) compared to 0.5% (w/v) as indicated by AUC values (Figure 7).

Over the six day treatment with basil, TCC significantly increased in a progressive manner with highest cell counts occurring on day 6 (Table 7). For 0.1% (w/v) basil, TCC was 4.23 x  $10^{6}$  (p=0.020), 4.64 x  $10^{6}$  (p=0.006) and 5.19 x  $10^{6}$  (p=0.035) for day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Treatment with 0.5% (w/v), resulted in TCC of 3.28 x  $10^{5}$  (p=0.028), 3.83 x  $10^{6}$  (p=0.011) and 4.07 x  $10^{6}$  (p=0.001) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Increases in TCC of ~108% and ~63.5% over control values were observed on day 6 at 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) basil, respectively. Over the duration of the experiment, treatment with 0.1% (w/v) basil resulted in higher TCC overall compared to worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) (p=0.011) (Figure 7).

Worms consuming rosemary supplemented LGM had significantly higher TCC values compared to the control in all experimental groups (Table 7). For 0.1% (w/v)

rosemary, TCC was  $3.91 \ge 10^6$  (p=0.009),  $6.28 \ge 10^6$  (p=0.000) and  $6.43 \ge 10^6$  (p=0.006) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Treatment with rosemary at 0.5% (w/v) resulted in TCC of  $5.88 \ge 10^6$  (p=0.009),  $3.65 \ge 10^6$  (p=0.101) and  $5.6 \ge 10^6$  (p=0.037) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. AUC values indicated significantly greater TCC following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) rosemary overall compared to 0.5% (w/v) (p=0.012) (Figure 7).

TCC went up in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) thyme on day 2 and day 4 of the treatment, compared to the control (Table 7). On those days, TCC was 3.28 x  $10^{6}$  (p=0.145), and 5.13 x  $10^{6}$  (p=0.012), respectively. However, on day 6 of treatment with 0.1% (w/v) thyme, TCC was 2.3 x  $10^{6}$  (p=0.204), which was lower than the control. Treatment with 0.5% (w/v) thyme resulted in higher TCC on days 4 and 6 but significantly lower TCC on day 2 (Table 7). On days 2, 4 and 6, TCC was 4.33 x  $10^{5}$  (p=0.029), 3.34 x  $10^{6}$  (p=0.335) and 2.84 x  $10^{6}$  (p=0.163), respectively. Analysis of the AUC indicated that overall, worms consuming 0.1% thyme had significantly higher TCC than those in the 0.5% (w/v) experimental group over the course of the treatment (p=0.015) (Figure 7).

**Table 7. Effect of herbs on total cell count (TCC) in** *L. terrestris.* TCC was estimated using a Improved Neubauer 1/400 sq. mm hemacytometer and expressed as cell concentration per milliliter. \*Indicates significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. p<0.05. n=6.

|          | Total Coelomocyte Count n=6 |                        |        |                        |        |                                     |        |  |  |  |  |
|----------|-----------------------------|------------------------|--------|------------------------|--------|-------------------------------------|--------|--|--|--|--|
| Harb     | Conc.                       | Day 2                  | Р      | Day 4                  | P      | Day 6                               | Р      |  |  |  |  |
| fier o   | (w'r)                       | (cells ml)             | value  | (cells ml)             | value  | (cells ml)                          | value  |  |  |  |  |
| -        |                             |                        |        |                        |        |                                     |        |  |  |  |  |
| Oregano  | 0.10 <sup>0</sup> .0        | $3.78 \ge 10^{6}$      | 0.026* | 6.88 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.002+ | 9.95 x 10 <sup>7</sup>              | 0.020* |  |  |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                       | 5.96 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.005* | 4.42 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.000* | 3.22 x 10 <sup>6</sup>              | 0.029* |  |  |  |  |
| Sage     | 0.10%ó                      | 5.73 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.020* | 7.21 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.003* | 5.33 x 10 <sup>6</sup>              | 0.005* |  |  |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                       | 3.85 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.006* | 3.02 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.143  | 5.29 x 10 <sup>6</sup>              | 0.009* |  |  |  |  |
| Basil    | 6 10%                       | 1 23 v 10 <sup>6</sup> | 8 870* | 4 64 v 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0 006* | 5 10 x 10 <sup>6</sup>              | 0.035* |  |  |  |  |
| Dan      | 011070                      | 1120 A 10              | 01020  | HUTA IV                | 0,000  | 0.10 A 10                           | 0.005  |  |  |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                       | $3.28 \ge 10^5$        | 0.028* | 3.83 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.011* | 4.0 <sup>-7</sup> x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.001* |  |  |  |  |
|          |                             |                        |        |                        |        |                                     |        |  |  |  |  |
| Rosemary | 0.10%                       | 3.91 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.009* | 6.28 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.000* | 6.43 x 10 <sup>6</sup>              | 0.006* |  |  |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                       | 5.88 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.009* | 3.65 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.101  | 5.6 x 10 <sup>6</sup>               | 0.03-* |  |  |  |  |
|          |                             |                        |        |                        |        |                                     |        |  |  |  |  |
| Thyme    | 0.10%o                      | 3.28 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.145  | 5.13 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.012* | 2.3 x 10 <sup>6</sup>               | 0.204  |  |  |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                       | 4.33 x 10 <sup>5</sup> | 0.029+ | 3.34 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.335  | 2.84 x 10 <sup>6</sup>              | 0.163  |  |  |  |  |
| Control  |                             | 2.31 x 10 <sup>6</sup> |        | 2.49 x 10 <sup>6</sup> |        | 2.49 x 10 <sup>6</sup>              |        |  |  |  |  |



Figure 7. Overall effect of herbs on total coelomocyte count (TCC) in *L. terrestris*. Overall TCC for 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) of each herb, calculated as area under the curve (AUC) and reported as total number of coelomocytes over the duration of the experiment. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM. a- indicates the treatment concentration which was significantly different (p<0.05).\*- indicates significant difference from the control (p<0.05). D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

#### **1.6.8** Effect of herbs on coelomocyte viability

Coelomocyte viability (CV) was determined by trypan blue exclusion assay as described above and reported as the percentage of unstained cells per 50 coelomocytes counted. For control worms feeding on LGM only, CV was 46.7%, 47.3% and 50.0% on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively (Table 8). When worms were treated with LGM prepared with oregano at 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v), CV significantly increased on day 2, 4 and 6 (Table 8). Greatest increases in CV occurred on day 6 of treatment with oregano at 0.1% (w/v) of the herb as viability was observed to be 67.0% (p=0.000) and 73.0% (p=0.000), respectively. CV on day 2 and 4 in worms feeding on 0.1% (w/v) oregano was 55.7% (p=0.007) and 69.3% (p=0.001), respectively. Treatment with

oregano at 0.5% (w/v) resulted in CV values of 71.3% (p=0.000) and 65.0% (p=0.000) on day 2 and 4, respectively. The overall effect of oregano on CV was determined to be higher following treatment with oregano at 0.5% (w/v) compared to 0.1% (w/v) as indicated by AUC values (p=0.051) (Figure 8).

Upon treatment with sage, CV significantly increased in all experimental groups throughout the duration of the treatment compared to control, with the exception of day 4 at 0.5% (w/v) (Table 8). For worms consuming LGM with 0.1% (w/v) sage, CV was 62.0% (p=0.003), 68.3% (p=0.000) and 59.0% (p=0.001) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. CV for worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) sage in LGM was 66.0% (p=0.004), 58.0% (p=0.040) and 62.3% (p=0.002) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Overall, a significantly greater number of coelomocytes were identified as viable following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) sage than in 0.5% (w/v) sage (p=0.044) (Figure 8).

Increases in CV were also observed following treatment with basil throughout the duration of the experiment (Table 8). Significantly more viable coelomocytes were identified on day 4 following consumption of LGM with 0.5% (w/v) basil in which viability was 60.3% (p=0.001). CV after treatment with 0.1% basil was 45.7% (p=0.195), 51.7% (p=0.086) and 50.7% (p=0.500) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. On day 2 and 6 of treatment with 0.5% (w/v), 47.0%, (p=0.090), and 47.3% (p=0.444) of cells were determined to be viable, respectively. Overall, CV was determined to be significantly higher following treatment with basil at 0.5% (w/v) compared to 0.1% (w/v) as indicated by AUC values (p=0.033) (Figure 8).

CV increased in response to treatment with rosemary on the fourth day with both concentrations and on the sixth day with 0.1% (w/v) of the herb (Table 8). Significantly more cells were viable on day 4 at 0.5% rosemary with 58.7% (p=0.001) of cells identified as viable. CV significantly decreased on day 2 at both concentrations and on day 6 at 0.5% (w/v) rosemary. Between the two experimental concentrations, treatment with 0.5% (w/v) rosemary resulted in a significantly higher number viable cells when compared to 0.1% (w/v) (p=0.036) (Figure 8).

Following treatment with LGM supplemented with thyme, CV increased on day 4 at 0.1% (w/v) and significantly increased on day 4 at 0.5% (w/v) of the herb (Table 8). However, CV was significantly reduced on day 2 of the treatment with 0.1% (w/v) thyme as well as on the day 6 at both concentrations. CV was 33.3% (*p*=0.0.38), 55.7% (*p*=0.052) and 38.3% (*p*=0.001) in worms consuming 0.1% (w/v) thyme on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. For worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) thyme, CV was 46.3% (*p*=0.335), 51.3% (*p*=0.029) and 38.3% (*p*=0.014) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. There was not a significant difference in the effect of thyme on CV between concentrations although CV was slightly higher overall following treatment with 0.5% (w/v) thyme (*p*=0.106) (Figure 8).

Table 8. Effect of herbs on coelomocyte viability (CV) in *L. terrestris*. CV, as measured by trypan blue exclusion, reported as percent live coelomocytes per 50 cells counted. \*Indicates significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. p<0.05. n=6.

|            | Coelomocyte Viability n=6 |       |             |              |                           |       |         |  |  |  |
|------------|---------------------------|-------|-------------|--------------|---------------------------|-------|---------|--|--|--|
| <b>TTl</b> | Conc.                     | Day 2 | Р           | Day 4        | Р                         | Day 6 | Р       |  |  |  |
| Herb       | <u>(w'r)</u>              | (%)   | Value       | (%)          | Value                     | (%)   | Value   |  |  |  |
|            |                           |       |             |              |                           |       |         |  |  |  |
| Oregano    | 0.10%                     | 55.7  | $0.007^{*}$ | 69.3         | 0.001*                    | 67.0  | 0.000*  |  |  |  |
|            | 0.50%                     | 71.3  | 0.015*      | 65.0         | 0.00*                     | 73.0  | 0.005*  |  |  |  |
| Sage       | 0.10°o                    | 62.0  | 0.003*      | 68.3         | 0.000*                    | 59.0  | 0.001*  |  |  |  |
|            | 0.50°o                    | 66.0  | 0.004*      | 58.0         | 0.040*                    | 62.3  | 0.002*  |  |  |  |
| Basil      | 0.10%                     | 45.7  | 0.195       | 51.7         | 0.086                     | 50.7  | 0.5     |  |  |  |
|            | 0.50%                     | 47.0  | 0.09        | 60.3         | 0.001*                    | 47.3  | 0.444   |  |  |  |
| Rosemary   | 0.10%                     | 43.0  | 0.003**     | 48.3         | 0.447                     | 50.7  | 0.5     |  |  |  |
|            | 0.50%                     | 44.3  | 0.000**     | 58.7         | 0.001*                    | 42.3  | 0.013** |  |  |  |
| Thyme      | 0.10%                     | 33.3  | 0.038**     | <b>55.</b> 7 | 0.052                     | 38.3  | 0.001** |  |  |  |
|            | 0.50°o                    | 46.3  | 0.335       | 51.3         | <b>0.029</b> <sup>≁</sup> | 38.3  | 0.014** |  |  |  |
| Control    |                           | 46.7  |             | 47.3         |                           | 50.0  |         |  |  |  |



Figure 8. Overall effect of herbs on coelomocyte viability (CV) in *L. terrestris*. Net CV of 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) of each herb, determined by calculation of area under the curve, and reported as percent viable cells over the duration of the experiment. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM. a- indicates the treatment concentration which was significantly different (p<0.05).\*- indicates significant difference from the control (p<0.05). D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6– indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

# 1.6.9 Effect of herbs on relative neutrophil count

The distribution of coelomocyte type per 50 total cells counted was carried out by differential cell count technique using Wright's Giemsa stain and visualized under light microscopy at 200X. For control worms feeding on LGM only, the relative neutrophil count (RNC) was 37.7%, 36.9% and 34.7% on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively (Table 9). In response to treatment with oregano in LGM, the RNC increased in all experimental groups excluding day 6 at 0.5% (w/v) of the herb (Table 9). Additionally, a significant increase in the RNC was observed on day 2 with 0.1% (w/v) oregano as 45.3% (p=0.0029) of cells counted were identified as neutrophils. Overall, the RNC was

significantly higher in worms fed 0.1% (w/v) oregano than in those consuming 0.5% (w/v) as indicated by AUC values (*p*=0.017) (Figure 9).

Treatment with sage resulted in significant increases in RNC on all treatment days at both experimental concentrations (Table 9). The RNC in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) sage was 49.7% (p=0.000), 53.3% (p=0.001) and 38.0% (p=0.031) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. For worms feeding on 0.5% (w/v) sage, the RNC was 40.3% (p=0.033), 45.3% (p=0.000) and 43.7% (p=0.000) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. A greater proportion of coelomocytes determined to be neutrophils was observed in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) sage compared to 0.5% (w/v) overall (p=0.017) (Figure 9).

When worms were fed LGM supplemented with 0.1% (w/v) basil, the RNC increased significantly on all treatment days (Table 9, Figure 9). Specifically, the RNC for worms feeding on 0.1% (w/v) basil was 43.0% (p=0.031), 38.3% (p=0.007) and 42.3% (p=0.017), on day 2, 4, and 6, respectively. For 0.5% (w/v) basil, 36.3%, 39.7% and 36.0% of total coelomocytes were determined to be neutrophils on day 2, 4 and day 6, respectively. Determination of the AUC for both concentrations of basil indicated that the RNC was significantly higher in response to treatment with 0.1% (w/v) of the herb over the duration of the experiment (p=0.037) (Figure 9).

Treatment with rosemary resulted in a significant increase in the RNC on day 4 at 0.5% (w/v) (Table 9). However, in all remaining experimental groups, the RNC decreased with significant decreases occurring on day 2 at 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) as well as on day 6 at 0.5% (w/v) of the herb. For worms feeding on 0.1% (w/v) rosemary, the RNC per sample analyzed was 35.3% (p=0.017), 34.0% (p=0.008) and 38.0%

(p=0.106) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. For worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) rosemary, the RNC was 36.3% (p=0.351), 40.3% (p=0.006) and 30.0% (p=0.003) for day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. A significant difference between the two concentrations of rosemary on the distribution of cells was not detected although the proportion of neutrophils was slightly higher in worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) than in those treated with 0.1% (w/v) (p=0.063) (Figure 9).

Following the six day treatment with thyme, the RNC significantly decreased on day 2 at both experimental concentrations as well on day 4 at 0.5% (w/v) (Table 9). The percentage of total cells determined to be neutrophils following consumption of 0.1% (w/v) thyme was 31.2% (p=0.018), 44.0% (p=0.063), and 31.6% (p=0.365) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. For worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) thyme, the RNC was 32.0% (p=0.003), 30.7% (p=0.028) and 29.0% (p=0.128) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Overall, treatment with 0.1% (w/v) thyme resulted in a significantly greater proportion of neutrophils compared to treatment with 0.5% (w/v) thyme as determined by AUC values (p=0.014) (Figure 9).

Table 9. Effect of herbs on relative neutrophil count (RNC) in *L. terrestris*. The RNC, determined by differential staining using Wright's stain, and expressed as the percent neutrophils per 50 total cells counted. \*Indicates significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. p<0.05. n=6.

|          | Relative Neutrophil Count n=6 |       |         |       |         |       |             |  |  |
|----------|-------------------------------|-------|---------|-------|---------|-------|-------------|--|--|
| Hank     | Conc.                         | Day 2 | Р       | Day 4 | Р       | Day 6 | Р           |  |  |
| nero     | (112 17)                      | (%)   | Value   | (°ó)  | Value   | (°ó)  | Value       |  |  |
|          |                               | 2     |         |       |         |       |             |  |  |
| Oregano  | 0.10°o                        | 45.3  | 0.002*  | 45.3  | 0.102   | 39.7  | 0.063       |  |  |
|          | 0.50°o                        | 39    | 0.107   | 41.0  | 0.102   | 30.7  | 0.366       |  |  |
|          |                               |       |         |       |         |       | ,           |  |  |
| Sage     | 0.10°o                        | 49.7  | 0.000*  | 53.3  | 0.001*  | 38.0  | 0.031*      |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                         | 40.3  | 0.033*  | 45.3  | 0.000*  | 43.7  | 0.000*      |  |  |
|          |                               |       |         |       |         |       |             |  |  |
| Basil    | 0.10%o                        | 43.0  | 0.031*  | 38.3  | 0.007*  | 42.3  | $0.017^{*}$ |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                         | 36.3  | 0.162   | 39.7  | 0.358   | 36.0  | 0.107       |  |  |
| Rosemary | 0.10°o                        | 35.3  | 0.017** | 34.0  | 0.008** | 38.0  | 0.106       |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                         | 36.3  | 0.351   | 40.3  | 0.006*  | 30.0  | 0.003**     |  |  |
|          |                               |       |         |       |         |       |             |  |  |
| Thyme    | 0.10°o                        | 31.2  | 0.018** | 44.0  | 0.063   | 31.6  | 0.365       |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                         | 32.0  | 0.003** | 30.7  | 0.028** | 29.0  | 0.128       |  |  |
| Control  |                               | 37.7  |         | 36.9  |         | 34    |             |  |  |



Figure 9. Overall effect of spices on relative neutrophil count (RNC) in *L. terrestris*. Overall RNC 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) of herb calculated as area under the curve (AUC) and expressed as percent neutrophils. The data is represented as means + SEM. a-indicates the treatment concentration which was significantly different (p<0.05).\*indicates significant difference from the control (p<0.05). D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

### 1.6.10 Effect of herbs on phagocytic activity

Phagocytic activity (PA) was determined by counting the number of coelomocytes containing at least one engulfed *S. cereviseae* stained with Congo as described above. For control worms feeding on LGM along, basal PA was 53.1%, 56.4% and 56.1% on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively (Table 10). Significant increases in PA occurred in response to treatment with LGM supplemented with oregano at 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) throughout the duration of the six day experiment (Table 10). The percentage of actively phagocytosing coelomocytes in worms fed 0.1% (w/v) oregano was 67.0% (p=0.004), 63.3% (p=0.001) and 66.0% (p=0.000) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. For worms consuming 0.5% (w/v) oregano, PA was 63.0% (p=0.001),

66.7% (p=0.021) and 67.3% (p=0.004) for day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Overall, the percentage of actively phagocytosing coelomocytes was higher after treatment with 0.5% (w/v) oregano when compared to 0.1% (w/v) although the variation between the two concentrations was not significant (p=0.163) (Figure 10).

Upon treatment with sage, PA increased in all experimental groups with increases ranging from ~18.6% to ~23.6% above that of the control on day 2 at 0.5% (w/v) and day 4 at 0.1% (w/v), respectively (Table 10). For worms fed 0.1% (w/v) sage, 64.7% (p=0.001), 69.7% (p=0.007), and 69.7% (p=0.004) of cells counted were actively phagocytosing yeast on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. PA was 63.0% (p=0.001), 68.3% (p=0.004) and 68.3% (p=0.002) upon treatment with 0.5% (w/v) sage on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. The greatest overall increase in PA occurred following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) sage, as evidenced by AUC values (p=0.119) (Figure 10).

Treatment of basil at concentrations of 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) resulted in significant increases in the percentage of phagocytic cells in all experimental groups (Table 10). PA was 62.3% (p=0.002), 62.3% (p=0.008) and 62.7% (p=0.000) in worms consuming LGM with 0.1% (w/v) basil on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. In worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) basil, PA was 61.3% (p=0.002), 61.3% (p=0.000) and 67.7% (p=0.031) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. PA of coelomocytes was slightly higher overall in worms consuming 0.5% (w/v) basil than in those consuming 0.1% (w/v) basil (p=0.313) (Figure 10).

When worms were fed rosemary over six days, significant increases in PA were observed on each day at both concentrations excluding on day 4 at 0.5% (w/v) (Table

10). In worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) rosemary, PA was 60.7% (p=0.006), 62.3% (p=0.005) and 61.7% (p=0.011) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. PA for worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) rosemary was 60.0% (p=0.011), 55.7% (p=0.195) and 63.3% (p=0.007) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. AUC values indicated 0.1% (w/v) rosemary to be significantly more effective on increasing PA compared to 0.5% (w/v) (p=0.048) (Figure 10).

Following treatment with thyme, PA of coelomocytes significantly decreased on day 2 at 0.1% (w/v) and on day 6 at both experimental concentrations (Table 10). PA was 44.3% (p=0.001) on day 2 at 0.1% (w/v) thyme, 48.4% (p=0.006) on day 6 at 0.1% (w/v) thyme and 35.6% (p=0.021) on day 6 at 0.5% (w/v) thyme, which were all significantly lower than the control. Conversely, PA significantly increased on day 2 at 0.5% (w/v) thyme as well as on day 4 at both concentrations. For day 2 at 0.5% (w/v) thyme, the percentage of actively phagocytosing cells was 60.0% (p=0.009). On day 4, PA was 60.3% (p=0.002) and 60.3% (p=0.006) following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) thyme, respectively, which were both significantly higher than the control. AUC analysis indicated that overall, worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) thyme exhibited higher percentages of actively phagocytosing coelomocytes compared to 0.1% (w/v) of the herb (p=0.187) (Figure 10).

Table 10. Effect of herbs on phagocytic activity (PA) of coelomocytes in *L. terrestris*. PA of coelomocytes, determined by a counting the number of cells containing one more *S. cereviseae* particles per 50 total cells and reported as percent phagocytic cells. \*Indicates significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. p<0.05. n=6.

|                           | Phagocytic Activity n=6 |                |         |              |        |              |         |  |  |
|---------------------------|-------------------------|----------------|---------|--------------|--------|--------------|---------|--|--|
| Hash                      | Conc.                   | Day 2          | Р       | Day 4        | P      | Day 6        | Р       |  |  |
| nero                      | (111 r)                 | (%)            | Value   | (%)          | Vahie  | (°6)         | Value   |  |  |
|                           |                         |                |         |              |        |              |         |  |  |
| Oregano                   | 0.10%                   | 67.0           | 0.004*  | 63.3         | 0.001* | 66.0         | 0.000*  |  |  |
|                           | 0.50%                   | 63.0           | 0.014*  | 66.7         | 0.021* | 6".3         | 0.004*  |  |  |
| <b>G</b> a <del>a</del> a | 0.100/                  | <u> </u>       | 0.001+  | <u> (0</u> 7 | 0.00=+ | (0.7         | 0.00.44 |  |  |
| Sage                      | 0.10%                   | 0 <b>-1.</b> ( | 0.001*  | 69.7         | 0.00 * | <b>69.</b> ( | 0.004*  |  |  |
|                           | 0.50°o                  | 63.0           | 0.001*  | 68.3         | 0.004* | 68.3         | 0.002*  |  |  |
|                           |                         |                |         |              |        |              |         |  |  |
| Basil                     | 0.10%                   | 62.3           | 0.002*  | 62.3         | 0.008* | 62.7         | 0.000*  |  |  |
|                           | 0.50°o                  | 61.3           | 0.002*  | 61.3         | 0.000* | 67.7         | 0.031*  |  |  |
| Rosemary                  | 0.10%                   | 60.7           | 0.006*  | 62.3         | 0.005* | 617          | 0.011*  |  |  |
| Itootime,                 | 0.500.                  | 40.0           | 0.000   |              | 0.002  | 62.2         | 0.011   |  |  |
|                           | 0.20-0                  | 00.0           | 0.011   | 55.          | 0.195  | 03.3         | 0.0071  |  |  |
| Thyme                     | 0.10%                   | 44.3           | 0.001** | 60.3         | 0.002* | 48.4         | 0.006** |  |  |
|                           | 0.50°6                  | 60.0           | 0.009*  | 60.3         | 0.006* | 35.6         | 0.021** |  |  |
| Contucl                   |                         | <b>5</b> 2 1   |         | EC 1         |        | <b>5</b> 5 1 |         |  |  |
| Control                   |                         | 23.1           |         | 20.4         |        | 20.1         |         |  |  |



Figure 10. Overall effect of spices on total phagocytic activity (PA) in *L. terrestris*. Overall PA for 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) of herb calculated as area under the curve (AUC) and expressed as percent total activity over the duration of the experiment. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM. a- indicates the treatment concentration which was significantly different (p<0.05).\*- indicates significant difference from the control (p<0.05). D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

### **1.6.11 Effect of herbs on respiratory burst activity**

Respiratory burst (RB) activity of coelomocytes was indirectly measured as the absorbance of diformazan formed during a nitroblue tetrazolium (NBT) reduction assay as previously described above. For worms feeding on LGM alone, the  $A_{570}$  of diformazan was 1.05 AU, 1.02 AU, and 1.00 AU for day 2, 4 and 6, respectively (Table 11). Significant increases in RB activity occurred following treatment with oregano in all experimental groups (Table 11). For worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) oregano, the  $A_{5470}$  of diformazan was 1.6 AU (*p*=0.039), 1.6 AU (*p*=0.035) and 1.7 AU (*p*=0.020) for day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. When oregano was fed to worms at 0.5% (w/v), the  $A_{570}$  of diformazan was 1.6 AU (*p*=0.027), 2.1 AU (*p*=0.023), and 1.9 AU (*p*=0.005) for days 2,

4 and 6, respectively. Increases in RB ranged from ~56.8% on day 4 at 0.1% (w/v) to ~105.8% higher than the control on day 4 at 0.5% (w/v) oregano. Assessment of the overall effect of oregano on RB indicated 0.5% (w/v) to be more effective than 0.1% (w/v) as evidenced by AUC values (p=0.012) (Figure 11).

Upon treatment with sage, RB activity increased in all experimental groups (Table 11). Significant increases occurred in worms fed LGM prepared with 0.1% sage on day 4 and 6 as the  $A_{570}$  of diformazan was 1.6 AU (*p*=0.007), and 1.7 AU (*p*=0.000), respectively. Additionally, RB significantly increased following treatment with 0.5% sage on day 4 and 6 with  $A_{570}$  values of 1.9 AU (*p*=0.000) and 1.8 AU (*p*=0.001), respectively. RB was shown to be significantly higher overall in response to treatment with 0.5% (w/v) sage compared to 0.1% (w/v) sage (*p*=0.024) as evidenced by AUC values (Figure 11).

RB activity of coelomocytes significantly increased on day 2 and 4 after treatment with 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) basil (Table 11). The A<sub>570</sub> of diformazan was 1.4 AU (p=0.007), 1.3 AU (p=0.000) and 0.9 AU (p=0.111) for worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) basil on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Following treatment with 0.5% (w/v) basil, the A<sub>570</sub> of diformazan was 1.6 AU (p=0.000), 1.3 AU (p=0.001) and 0.9 AU (p=0.007) on day 2, 4 and day 6, respectively. Assessment of the AUC for both concentrations indicated RB activity to be overall greater following treatment with 0.5% (w/v) basil than in worms were fed with 0.1% (w/v) basil although a significant difference between the concentrations was not detected (p=0.062) (Figure 11). Upon treatment with rosemary, RB increased in all experimental groups with significant increases occurring on the day 4 at 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) (Table 11). The A<sub>570</sub> of diformazan for worms treated with LGM supplemented with 0.1% (w/v) rosemary, was 1.3 AU (p=0.488), 1.4 AU (p=0.020), 1.3 AU (p=0.104) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Following treatment with 0.5% (w/v) rosemary, the A<sub>570</sub> of diformazan was 1.8 AU (p=0.055), 1.8 AU (p=0.006) and 1.0 AU (p=0.105). Significantly higher RB activity was observed following treatment with rosemary at 0.5% (w/v) than in those treated with 0.1% (w/v) rosemary (p=0.013) as determined by AUC values (Figure 11).

When worms were fed LGM prepared with thyme at 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v), significant increases in RB activity were observed (Table 11). RB activity was highest on day 2 as the  $A_{570}$  of diformazan was of 2.3 (*p*=0.007) AU for worms feeding on 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) thyme. On the subsequent treatment days the  $A_{570}$  of diformazan was of 2.1 AU (*p*=0.000) and 2.0 AU (*p*=0.023) in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) thyme on day 4 and 6, respectively. For worms consuming 0.5% (w/v) thyme, the  $A_{570}$  of diformazan was 2.1 AU (*p*=0.001) and 1.8 AU (*p*=0.028) on day 4 and 6, respectively. The overall effectiveness of treatment thyme was assessed to be greater with 0.1% (w/v) thyme compared to 0.5% (w/v) of the herb as indicated by AUC values (*p*=0.321) (Figure 11).
Table 11. Effect of herbs on respiratory burst activity (RB) of coelomocytes in *L*. *terrestris*. RB activity, indirectly measured as absorbance of diformazan formed during NBT reduction assay, and expressed in absorbance units (AU) at 570 nm. \*Indicates significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. p<0.05. n=6.

|          | Respiratory Burst Activity n=6 |       |        |       |        |       |         |  |
|----------|--------------------------------|-------|--------|-------|--------|-------|---------|--|
| TT and   | Conc.                          | Day 2 | Р      | Day 4 | Р      | Day 6 | Р       |  |
| пер      | (w.ir)                         | (AU)  | Value  | (AU)  | Value  | (AU)  | Value   |  |
|          |                                |       |        |       |        |       |         |  |
| O1 egano | 0.10°o                         | 1.60  | 0.039* | 1.60  | 0.035* | 1.70  | 0.020*  |  |
|          | 0.50%                          | 1.60  | 0.02** | 2.10  | 0.023* | 1.90  | 0.005*  |  |
| Sаде     | 0 10%                          | 1 30  | 0 169  | 1.60  | 0.007* | 1 70  | 0.000*  |  |
| DUEL     | 0.10 V                         | 1.30  | 0.27   | 1.00  | 0.00*  | 1.90  | 0.000   |  |
|          | 0.00 0                         | 1.50  | 0.2    | 1.90  | 0.000  | 1.50  | 0.001   |  |
| Basil    | 0.10%                          | 1.40  | 0.007* | 1.30  | 0.000* | 0.90  | 0.111   |  |
|          | 0.50%                          | 1.60  | 0.000* | 1.30  | 0.001* | 0.90  | 0.007** |  |
| Rosemary | 0.1000                         | 1.30  | 0.488  | 1.40  | 0.020* | 1.30  | 0.104   |  |
|          | 0.50°o                         | 1.80  | 0.055  | 1.80  | 0.000* | 1.00  | 0.105   |  |
|          |                                |       |        | 2.00  |        | 1.00  | 0.101   |  |
| Thyme    | 0.10°o                         | 2.30  | 0.007* | 2.10  | 0.006* | 2.00  | 0.023*  |  |
|          | 0.50°6                         | 2.30  | 0.00** | 2.10  | 0.000* | 1.80  | 0.028*  |  |
| Control  |                                | 1.05  |        | 1.02  | 0.001* | 1.00  |         |  |



Figure 11. Overall effect of spices on respiratory burst activity (RB) in *L. terrestris*. Overall RB activity for 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) of herb calculated as area under the curve (AUC) and expressed as total absorbance of diformazan at 570 nm over the duration of the experiment. a- indicates the treatment concentration which was significantly different (p<0.05).\*- indicates significant difference from the control (p<0.05). d2= day 2; d4= day 4; d6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

# **1.6.12** Effect of herbs on nitric oxide production

Nitric oxide production (NOx) was indirectly quantified as total nitrites/nitrates via Griess assay as described above. For control worms consuming LGM alone, NOx was 27.7  $\mu$ M, 28.8  $\mu$ M and 27.1  $\mu$ M on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively (Table 12). When worms were treated with oregano at 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) NOx increased on all treatment days excluding day 2 at 0.1% (w/v) (Table 12). On day 2 at 0.5% (w/v), NOx was 34.7  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.005), which was significantly higher than control. For worms feeding on 0.1% (w/v) oregano for six days, NOx was 45.0  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.036), which was also significantly higher than the control. Conversely, a significant decrease in NOx occurred on day 2 at 0.1% oregano with a calculated value of 8.4  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.000). The total effects of oregano

on NOx was determined to be greater following treatment with 0.5% (w/v) oregano when compared to 0.1% (w/v) oregano, as determined by AUC values (p=0.058) (Figure 12).

Following the treatment with sage, NOx increased significantly on day 2 at 0.5% (w/v), day 4 at both concentrations and day 6 at 0.1% (w/v) (Table 12). For worms consuming LGM supplemented with 0.1% (w/v) sage, NOx was calculated to be 25.0  $\mu$ M (p=0.206), 31.4  $\mu$ M (p=0.004) and 44.9  $\mu$ M (p=0.003) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Treatment with sage at 0.5% (w/v) resulted in NOx values of 39.7  $\mu$ M (p=0.006), 14.1  $\mu$ M (p=0.012) and 28.2  $\mu$ M (p=0.173) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively (Table 12). NOx increased most significantly on day six at 0.1% (w/v) in which ~66% more NOx was detected compared to the control. Treatment with sage at 0.1% (w/v) was assessed to be significantly more effective than treatment with 0.5% (w/v) over the duration of the experiment (p=0.007) (Figure 12).

NOx also increased in response to treatment with basil in all experimental groups with the exception of day 2 at 0.5% (w/v) basil (Table 12). Treatment with 0.1% (w/v) basil resulted in NOx values of 33.0  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.002), 35.2  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.069), and 32.1  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.039) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. NOx was 22.2  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.255), 32.8  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.025), and 30.8  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.003) in worms feeding on 0.5% basil for day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. The overall effect of the treatment with basil was determined to be more effective at 0.1% (w/v) basil compared to 0.5% (w/v) (*p*=0.018) (Figure 12).

Treatment with LGM supplemented with rosemary resulted in significant decreases in NOx on day 2 at 0.1% (w/v) and day 6 at 0.5% (w/v) with values of 26.3  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.000) and 19.1  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.003), respectively (Table 12). Conversely, NOx increased

significantly on day 4 and 6 at 0.1% (w/v) rosemary with calculated values of 63.0  $\mu$ M (p=0.014) and 39.3  $\mu$ M (p=0.005), respectively. Additionally, significant increases in NOx were observed on day 2 and 4 at 0.5% (w/v) rosemary as NOx production was 43.9  $\mu$ M (p=0.000) and 50.9  $\mu$ M (p=0.000), respectively. The net production of NOx was significantly higher in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) rosemary compared to 0.5% (w/v), as indicated by AUC values (p=0.016) (Figure 12).

Upon treatment with thyme, NOx was significantly decreased on day 2 at 0.1% (w/v) and significantly increased compared to the control on day 4 at 0.1% (w/v) thyme (Table 12). Specifically, for worms treated with 0.1% thyme, NOx was 6.8  $\mu$ M (p=0.000), 43.4  $\mu$ M (p=0.002), and 27.0  $\mu$ M (p=0.274) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. For worms feeding on 0.5% thyme, NOx was 5.6  $\mu$ M (p=0.097), 38.1  $\mu$ M (p=0.064) and 21.9  $\mu$ M (p=0.389) on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Overall, treatment with 0.1% (w/v) thyme produced significantly greater effects on NOx production than treatment with 0.5% (w/v) of the herb (p=0.016) (Figure 12).

Table 12. Effect of herbs on nitric oxide production (NOx) in coelomic fluid of *L*. *terrestris*. NOx, measured indirectly as total nitrites/nitrates via Griess assay, and reported in  $\mu$ M NOx.\*Indicates significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. p<0.05. n=6.

|          | Nitric Oxide Production n=6 |       |         |       |        |       |         |  |  |
|----------|-----------------------------|-------|---------|-------|--------|-------|---------|--|--|
| TT h     | Conc.                       | Day 2 | Р       | Day 4 | Р      | Day 6 | Р       |  |  |
| Helb     | (1V 'V)                     | (µM)  | Value   | (µM)  | Vahue  | (µM)  | Lahue   |  |  |
|          |                             |       |         |       |        |       |         |  |  |
| Oregano  | 0.10%o                      | 8.4   | 0.000** | 31.0  | 0.401  | 45.0  | 0.036*  |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                       | 34."  | 0.005*  | 28.2  | 0.369  | 29.2  | 0.205   |  |  |
| Sage     | 0.10%                       | 25.0  | 0.206   | 31.4  | 0.004* | 44.9  | 0.003*  |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                       | 39.7  | 0.006*  | 14.1  | 0.012* | 28.2  | 0.1-3   |  |  |
| Dout     | 0.100                       | ** 0  | 0.003*  | 753   | 0.070  | 22.1  | 0.070+  |  |  |
| DASII    | 0.10%0                      | 33.0  | 0.002*  | 35.2  | 0.009  | 32.1  | 0.039   |  |  |
|          | 0.50%0                      | 22.2  | 0.255   | 32.8  | 0.025* | 30.8  | 0.003*  |  |  |
| Rosemary | 0.10°o                      | 26.3  | 0.000** | 63.0  | 0.014* | 39.3  | 0.005*  |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                       | 43.9  | 0.000*  | 50.9  | 0.000* | 19.1  | 0.003** |  |  |
| Thyme    | 0.10%o                      | 6.8   | 0.000** | 43.4  | 0.002* | 27.0  | 0.274   |  |  |
|          | 0.50%                       | 5.6   | 0.097   | 38.1  | 0.064  | 21.9  | 0.389   |  |  |
| Control  |                             | 27.7  |         | 28.8  |        | 27.1  |         |  |  |

,

,



Figure 12. Overall effect of spices on nitric oxide (NOx) production in *L. terrestris*. Total NOx overall for 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) of herb, calculated as AUC and reported as  $\mu$ M of total NOx over the duration of the experiment. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM. a- indicates the treatment concentration which was significantly different (p<0.05).\*- indicates significant difference from the control (p<0.05). D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

# 1.7 Discussion

Dietary herbs and spices have traditionally been used to enhance the flavor of food and as medicinal tools for the treatment of disease.<sup>7-12</sup> Epidemiologic data have consistently supported the health promoting benefits associated with dietary herb and spice intake. Many studies have established an inverse relationship between diets high in plant foods, such as herbs and spices, and risk for disease.<sup>22-25,32,76,126</sup> Herbs and spices are naturally rich sources of a diverse range of phytochemicals including the low molecular weight polyphenolics, flavonoids, carotenoids, and anthocyanins. In addition, many herbs and spices also contain high molecular weight polysaccharides which may have a positive effect on human health.<sup>13,26,28</sup> Of the many proposed benefits of herbs and

spices, the ability to modulate innate immune functions and promote health has recently been of interest.<sup>32,33,127</sup> Several studies have indicated, using predominantly *in vitro* models, the ability of herbs and spices to mediate pathogen uptake and degradation by phagocytic leukocytes and macrophages, a property often considered to be hallmark of the innate response.<sup>7,50,51,61,64-66,68</sup>

While many studies have investigated the effect of dietary herbs and spices on the innate immune system, few have studied the molecular mechanism of immunomodulation by natural products, especially through the use of *in vivo* models, which take into account extent of bioavailability and metabolic transformation. Moreover, most studies have only investigated the effect of an isolated bioactive compound on the innate immune response. While this approach may facilitate identification of the biologically active molecule, it does not take into consideration the synergistic effect of various phytochemicals in a natural product which may be contributing to the overall immunomudulatory effect of the natural product. In the present study, we evaluated the effect of several dietary herbs and spices on key parameters of innate immunity such as cell proliferation, myeloid differentiation and cell viability *in vivo* using *L. terrestris*. Additionally, we evaluated the effect of these natural products on functional end points of the innate immune system which include phagocytosis, respiratory burst and nitric oxide production.

# **1.7.1** Overall effect of spices on innate immune parameters

The overall effect of treatment with turmeric, ginger, cinnamon and pepper was collectively assessed. A decrease in coelomocyte viability was observed overall (Table

62

13). Additionally, differentiation of cells into neutrophils decreased overall by  $\sim 7\%$ compared to control. Concomitant decreases in neutrophil driven innate functions such as phagocytosis and respiratory burst were also observed. However, an increase in nitric • oxide production and total coelomocyte count was also observed (Table 13). Overall, total coelomocyte counts increased in worms treated with spices by  $\sim 19\%$ . This was associated with a 59.8% increase in nitric oxide production overall. This concurrent increase in total coelomocyte count and nitric oxide is consistent with recent findings which indicate hematopoietic reconstitution and mobilization are significantly mediated by nitric oxide.<sup>128-130</sup> In one such study, significant decreases in circulating levels of progenitor cells and subsequent increased mortality were observed in endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) knockout mice.<sup>129</sup> Thum (2005) showed that patients treated for coronary heart disease with asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA), a known inhibitor of nitric oxide synthase, had decreased numbers of circulating progenitor cells. They further observed an inverse relationship between the concentration of ADMA in plasma and the number of undifferentiated cells in the circulation indicating the role of nitric oxide in the repopulation and mobilization of progenitor cells *in vivo*.<sup>130</sup> However, further evaluation of the potential molecular mechanism by which spices may affect signaling pathways associated with increased hematopoiesis of immune cells mediated by nitric oxide will be undertaken in our future studies.

**Table 13. Overall effect of spices on innate immune parameters in** *L. terrestris*. Overall effect of each spice, calculated as the average of treatment with 0.1% and 0.5% of the spice, and reported as the percent change compared to control. CV- Coelomocyte viability; TC- Total coelomocyte count; NEU- Neutrophil distribution; RB- Respiratory burst activity; NOX- Total nitric oxide metabolites measures as nitrates/nitrites; PHAGO-Phagocytic activity of coelomocytes.

|          | Innate Immune Parameter |        |        |         |         |        |  |  |  |
|----------|-------------------------|--------|--------|---------|---------|--------|--|--|--|
| SDICE    | CV                      | TC     | NEU    | RB      | NOX     | PHAGO  |  |  |  |
| SFICE    | %                       | %      | %      | %       | %       | %      |  |  |  |
| Cinnamon | -33.02                  | 10.97  | -26.92 | -79.42  | -137.18 | -17.96 |  |  |  |
| Ginger   | 25.9                    | 61.75  | 15.69  | 20.26   | 19.6    | 18.2   |  |  |  |
| Pepper   | -32.98                  | -49.47 | -42.04 | -1166.2 | 334.01  | -65.78 |  |  |  |
| Turmeric | 25.4                    | 54.85  | 25.56  | 33.04   | 22.94   | 20.85  |  |  |  |
| AVG      | -3.67                   | 19.52  | -6.92  | -298.07 | 59.84   | -11.17 |  |  |  |

# **1.7.1.1** Overall effect of root spices on innate immune parameters

Of the four spices tested, turmeric and ginger, of the *Zingiberaceae* family, uniquely modulated innate immune parameters compared to others. When evaluated together, treatment with turmeric and ginger resulted in a ~22% increase in coelomocyte viability and a ~55% increase in the total number of coelomocytes compared to control worms (Table 14). An increase in the total number of coelomocytes, overall viability and further differentiation into neutrophils was accompanied by increased levels of nitric oxide in the coelomic fluid. This may again suggest the probable role of herbs and spices in increasing nitric oxide mediated cell proliferation and differentiation as observed in previous studies.<sup>128-130</sup> It may also suggest the potential role of nitric oxide in the maintenance and regulation of normal cell cycle.<sup>131,132</sup> Recent advances in nitric oxide signaling have indicated several important myeloid functions are regulated by nitric oxide and the effects are often concentration dependent.<sup>128,131-133</sup> Genaro et al. (1995) observed increased expression of the anti-apoptotic gene, *bcl-2*, in mature splenic B cells cultured with nitric oxide donor molecules.<sup>131</sup> However, the protective effect of nitric oxide was observed to be dose dependent as pro-apoptotic activity at higher levels was observed. The increase in cell viability noted in the present study may therefore be a result of nitric oxide mediated inhibition of premature apoptotic signaling of coelomocytes. Therefore, it is possible that bioactive compounds in root spices may trigger nitric oxide mediated pathways which protect coelomocyte viability.

Additionally, we observed increases in phagocytosis and respiratory burst by ~16% and ~23%, respectively, compared to control (Table 14). This concomitant shift in the distribution of myeloid cells and the increase in phagocytosis and respiratory burst suggest that potentially the frequency in which these innate functions are carried out may be due in part to an increased number of cells capable of executing them. Moreover, respiratory burst in phagocytic leukocytes is a consequence of cytosolic assembly of NADPH oxidases resulting in the rapid release of oxidants such as the superoxide anion  $(O_2^-)$ , which can dismutate to hydrogen peroxide  $(H_2O_2)$  and molecular oxygen.<sup>42,134-138</sup> In addition, enzymes such as myeloperoxidase and nitric oxide synthase in the leukocytes form hypochlorous acid and nitric oxide, respectively, which can react with superoxide to form the hydroxyl radical.<sup>42,136,139</sup> It has been shown that the respiratory burst increases exponentially upon stimulation, an effect that is compounded by an increase in number of

phagocytic leukocytes.<sup>42,138,140-142</sup> It has also been observed that different stimulating agents produce a varied respiratory burst as mediated by oxygen utilization.<sup>42,139</sup> Therefore, it appears that respiratory burst inducing agents differ by the degree to which they trigger phosphorylation and translocation of cytosolic subunits to the cell membrane during NADPH oxidase assembly.<sup>37,42,143-146</sup> When the distribution of neutrophils increased upon treatment with root spices in this study, we observed that respiratory burst activity increased in a near stoichiometrically manner and not exponentially. We believe that the rather muted response in respiratory burst might be due to the following reasons: (A) The decrease in the target to neutrophil ratio potentially reduces the number of phagosomes per cell, resulting in lower cytosomal assembly of NADPH oxidase and therefore lower production of reactive oxygen species (ROS); (B) Differentiation in the presence of root spices may enhance the antioxidant defense responses in the leukocytes, perhaps by affecting antioxidant response element (ARE) mediated expression of antioxidant genes such as glutathione S-transferase (GST), NADPH:quinine oxidoreducatase-1 (NQ01) and other phase II enzymes intimately mediated by NRF2 (nuclear factor E2-related factor).<sup>147,148</sup> Several studies have established the ability of synthetic and natural phenolic compounds to increase the expression of ARE controlled genes.149,150

Alternatively, studies have shown enhanced phagocytic activity following treatment with *Zingiberaceae* spices associated with increased expression of genes involved in pathogen recognition and uptake.<sup>50-52,66</sup> Fiala et al. (2007) recently observed increased expression of  $\beta$ -1,4-mannosyl-glycoprotein 4- $\beta$ -Nacetylglucosaminyltransferase (MGAT-3) and toll-like receptors (TLR) in macrophages isolated from patients with Alzheimer's disease and treated with bisdemethoxycurcumin.<sup>50</sup> MGAT-3 and TLR's are generally down regulated in Alzheimer's disease potentiating the accumulation of amyloid plaques leading to the development of amyloidosis and encephalitis. The importance of MGAT-3 is indicated by significant inhibition of phagocytosis when MGAT-3 is silenced.<sup>50,52</sup> Additionally, the increased expression of MGAT-3 and TLR's by Fiala was also associated with enhanced phagocytosis of amyloid- $\beta$  plaques. Thus, the observed increased in phagocytosis in the present study may be in part a result of increased expression of genes crucial for recognition and clearance of foreign material thereby enhancing activity.

Additionally many recent studies have shown immune stimulating activity by polysaccharides present in dietary plants such as *Curcuma xanthorrhiza* Roxb.,<sup>64</sup> *Angelica dahurica* root, *Angelica sinensis, Lu hui* (Aloe vera), *Opuntia polyacantha* (prickly pear cactus),<sup>151</sup> *Astragalus membranaceus*,<sup>152</sup> *Platycodon grandiflorum*,<sup>153</sup> among others.<sup>16,154-156</sup> Specifically, plant polysaccharides were shown in several studies to induce leukocyte activation and increase phagocytic activity accompanied by increased release of cytokines involved in propagation and mediation of the immune response.<sup>16,64,151,152</sup> Schepetkin (2008) recently observed activation of differentiated leukocytes treated with polysaccharides extracted from *Opuntia polyacantha*, which occurred with a concomitant and concentration dependent increase in TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-6, and a moderate increase in reactive oxygen species (ROS) indicating a priming effect of macrophages by plant polysaccharides similar to lipopolysaccharides (LPS).<sup>151</sup> Shao (2004) observed similar immune stimulating activity by dietary polysaccharides extracted from the Chinese medicinal plant, *Astragalus membranaceus*. In this study, activation of macrophages by *Astragalus* polysaccharides (APS) was observed in association with increased IL-1 $\beta$ , TNF- $\alpha$  and activated NF $\kappa$ B. They further demonstrated that stimulation of macrophages by APS was competitively inhibited by LPS indicating activation via TLR-4 dependent pathway and similarity in APS and LPS epitopes.<sup>152</sup> Whether these specific root spices can also mediate these effects using the above described pathways remains to be investigated.

**Table 14. Overall effect of root spices on innate immune parameters in** *L. terrestris.* Overall effect of each root spice, calculated as the average of treatment with 0.1% and 0.5% of the spice, and reported as the percent change compared to control. CVcoelomocyte viability; TC- Total coelomocyte count; NEU- Neutrophil distribution; RB-Respiratory burst activity; NOX- Total nitric oxide metabolites measures as nitrates/nitrites; PHAGO- Phagocytic activity of coelomocytes.

|          | Innate Immune Parameter |         |          |         |          |            |  |  |  |  |
|----------|-------------------------|---------|----------|---------|----------|------------|--|--|--|--|
| SPICE    | CV<br>%                 | TC<br>% | NEU<br>% | RB<br>% | NOX<br>% | PHAGO<br>% |  |  |  |  |
| Turmeric | 25.4                    | 54.9    | 25.6     | 33.0    | 22.9     | 20.9       |  |  |  |  |
| Ginger   | 25.9                    | 61.8    | 15.7     | 20.3    | 19.6     | 18.2       |  |  |  |  |
| AVG      | 25.7                    | 58.3    | 20.6     | 26.7    | 21.3     | 19.5       |  |  |  |  |

# **1.7.1.2** Overall effect of non-root spices on innate immune parameters

The overall effects of treatment with the non-root spices, pepper and cinnamon, varied significantly from *Zingiberaceae* spices. Treatment with pepper and cinnamon resulted in an overall immunosuppressive effect indicated by decreases in almost all innate immune parameters examined (Table 15). We observed a ~37% decrease in

coelomocyte viability, a ~23% decrease in total coelomocyte count and a decrease in the percentage of neutrophils by ~38% overall compared to control. This correlated with a 45% decrease in phagocytosis overall and a 62% reduction in respiratory burst activity. However, the true effect of dietary intake of pepper and cinnamon is difficult to extrapolate as intake by *L. terrestris* was markedly lower than with other treatments. This was evidenced by greater weight loss over the course of the treatment. Physically, *L. terrestris* treated with pepper and cinnamon appeared malnourished and the incidence of hemorrhage was frequent. In previous studies, cinnamon and pepper have exhibited anthelmintic and antiparasitic activity which may account for the observations in this study.<sup>157,158</sup> Fractionation of the bioactive compounds in pepper and cinnamon would be necessary to eliminate confounding variables and accurately evaluate the true effect on innate immune markers.

Additionally, we observed nitric oxide levels to be increased by ~95% compared to control. The concurrent increase in nitric oxide metabolites in the coelomic fluid and decrease in differentiation of myeloid cells is consistent with recent findings, as noted above.<sup>128,159,160</sup> Moreover, the significant increase in nitric oxide correlated with decreased cell viability suggests activation of pro-apoptotic signaling pathways initiated by high concentrations of nitric oxide, as previously discussed.<sup>128,159,160</sup> Alternatively, an excessive production of nitric oxide, a potent vasodilator, may account for the frequent incidence of hemorrhage and mortality following treatment with these spices.<sup>128,161</sup>

**Table 15. Overall effect of non-root spices on innate immune parameters in** *L. terrestris*. Overall effect of each root spice, calculated as the average of treatment with 0.1% and 0.5% of the spice, and reported as the percent change compared to control. CV-Coelomocyte viability; TC- Total coelomocyte count; NEU- Neutrophil distribution; RB-Respiratory burst activity; NOX- Total nitric oxide metabolites measures as nitrates/nitrites; PHAGO- Phagocytic activity of coelomocytes.

|          | Innate Immune Parameter |         |           |          |          |            |  |  |  |  |
|----------|-------------------------|---------|-----------|----------|----------|------------|--|--|--|--|
| SPICE    | CV<br>•••               | TC<br>% | NEU<br>%0 | RB<br>%o | NOX<br>% | PHAGO<br>% |  |  |  |  |
| Cinnamon | -33.0                   | 11.0    | -26.9     | -79.4    | -137.2   | -18.0      |  |  |  |  |
| Pepper   | -33.0                   | -49.5   | -42.0     | -1166.2  | 334.0    | -65.8      |  |  |  |  |
| AVG      | -33.0                   | -19.3   | -34.5     | -622.8   | 98.4     | -41.9      |  |  |  |  |

#### **1.7.2** Overall effect of herbs on innate immune parameters

The overall effect of treatment with dietary herbs of the *Lamiaceae* family including oregano, basil, rosemary, sage and thyme, indicated modulation of all of the innate immune parameters examined. In the present study, we observed an overall increase in the total number and the viability of coelomocytes by ~40% and ~12%, respectively, following treatment with *Lamiaceae* herbs (Table 16). The percentage of cells committed as phagocytic neutrophils was increased by 3.25% overall, which was correlated with a ~10% increase in phagocytosis and a ~30% increase in respiratory burst. Nitric oxide production was increased overall by treatment with *Lamiaceae* herbs by approximately 10% compared to the control. As discussed previously, these

observations reiterate the potential role of nitric oxide in hematopoiesis and myeloid cell differentiation.<sup>128-133</sup> Furthermore, these results also suggest that secondary metabolites in *Lamiaceae* herbs may mediate these effects by increasing nitric oxide in the coelomic fluid. Additionally, as discussed above, a stoichiometric increase in respiratory burst with total coelomocyte count, a departure from the often observed exponential increase, may be due to a decrease in NADPH oxidase assembly accompanied by an increased NRF2 mediated expression of ARE regulated antioxidant genes conferring a better cytosolic oxidative buffering power.<sup>147,148</sup> However, within the *Lamiaceae* herbs tested, modulation of the innate parameters by basil and oregano varied significantly than that of rosemary, sage and thyme.

**Table 16. Overall effect of herbs on innate immune parameters in** *L. terrestris*. Overall effect of each herb, calculated as the average of 0.1% and 0.5% of the herb, and reported as the percent change compared to control. CV- Coelomocyte viability; TC-Total coelomocyte count; NEU- Neutrophil distribution; RB- Respiratory burst activity; NOX- Nitric Total nitric oxide metabolites measures as nitrates/nitrites; PHAGO-Phagocytic activity of coelomocytes.

|          | Innate Immune Parameter |          |          |         |           |             |  |  |  |  |  |
|----------|-------------------------|----------|----------|---------|-----------|-------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| HERB     | CV<br>•0                | TC<br>oo | NEU<br>% | RB<br>% | NOX<br>°o | PHAGO<br>%0 |  |  |  |  |  |
| Basil    | 7.6                     | 34.8     | 6.7      | 21.4    | 11.1      | 11.4        |  |  |  |  |  |
| Oregano  | 28.5                    | 50.1     | 10.4     | 28.1    | 4.7       | 15.1        |  |  |  |  |  |
| Rosemary | 2.9                     | 47.4     | -1.4     | 26.1    | 36.6      | 7.7         |  |  |  |  |  |
| Sage     | 23.8                    | 43.0     | 10.4     | 33.0    | -0.8      | 18.0        |  |  |  |  |  |
| Thyme    | -3.3                    | 26.6     | -9.9     | 41.5    | -0.8      | -3.4        |  |  |  |  |  |
| AVG      | 11.9                    | 40.4     | 3.3      | 30.0    | 10.1      | 9.8         |  |  |  |  |  |

# **1.7.2.1** Overall effect of basil and oregano on innate immune parameters

Treatment with basil and oregano exhibited immunomudulatory effects similar to that of turmeric and ginger (Table 17). We observed increases in total cell count by ~42% over the control. Viability of coelomocytes was similarly increased by ~18% compared to control. However, unlike Zingiberaceae spices, the percentage of cells differentiating into neutrophils was nearly 50% lower following treatment with oregano and basil, although still ~9% higher than control. Phagocytic and respiratory burst activity, were observed to approximate that of Zingiberaceae spices with increases of ~13% and ~25%, respectively, over the control. Thus, although the level of circulating neutrophils capable of executing phagocytosis and respiratory burst was approximately 50% less than in worms treated with Zingiberaceae spices, the innate functions mediated by these cells were comparable. Interestingly, the increase in total coelomocyte count but lower number of neutrophils upon treatment with basil and oregano was also accompanied by lower detection of nutric oxide metabolites in the coelomic fluid, suggesting that the bioactive compounds in basil and oregano may not be significantly mediating hematopoiesis via nitric oxide. Nevertheless, since lower levels of nitric oxide metabolites were observed in the coelomic fluid with a concomitant decrease in the percentage of neutrophils, these observations may reiterate the role of nıtric oxide in myeloid differentiation.<sup>128-133</sup> However, a nearly equal increase in phagocytic function with an almost linear increase in respiratory burst might indicate an enhanced efficiency in the recognition and removal of foreign epitopes potentially via increasing the expression of MGAT-3 and TLR, as previously described.<sup>50,52</sup> Basil and oregano, being high in phenolic phytochemicals may

also promote enhanced antioxidant protection to the phagocytic cells by increasing

expression of ARE controlled antioxidant genes as discussed previously.<sup>149,150</sup>

**Table 17. Overall effect of basil and oregano on innate immune parameters in** *L. terrestris*. Overall effect of each herb, calculated as the average of 0.1% and 0.5% of the herb, and reported as the percent change compared to control. CV- Coelomocyte viability; TC- Total coelomocyte count; NEU- Neutrophil distribution; RB- Respiratory burst activity; NOX- Total nitric oxide metabolites measures as nitrates/nitrites; PHAGO-Phagocytic activity of coelomocytes.

|         | Innate Immune Parameter |            |           |         |          |            |  |  |  |  |
|---------|-------------------------|------------|-----------|---------|----------|------------|--|--|--|--|
| HERB    | CV<br>•o                | ТС'<br>°о́ | NEU<br>°o | RB<br>% | NOX<br>% | PHAGO<br>% |  |  |  |  |
| Basil   | <b>-</b> .6             | 34.8       | 6.7       | 21.4    | 11.1     | 11.4       |  |  |  |  |
| Oregano | 28.5                    | 50.1       | 10.4      | 28.1    | 4.7      | 15.1       |  |  |  |  |
| AVG     | 18.1                    | 42.5       | 8.6       | 24.7    | 7.9      | 13.2       |  |  |  |  |

## **1.7.2.2** Overall effect of rosemary on innate immune parameters

When we treated worms with rosemary, modulation of the innate immune system was observed although very different than by basil and oregano (Table 16). Although total coelomocyte counts increased by ~47% over the control, this was not correlated with a significant increase in coelomocyte viability or a shift in the distribution of myeloid cells. In fact, the percentage of neutrophils decreased by ~1.4% compared to control. However, an increase in respiratory burst activity and nitric oxide production was observed by ~26% and ~37%, respectively. Additionally, a moderate increase in

phagocytosis by ~8% over the control was noted (Table 16). Thus, although the percentage of neutrophils in the coelomic fluid was actually slightly lower than the control and phagocytosis was only minimally increased, oxidative degradation via respiratory burst and nitric oxide production remained relatively high. This increase in respiratory burst may be due to a higher target epitope to cell ratio, which may increase the formation of phagosomes per cell and result in increased assembly of NADPH oxidase. Even though rosemary increased the number of nitric oxide in coelomic fluid, it did not increase coelomocyte differentiation, suggesting that in *Lamiaceae* herbs such as basil and oregano, there may be an additional bioactive ingredient which may contribute to a polarized differentiation of myeloid progenitor cells. Rittenhouse et al. (1991) demonstrated a similar effect on respiratory burst activity by two Chinese medicinal herbs.<sup>162</sup> They observed a dose dependent increase in respiratory burst activity in immunosuppressed macrophages following incubation with either *Astragalus membranaceus* or *Ligustrum lucidum*.

### **1.7.2.3** Overall effect of sage on innate immune parameters

Treatment with sage resulted in increases in virtually all innate immune parameters (Table 16). Total coelomocyte counts were increased by ~43%, viability of coelomocytes was increased by ~23% and the percentage of myeloid cells differentiating into neutrophils was increased by ~10.4% over the control. This increase in neutrophils was associated with increases in neutrophil driven processes including a ~18% increase in phagocytosis and a ~33% increase in respiratory burst (Table 16). However, treatment with sage was not associated with an increase in nitric oxide production, which was actually decreased by 0.8% from the control suggesting the presence of unique phytochemicals in sage that may promote hematopoiesis and myeloid differentiation independent of nitric oxide. As mentioned previously, plant polysaccharides have been shown to exhibit immunostimulating activity. Moreover, Capek and Hribalova (2004) recently identified unique polysaccharides in sage with immunomodulatory properties.<sup>163</sup>

These findings indicate immunomodulatory activity of dietary herbs and spices varies significantly. Although plants belonging to the same family share similar mechanisms of action, variations in immune modulating activity still exist. In *Zingiberaceae* spices, we observed an overall increase in the number of circulating neutrophils which was correlated with increases in phagocytosis and respiratory burst. In *Lamiaceae* herbs, however, the modest increase in neutrophil distribution was associated with nearly equal phagocytic and respiratory burst activities as worms treated with *Zingiberaceae* spices. Thus, these preliminary results suggest that modulation of the innate immune system via multiple pathways is occurring and may be attributed to differences in phytochemical profiles inherent to each family of herb or spice. It also appears that within the same family, the individual herbs may differ in their biochemical composition which may affect their immunomudulatory properties.

# CHAPTER II

# EFFECT OF DIETARY HERBS AND SPICES ON CYCLOPHOSPHAMIDE INDUCED IMMUNOSUPPRESSION

# 2.1 Introduction

As an anticancer drug, cyclophosphamide (CP) is commonly used therapeutically for the treatment of a variety of carcinomas and diseases of the immune system.<sup>164,165</sup> CP is used as an anticancer adjuvant primarily because of its DNA alkylating properties resulting in disruption of the normal cell cycle thereby effectively reducing the risk of reoccurrence.<sup>164,166</sup> Following activation of CP in the liver, it is converted to a number of metabolites including phosphoramide mustard and acrolein (Figure 13).<sup>164,167</sup> Phosphoramide mustard specifically, imparts anti-neoplastic activity by forming DNA adducts at the guanine N-7 position.<sup>167</sup> Because of the non-specific cytoxicity associated with CP, this drug has been implicated for the management of several forms of leukemia, breast cancer, Burkitt's Lymphoma, Hodgkin's disease, Non-Hodgkin's Lymphoma, and Rheumatoid arthritis, among others.<sup>164,167</sup> CP, in conjunction with adoptive immunotherapy treatment, has been shown to suppress tumorigenesis and enhance the antitumor response *in vivo*.<sup>164</sup> However, although an effective anticancer agent, CP is also associated with many negative side effects which are a direct result of its immunotoxic and cytotoxic activity. These include increased susceptibility to infection due to myelosuppression increasing the risk of patient mortality.<sup>168</sup> Specifically, risk for severe infection occurs when neutrophil counts diminish to 1000 cells/mm<sup>3</sup>.<sup>169</sup> Furthermore, CP

induced febrile neutropenia may delay chemotherapy regimens if intravenous antibiotics are required.<sup>169</sup>



# Figure 13. Metabolism of cyclophosphamide.

Therefore, agents capable of countering the myelosuppressive effects of CP may have therapeutic potential in disease management where it is required. Relatively recent research has indicated a protective role of specific dietary herbs and medicinal plants capable of exerting protective effects against CP induced neutropenia.<sup>170-172</sup>

Medicinal plants used in traditional Ayurvedic medicine including *Asparagus racemosus, Tinospora cardifolia* and *Withania somnifera* were shown to significantly increase total leukocyte and neutrophil count in mice co-treated with 100 mg/kg/day CP.<sup>172</sup> Inhibition of myelosuppression by these medicinal plants was also associated with increased levels of serum colony-stimulating factor.<sup>172</sup> Methanolic extracts of *Morus alba* leaves (Mulberry) were also shown to exert myeloprotective effects in mice coadministered 200 mg/kg CP for ten days.<sup>173</sup> In that study, a 75.71% reduction in total neutrophil count was noted in mice treated with CP only. However, in mice treated with CP and 100 mg/kg *Morus alba* or 1 g/kg *Morus alba*, total neutrophil counts were reduced by 13.71% and 59.14%, respectively, potentially indicating its role in hematopoiesis.<sup>173</sup> In a similar study, treatment with aqueous extract of the medicinal plant *Cassia occidentalis*, was shown to significantly increase total leukocyte counts to normal concentrations in mice co-treated with 50 mg/kg CP.<sup>170</sup> Methanol extracts of *Phyllanthus amarus* at 250 mg/kg and 750 mg/kg significantly increase the total leukocyte counts as well as the population of mature monocytes in mice treated with 25 mg/kg CP for 14 days.<sup>174</sup> Our objective was to further evaluate for the potential immunoprotective capacity of top performing herbs and spices from our previous results against myelosuppression induced by treatment with CP.

# 2.2 Methods

### 2.2.1 Cyclophosphamide treatment

Mature, primed worms were selected for experimentation, as previously described in Chapter I (Pg 14-15). Experimental worms were treated with 50 mg/kg/day cyclophosphamide (CP) which was dissolved in 0.9% NaCl and added to LGM agar just prior to pouring. The dose of 50 mg/kg/day CP was chosen because it was it was determined to be approximately the average dose of CP cited in previous literature in which an immunosuppressive effect was achieved.<sup>170-174</sup> Treatment plates contained 0.1% (w/v) or 0.5% (w/v) extract plus 50 mg/kg CP. For each extract tested, thirty six primed worms were divided into 6 groups (n=6) and were allowed to feed *ad libitum* for 2, 4 or 6

days. Worms were maintained at 18-20°C in the dark. Plates were renewed on the fourth day of treatment. Experimental groups included: **Control**- 0 mg CP + 0% extract; **CP**- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.0% extract; **CPT**- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) Turmeric; **CPG**-50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% or 0.5% (w/v) Ginger; **CPS**- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% or 0.5% (w/v) Sage; **CPO**- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% or 0.5% (w/v) Oregano. Worms feeding on LGM agar only were established as control. Coelomocytes were harvested via ethanol extrusion, as previously described. Total coelomocyte count, coelomocyte viability, differential coelomocyte count, phagocytic activity, respiratory burst and nitric oxide production were determined, as previously described in Chapter I (Pg 15-18).

### 2.2.2 Statistical Analysis

Statistical significance was determined using a Student's one tailed t-test. Treatment with CP was compared to control worms feeding on LGM only. Worms treated with CP plus herb or spice was compared to control worms feeding on LGM only and worms feeding on CP only. Statistical significance was indicated by p values of <0.05.

# 2.3 Results of herb/spice CP study

# 2.3.1 Effect of herb/spice treatment on total coelomocyte count in CP treated L. terrestris

Total coelomocyte count (TCC) was determined using an Improved Neubauer 1/400 sq. mm hemacytometer, as previously described. Control worms were maintained on *Lumbricus* Growth Medium (LGM) comprised of 0.31% (w/v) Gerber oatmeal in 1.25% (w/v) agar. Over the six day treatment, TCC for control worms was  $2.31 \times 10^6$ ,  $3.03 \times 10^6$ , and  $2.49 \times 10^6$  on day 2, day 4, and day 6 of the experiment, respectively

(Table 18). Treatment with cyclophosphamide (50 mg/kg) (CP) resulted in decreased TCC on days 2 and 4 of the treatment. However, TCC was significantly higher than control on day 6 of the treatment with 5.0% (w/w) CP (Table 18). On day 2, day 4, and day 6 of the treatment, TCC was 2.26 x  $10^6$  (*p*=0.001), 2.86 x  $10^6$  (*p*=0.006) and 2.78 x  $10^6$  (*p*=0.033) respectively. Overall, TCC was lower in CP treated worms than control although assessment of the AUC did not indicate a significant difference over the duration of the treatment (*p*=0.277) (Figure 14).

Compared to worms feeding on CP only, treatment with CP plus 0.1% (w/v) turmeric resulted in higher TCC on all days of the treatment with significant increases occurring on day 2 (*p*=0.025) and 4 (*p*=0.015), respectively (Table 18). Interestingly, TCC was also significantly higher than control worms on all days of the experiment. TCC was 2.98 x 10<sup>6</sup> (*p*=0.001), 3.21 x 10<sup>6</sup> (*p*=0.006), and 4.86 x 10<sup>6</sup> (*p*=0.033) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively (Table 18).

In worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) ginger (CPG), TCC was significantly higher than in CP treated worms on all days of the experiment (Table 18). TCC was  $3.16 \times 10^{6}$ (*p*=0.049),  $5.35 \times 10^{6}$  (*p*=0.000) and  $6.71 \times 10^{6}$  (*p*=0.006) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. Compared to the control, TCC was also significantly higher on day 2 (*p*=0.003), day 4 (*p*=0.009) and day 6 (*p*=0.003) of the treatment (Table 18). In worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) CPG, TCC was lower than in those feeding on only CP on the second day of treatment but significantly higher than CP treated worms on day 4 and day 6. TCC was  $1.39 \times 10^{6}$  (*p*=0.164),  $3.65 \times 10^{6}$  (*p*=0.000) and  $3.94 \times 10^{6}$  (*p*=0.013) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively (Table 18). Similarly, TCC was significantly lower than control on day 2 (*p*=0.003) but significantly higher on day 4 (*p*=0.009) and day 6 (p=0.003) in worms feeding on 0.5% (w/v) CPG. Between concentrations, TCC was significantly higher overall following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) CPG than with 0.5% (w/v) CPG as determined by AUC values (p=0.005) (Figure 14).

In worms feeding on CP and 0.1% oregano (CPO), TCC was lower than CP on day 2 but significantly higher on day 4 and 6 (Table 18). TCC over the duration of the experiment was  $1.88 \times 10^6$  (p=0.208),  $4.95 \times 10^6$  (p=0.002) and  $4.02 \times 10^6$  (p=0.003) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. Likewise, TCC was significantly lower than the control on day 2 (p=0.023) of the experiment but significantly higher on day 4 (p=0.000) and day 6 (p=0.000) of the treatment (Table 18). We did not observe a significant change in TCC in response to treatment with 0.5% (w/v) CPO compared to worms feeding on CP only (Table 18). TCC was 2.17 x 10<sup>6</sup> (p=0.198), 2.90 x 10<sup>6</sup> (p=0.076) and 3.27 x 10<sup>6</sup> (p=0.135) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. These TCC values were also significantly lower than the control on day 2 (p=0.023) and day 4 (p=0.000). However, TCC was significantly higher than control on day 6 (p=0.031) of the treatment in worms feeding on 0.5% (w/v) CPO. Overall, TCC was significantly higher in worms feeding on 0.1% (w/v) CPO than in those treated with 0.5% (w/v) CPO (p=0.007), as indicated by AUC values (Figure 14).

TCC was significantly higher in response to treatment with CP and 0.1% (w/v) sage (CPS) than in those treated with CP only on day 2 (p=0.008) and 4 (p=0.043) (Table 18). TCC for worms feeding on 0.1% (w/v) CPS was 4.02 x 10<sup>6</sup>, 3.00 x 10<sup>6</sup> and 2.58 x 10<sup>6</sup> on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. Compared to the control, TCC was significantly higher following treatment with CP and 0.1% (w/v) sage (CPS) on day 2 (p=0.004) and 6 (p=0.031) of the treatment, but decreased significantly on the fourth day

(p=0.000) (Table 18). Treatment with 0.5% (w/v) CPS resulted in higher TCC on all days compared to worms treated with CP only with significant increases occurring on day 2 (p=0.009) and 4 (p=0.002). On day 2, day 4, and day 6 of the treatment with 0.5% (w/v) CPS, TCC was 3.98 x 10<sup>6</sup>, 3.58 x 10<sup>6</sup> and 4.65 x 10<sup>6</sup> respectively. Additionally, these values were all significantly higher than the control (p=0.000, p=0.001, p=0.012 on day 2, 4, and 6, respectively). Between the two concentrations of sage, TCC was significantly higher following treatment with 0.5% (w/v) CPS than with 0.1% (w/v) CPS as evidenced by AUC values (p=0.011) (Figure 14). Table 18. Effect of herbs/spices on total cell count (TCC) in CP treated *L. terrestris*. TCC was estimated using an Improved Neubauer 1/400 sq. mm hemacytometer and expressed as total cells per milliliter. \*Indicates treatment significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. + indicates significantly different from CP. a- concentration of CP is 5.0% (w/w). CPT- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) turmeric. CPG- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) ginger. CPO- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) oregano. CPS- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) sage. p<0.05. n=6.

|           |                    |                          | Т       | otal Coelomocy         | te Count n=6 |   |         |
|-----------|--------------------|--------------------------|---------|------------------------|--------------|---|---------|
| Treatment | Conc.              | Day 2                    | P       | Day 4                  | Р            | Day 6                                       | P       |
|           | (m <sup>(</sup> r) | (cells/ml)               | value   | (cells/ml)             | value        | (cells ml)                                  | value   |
|           |                    |                          | 0.001*  | <b>.</b>               | 0.006*       |   | 0.033*  |
| CPT 0.10% | 0.10%              | 2.98 x 10°               | 0.025+  | 3.21 x 10°             | 0.015+       | 4.86 x 10°                                  | 0.099   |
| CIBCI     | A 100              | 2 16 - 106               | 0.003*  | 5 25 - 106             | 0.009*       | <ul><li>&lt; ∃1 -= 10<sup>6</sup></li></ul> | 0.003*  |
| CrG       | 0.10%0             | 3.10 X 10                | 0.049+  | 5.35 X 10              | 0.000+       | 0. 1 X 10                                   | 0.006+  |
|           | 0 500              | 1 20 - 106               | 0.003** | 2 68 106               | 0.009*       | 3.0.1 1.00                                  | 0.003*  |
|           | 0.50.0             | 1.39 X 10                | 0.164   | 5.07 X 10              | 0.000+       | 3.94 X 10                                   | 0.013+  |
| <b>()</b> | a + a a            | 100 100                  | 0.023** |                        | 0.000*       | 4 a.m. 4 a.f.                               | 0.000*  |
| Cro       | 0.10%              | 0 1.88 x 10 <sup>5</sup> | 0.208   | 4.95 x 10"             | 0.002+       | 4.02 X 10                                   | 0.003+  |
|           | 5 #66/             | 2 4 <b>7</b> 4 4 6       | 0.014** | * o * • • • •          | 0.000**      | • • <b>•</b> • • • • •                      | 0.031*  |
|           | 0.20%0             | 2.1 / X 10 <sup>-</sup>  | 0.198   | 2.90 X 10 <sup>-</sup> | 0.076        | 3.2 x 10 <sup>-</sup>                       | 0.135   |
| CDC       | A 180%             | ( A2 v 10 <sup>6</sup>   | 0.004*  | 2 AA 10 <sup>6</sup>   | 0.000**      | 1 50 - 10 <sup>6</sup>                      | 0.010*  |
| CID       | 0.10-0             | 4.02 X IV                | 0.008+  | J.00 X 10              | 0.043+       | 2.50 X 10                                   | 0.198   |
|           |                    |                          | 0.000*  |                        | 0.001*       |   | 0.012*  |
|           | 0.50%              | 3.98 x 10°               | 0.009+  | 3.58 x 10°             | 0.002+       | 4.65 x 10°                                  | 0.093   |
| СР        |                    | 2.26 x 10 <sup>6</sup>   | 0.027** | 2.86 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.059        | 2.78 x10 <sup>6</sup>                       | 0.00*** |
| Control   |                    | 2.31 x 10 <sup>6</sup>   |         | 3.03 x 10 <sup>6</sup> |              | 2.49 x 10 <sup>6</sup>                      |         |



Figure 14. Overall effect of herb/spice on total coelomocyte count (TCC) in CP treated *L. terrestris*. Overall TCC for 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) of each treatment, calculated as area under the curve (AUC) and reported as total number of coelomocytes over the duration of the experiment. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM. a- indicates the treatment concentration which was significantly different (p<0.05). \*- indicates significantly higher than control (p<0.05). \*\*-indicates significantly lower than control. D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

# 2.3.2 Effect of herb/spice treatment on coelomocyte viability in CP treated *L. terrestris*

Coelomocyte viability (CV) was determined by trypan blue exclusion, as

described previously. In control worms, CV was 46.7%, 47.3%, and 50.0% on day 2, day

4, and day 6 of the experiment, respectively (Table 19). Following treatment with

cyclophosphamide (CP), CV decreased significantly on day 4 (p=0.003) and day 6

(p=0.008) compared to control worms feeding on LGM only (Table 19). CV in CP

treated worms was 38.3% (p=0.397), 29.7% (p=0.003) and 38.3 % (p=0.008) on day 2,

day 4, and day 6, respectively. Overall, CV was significantly lower in worms treated with CP than control over the duration of the treatment, as indicated by AUC values (p=0.007) (Figure 15).

Treatment with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric (CPT) resulted in significantly increased viability of coelomocytes on all days of the experiment when compared to worms treated with CP only (Table 19). CV was 55.7% (p=0.039), 61.7% (p=0.003) and 66.0% (p=0.001) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. Viability of coelomocytes was also significantly higher than the control on day 2 (p=0.002), day 4 (p=0.018) and day 6 (p=0.005) (Table 19).

Viability of coelomocytes was significantly increased in worms feeding on CP and 0.1% (w/v) ginger (CPG) on all days of the experiment compared to worms feeding on CP only (Table 19). On day 2, day 4, and day 6 of the treatment with 0.1% (w/v) CPG, viability of coelomocytes 50.0% (p=0.033), 44.3% (p=0.001) and 60.0% (p=0.000), respectively. When compared to the control, these values were also significantly higher on day 2 (p=0.000) and 6 (p=0.007) of the treatment. However, significantly fewer coelomocytes were viable on day 4 of the treatment with 0.1% (w/v) CPG than in control (p=0.007). In worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) CPG, CV was higher than in those treated with only CP on all days of the treatment with significant increases occurring on day 4 (p=0.000) and day 6 (p=0.000) of the treatment (Table 19). Viability of coelomocytes was 45.3% (p=0.069), 55.7% and 69.7%. Additionally, on day 4 and day 6, CV was significantly higher than the control in worms feeding on 0.5% (w/v) CPG (p=0.013, p=0.000 for day 4 and 6, respectively). Between concentrations of CPG, CV was

85

significantly higher following treatment with 0.5% (w/v) CPG, as determined by analysis of the AUC (p=0.019) (Figure 15).

Compared to worms treated with CP only, viability of coelomocytes increased on all days of the treatment with CP and 0.1% (w/v) or 0.5% (w/v) oregano (CPO) (Table 19). CV for worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) CPO was 47.3% (p=0.0157), 51.3% (p=0.000) and 44.7% (p=0.001) on day 2, day 4, and day 6 of the experiment, respectively. When evaluated against the control, viability was also significantly higher on day 2 (p=0.020) and day 4 (p=0.002) of the treatment with 0.1% (w/v) CPO (Table 19). For worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) CPO, viability was 50.7% (p=0.045), 49.0% (p=0.000) and 53.3% (p=0.001) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively, compared to CP (Table 19). Assessment of the AUC indicated CV to be slightly higher in worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) CPO than in those treated with 0.1% (w/v) CPO (p=0.067) over the course of the six day treatment (Figure 15).

More coelomocytes were identified as viable in worms feeding on 0.1% (w/v) CP and sage (CPS) than in those feeding on only CP on day 2 (p=0.052) and day 4 (p=0.011) of the treatment (Table 19). A non-significant decrease in CV was observed on day 6 (p=0.122) in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) CPS than in those feeding on CP. CV was 51.7%, 52.3% and 35.0% on day 2, 4 and 6, respectively. Additionally, CV was significantly higher than the control on day 2 (p=0.006) and day 4 (p=0.033) following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) CPS (Table 19). In worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) CPS, CV was higher than in those feeding on only CP on all days of the treatment (Table 19). Viability of coelomocytes on day 2, day 4, and day 6, was 42.0% (p=0.341), 54.7% (p=0.000) and 45.7% (p=0.013), respectively (Table 19). However, CV was lower than the control on day 2 (p=0.357) and 6 (p=0.084) but significantly higher on day 4 (p=0.000) (Table 19). Based on AUC values, CV was higher overall in worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) CPS than in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) CPS although a significant difference was not detected (p=0.085) (Figure 15).

Table 19. Effect of herbs/spices on coelomocyte viability (CV) in CP treated L.

*terrestris*. Cell viability, measured by trypan blue exclusion, and reported as percent live coelomocytes per 50 total cells counted. \*Indicates significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. CPT- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) turmeric.<sup>+</sup> indicates significantly different from CP. CPG- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) ginger. CPO- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) oregano. CPS- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) sage. p<0.05. n=6.

|           |          |       |         | Coelomocyt   | eViability n=6 |             |         |
|-----------|----------|-------|---------|--------------|----------------|-------------|---------|
| Treatment | Conc.    | Day 2 | Р       | Day 4        | P              | Day 6       | Р       |
|           | (nvr)    | (%)   | value   | (%)          | value          | (%)         | vahie   |
|           |          |       | 0.002*  | × 4 =        | 0.018*         |             | 0.005*  |
| CPT 0.10% | 0.10%    | 55.7  | 0.039+  | 61.          | 0.003+         | 66          | 0.001+  |
|           |          |       |         |              |                |             |         |
| CDC       | A 1A0.   | 50    | 0.000*  | 112          | 0.007**        | 60          | 0.015*  |
| CrG       | 0.10.0   |       | 0.033+  | 44.0         | 0.001+         | 00          | 0.000+  |
|           |          |       |         |              |                |             |         |
|           | A 500%   | 15.3  | 0.011** | 55 7         | 0.013*         | 69 7        | 0.000*  |
|           | 0.0.0.20 |       | 0.069   | £²5°+ }      | 0.000+         |             | 0.000+  |
|           |          |       |         |              |                |             |         |
| CPO       | 0.10%    | 47.3  | 0.020*  | 51.3         | 0.002*         | <b>11</b> 7 | 0.286   |
|           | 0.10.0   |       | 0.157   | 01.0         | 0.000+         |             | 0.001+  |
|           |          |       |         |              |                |             |         |
|           | 0.50%    | 50.7  | 0.002*  | 49           | 0.000*         | 53.3        | 0.001*  |
|           |          | ····· | 0.045   |              | 0.000          |             | 0.001   |
|           |          |       | A AA6*  |              | 0.033+         |             | ለ ለሰለታላ |
| CPS       | 0.10%    | 51.7  | 0.052   | 52.3         | 0.035          | 35          | 0.000   |
|           |          |       | 0.00.2  |              | 0.011          | <u>,</u>    | 0.122   |
|           |          | 10    | 0.357   |              | 0.0000*        |             | 0.084   |
|           | 0.50%6   | 42    | 0.341   | 54.7         | 0.000+         | 45.7        | 0.013+  |
|           |          |       |         |              |                |             |         |
| СР        |          | 38.3  | 0.397   | <b>29.</b> 7 | 0.003**        | 38.3        | 0.008** |
|           |          |       |         |              |                |             |         |
| Control   |          | 46.7  |         | 47.3         |                | 50          |         |



Figure 15. Overall effect of herbs/spices on coelomocyte viability (CV) in CP treated *L. terrestris*. Overall viability at 0.1% (w/v) and each treatment, calculated as of area under the curve, and reported as % viable cells. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM. a- indicates the treatment concentration which was significantly different (p<0.05). \*- indicates significantly higher than control (p<0.05). \*\*-indicates significantly lower than control. D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

# **2.3.3** Effect of herb/spice treatment on relative neutrophil count in CP treated *L. terrestris*

Differential coelomocyte counts were performed using Wright's Giemsa stain under bright field microscopy, as discussed previously. In control worms feeding on LGM only, the relative neutrophil count (RNC) was 37.7%, 36.9% and 34.7% on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively (Table 20). The RNC decreased significantly in worms treated with CP on all days over the duration of the experiment (Table 20). The percentage of neutrophils on day 2, day 4, and day 6 of the treatment was 35.7% (p=0.008), 27.3% (p=0.009), and 34.0% (p=0.021), respectively, which collectively was significantly lower than control as indicated by AUC values (p=0.015) (Table 20; Figure 16).

Compared to worms feeding on CP, treatment with CP plus 0.1% turmeric (CPT) resulted in significantly higher RNC on all days of the treatment (Table 20). On day 2, day 4, and day 6 of the treatment with CPT, the RNC was 38.3% (*p*=0.002), 35.7% (*p*=0.017) and 44.7% (*p*=0.003). Additionally, compared to the control, RNC was also significantly higher on day 2 (*p*=0.000) and day 6 (*p*=0.006) of the treatment (Table 20).

In worms treated with CP and 0.1% (w/v) (CPG), the RNC was higher than in those treated with only CP on day 4 and 6 of the treatment (Table 20). The RNC was 32.7% (p=0.227), 35.7% (p=0.029) and 45.0% (p=0.002) on day 2, day 4 and day 6, respectively. A significant increase compared to the control was also observed on day 6 (p=0.000) of the treatment with 0.1% (w/v) CPG (Table 20). However, the population of neutrophils was lower than the control on day 2 (p=0.384) and 4 (p=0.177) of the treatment with 0.1% (w/v) CPG. Significant increases in RNC values were observed on day 4 and 6 in worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) CPG compared to worms feeding on CP only (Table 20). RNC on day 2, 4 and 6 was 29.2% (p=0.097), 42.7% (p=0.001) and 39.0% (p=0.001), respectively. Compared to the control, RNC was significantly higher on day 4 (p=0.000) and day 6 (p=0.005) of the treatment with 0.5% CPG (Table 20). Overall, treatment with 0.5% (w/v) was assessed to be more effective at increasing the RNC compared to treatment with 0.1% CPG as indicated by AUC values (p=0.083) (Figure 16).

89

For worms feeding on CP and 0.1% (w/v) oregano, the RNC was significantly higher on all days of the treatment than in worms feeding on CP only (Table 20). At 0.1%(w/v) CPO, RNC was 43.3% (p=0.008), 40.7% (p=0.003) and 44.3% (p=0.007) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. Additionally, this was significantly higher than the control on day 2 (p=0.001), day 4 (p=0.001) and day 6 (p=0.000) (Table 20). For worms feeding on 0.5% (w/v) CPO, the RNC was higher than worms feeding on CP on day 2 and day 4. On those days the RNC was 41.3% (p=0.137), and 33.3% (p=0.015), respectively (Table 20). However, the RNC was lower than CP only treated worms on day 6 (p=0.331). Compared to the control, the RNC was significantly higher than control on day 2 but lower on day 4 (p=0.380) and significantly lower on day 6 (p=0.008). Assessment of the AUC indicated RNC to be significantly higher in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) CPO than in those treated with 0.5% (w/v) CPO over the duration of the six day treatment (p=0.013) (Figure 16).

Treatment with CP and 0.1% (w/v) sage (CPS) resulted in a RNC than in worms treated with only CP on all days of the experiment (Table 20). On day 2, day 4, and day 6, the RNC was 41.0% (p=0.002), 48.3% (p=0.001), and 37.0% (p=0.107), respectively. Likewise, these values were also significantly higher than in control worms (p=0.005, p=0.004, p=0.032 for day 2, 4 and 6, respectively) (Table 20). However, treatment with 0.5% (w/v) CPS resulted in lower RNC values than in worms feeding on only CP on day 2 and day 6 of the treatment. The RNC for worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) CPS was 30.0% (p=0.015), 32.3% (p=0.147) and 33.3% (p=0.318) (Table 20). Additionally, this was lower than the control on day 2 (p=0.097), day 4 (p=0.453) and day 6 (p=0.115) of

£

the treatment. Overall, 0.1% (w/v) CPS was significantly more effective at increasing

RNC than 0.5% (w/v) CPS, as determined by analysis of the AUC (Figure 16).

Table 20. Effect of herbs/spices on relative neutrophil count (RNC) in CP treated L. *terrestris.* The distribution of cell type, determined by differential staining using Wright's stain, and expressed as the percent neutrophils per 50 total cells counted. \*Indicates significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. ^ indicates significantly different than CP. CPT- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) turmeric. CPG- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) oregano. CPS- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) sage. p<0.05. n=6.

|              |          | <b>Relative Neutrophil Count n=6</b> |                       |        |         |        |         |  |  |  |  |
|--------------|----------|--------------------------------------|-----------------------|--------|---------|--------|---------|--|--|--|--|
| Treatment    | Conc.    | Day 2                                | P                     | Day 4  | Р       | Day 6  | P       |  |  |  |  |
|              | (w/r)    | (°0)                                 | value                 | (%)    | value   | (°ó)   | value   |  |  |  |  |
|              |          |                                      |                       |        |         |        |         |  |  |  |  |
| СРТ          | 0.10°5   | 38.3                                 | 0.000*                | 35.7   | 0.09    | 44.7   | 0.006*  |  |  |  |  |
|              |          |                                      | 0.002+                |        | 0.017+  |        | 0.003+  |  |  |  |  |
|              |          |                                      |                       |        |         |        |         |  |  |  |  |
| CPG          | 0.10%    | 32                                   | 0.384                 | 35.7   | 0.177   | 45.0   | 0.000*  |  |  |  |  |
|              |          | - 21                                 | 0.227                 |        | 0.029+  |        | 0.002+  |  |  |  |  |
|              |          |                                      |                       |        |         |        |         |  |  |  |  |
|              | 0.50%    | 29.2                                 | 2 - 0.107 - 12.7 - 0. | 0.000* | 39.0    | 0.005* |         |  |  |  |  |
| -            |          |                                      | 0.097                 |        | 0.001+  |        | 0.001+  |  |  |  |  |
|              |          |                                      |                       |        |         |        |         |  |  |  |  |
| CPO          | 0.10%    | 43.3                                 | 0.001*                | 10.7   | 0.001*  | 3 L L  | 0.000*  |  |  |  |  |
|              | 0.10 / 0 |                                      | 0.008+                |        | 0.003+  |        | 0.007+  |  |  |  |  |
|              |          |                                      |                       |        |         |        |         |  |  |  |  |
|              | 0.50%    | 41.3                                 | 0.017*                | 33.3   | 0.38    | 33.0   | 0.008** |  |  |  |  |
| -            |          |                                      | 0.137                 |        | 0.015+  |        | 0.331   |  |  |  |  |
|              |          |                                      |                       |        |         |        |         |  |  |  |  |
| CPS          | 0.10%    | 41.0                                 | 0.005*                | 48.3   | 0.004*  | 37.0   | 0.032*  |  |  |  |  |
|              |          |                                      | 0.002+                |        | 0.001+  |        | 0.107   |  |  |  |  |
|              |          |                                      |                       |        |         |        |         |  |  |  |  |
|              | 0.50%    | 30.0                                 | 0.097                 | 32.3   | 0.453   | 33.3   | 0.115   |  |  |  |  |
| -            |          |                                      | 0.015++               |        | 0.147   |        | 0.318   |  |  |  |  |
| <b>CD</b>    |          |                                      | 0.00044               |        |         |        |         |  |  |  |  |
| C <b>F</b>   |          | 35.                                  | 0.008**               | 27.3   | 0.009** | 34.0   | 0.021** |  |  |  |  |
| -<br>Control |          | 37.7                                 |                       | 36.9   |         | 34.7   |         |  |  |  |  |
| ~ VILLE VI   |          |                                      |                       | 54.2   |         | 57.7   |         |  |  |  |  |


Figure 16. Overall effect of herbs/spices on relative neutrophil count (RNC) in CP treated *L. terrestris*. Overall neutrophil distribution for 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) of treatment calculated as area under the curve (AUC) and expressed as percent neutrophils. The data is represented as means ± SEM. a- indicates the treatment concentration which was significantly different (p<0.05). \*- indicates significantly higher than control (p<0.05). \*\* indicates significantly lower than control. D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day 6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

## 2.3.4 Effect of herb/spice treatment on phagocytic activity in CP treated *L. terrestris*

Phagocytosis was stimulated by incubating coelomocytes extracted from experimental and control worms with *S. cerevisiae* for 24 hours, as discussed previously. Phagocytic activity of coelomocytes extracted from control worms feeding on LGM only, was 53.1%, 56.4% and 56.1% on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively (Table 21). Following treatment with CP, phagocytic activity decreased on day 2 and day 4 of the experiment compared to control (Table 21). At these time points, the percentage of actively phagocytic coelomocytes was 50.3% (p=0.270) and 41.3 (p=0.254), respectively. Phagocytic activity on day 6 was 57.7%, which was significantly higher than control (p=0.031). AUC values indicate phagocytic activity to be significantly lower in worms treated with CP than control over the duration of the six day experiment (p=0.016) (Figure 17).

Phagocytic activity of coelomocytes in worms treated with CP and 0.1% (w/v) turmeric (CPT) was higher than in worms feeding on only CP on all days of the treatment with significant increases occurring on day 2 and day 4 (Table 21). On day 2, day 4, and day 6, phagocytic activity was 63.7% (*p*=0.007), 61.7% (*p*=0.008), and 65.0% (*p*=0.063). Additionally this was significantly higher than the control on day 2 (*p*=000), day 4 (*p*=0.001) and day 6 (*p*=0.000). Analysis of the AUC revealed phagocytic activity to be significant higher in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) CPT than control over the duration of the experiment (*p*=0.019) (Figure 17).

When worms were treated with CP and 0.1% (w/v) ginger (CPG), phagocytic activity increased compared to those treated with only CP on all days of the treatment (Table 21). On day 2, day 4 and day 6, phagocytic activity of coelomocytes was 51.3% (*p*=0.227), 69.3% (*p*=0.029), and 66.3% (*p*=0.002) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. Phagocytic activity was also significantly higher than the control on day 4 (*p*=0.005) and day 6 (*p*=0.000) but significantly lower than the control on day 2 (*p*=0.001). Following treatment with 0.5% (w/v) CPG phagocytic activity was higher than in CP only treated worms on day 2, 4 and 6. On these days, phagocytic activity was 50.7% (*p*=0.090), 62.3% (*p*=0.001) and 62.7.0% (*p*=0.001), respectively (Table 21). When these values were compared to the control, phagocytic activity was significantly higher on day 4 (*p*=0.014) and day 6 (*p*=0.001). AUC values indicate phagocytic activity of coelomocytes was significantly higher overall following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) CPG than in those treated with 0.5% (w/v) CPG (p=0.033) (Figure 17).

Phagocytic activity of coelomocytes extracted from worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) CP and oregano (CPO) was significantly higher than CP treated worms on all days of the treatment (Table 21). On day 2, day 4, and day 6, phagocytic activity was 59.3% (p=0.008), 53.0% (p=0.003) and 59.0% (p=0.007), respectively. Additionally, phagocytic activity of worms feeding on 0.1% (w/v) CPO was significantly higher than the control on day 2 (p=0.003) and 6 (p=0.004) but significantly lower on day 4 (p=0.007). Similarly, in worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) CPO, phagocytic activity was higher than in those feeding on only CP on day 2 and 4 of the treatment. Phagocytic activity of coelomocytes extracted from these worms was 60.3% (p=0.137), 53.0% (p=0.015), and 57.7% (p=0.331) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. This was also higher than the control on day 4 (p=0.039). AUC values indicate phagocytic activity to be higher following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) CPO than with 0.5% (w/v) CPO (p=1.68) over the duration of the experiment (Figure 17).

Phagocytic activity of coelomocytes extracted from worms feeding on CP supplemented with 0.1% (w/v) sage (CPS) was higher than in CP treated worms on day 4 and 6 of the treatment but lower on day 2 (Table 21). On day 2, 4, and 6 phagocytic activity was 45.7% (p=0.422), 55.0% (p=0.059) and 61.0% (p=0.119), respectively. When compared to the control, phagocytic activity was lower in worms treated with 0.1% CPS on day 2 (p=0.106) and day 4 (p=0.002) but significantly higher on day 6 (p=0.000) (Table 21). Phagocytic activity was also observed to be higher following treatment with 0.5% (w/v) CPS than in worms feeding on only CP on day 4 (p=0.074) and day 6 (p=0.006) but lower on day 2 (p=0.103). On day 2, 4 and 6 of the treatment with 0.5% (w/v) CPS, phagocytic activity was 47.7%, 56.0%, and 64.7%, respectively. These values were significantly lower than the control on day 4 (p=0.000) but significantly higher than the control on day 6 (p=0.008). Overall, more coelomocytes were identified as actively phagocytosing *S. cerevisiae* following treatment with 0.5% (w/v) CPS than with 0.1% (w/v) CPS (p=0.071) over the duration of the experiment (Figure 17).

Table 21. Effect of herbs/spices on phagocytic activity (PA) in CP treated *L*. *terrestris*. PA of coelomocytes, determined by counting the number of cells containing one or more *S. cerevisiae* particles per 50 total cells and reported as percent phagocytic cells. \*Indicates significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. <sup>+</sup> indicates significantly different than CP. CPT- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) turmeric. CPG- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) ginger. CPO- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) oregano. CPS- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) sage. p<0.05. n=6.

|           |          | Phagocytic Activityn=6 |         |       |         |       |        |  |  |
|-----------|----------|------------------------|---------|-------|---------|-------|--------|--|--|
| Treatment | Conc.    | Day 2                  | Р       | Day 4 | Р       | Day 6 | Р      |  |  |
|           | (11×12)  | (%)                    | value   | (%)   | value   | (%)   | value  |  |  |
|           |          |                        |         |       |         |       |        |  |  |
| CTPT      | A 160%   | 63 7                   | 0.000*  | 617   | 0.001*  | 65    | 0.000* |  |  |
|           | 0.10~0   |                        | 0.007+  | 01.7  | 0.008+  | U.?   | 0.063  |  |  |
|           |          |                        |         |       |         |       |        |  |  |
| CPC       | A 160.0  | 51 3                   | 0.001** | 60 3  | 0.005*  | 663   | 0.000* |  |  |
| CIG       | 0.10~0   |                        | 0.227   |       | 0.029+  | 00.5  | 0.002+ |  |  |
|           |          |                        |         |       |         |       |        |  |  |
|           | 0.50%    | 50.7                   | 0.175   | 62.3  | 0.014*  | 62.7  | 0.001* |  |  |
|           | 0100 0   |                        | 0.09    |       | 0.001+  |       | 0.001+ |  |  |
|           |          |                        |         |       |         |       |        |  |  |
| СРО       | 0.10%    | 59.3                   | 0.003*  | 53    | 0.007** | 59    | 0.004* |  |  |
|           | 0110 / 0 |                        | 0.008+  |       | 0.003+  | ····  | 0.007+ |  |  |
|           |          |                        |         |       |         |       |        |  |  |
|           | 0.50%    | 60.3                   | 0.001*  | 53    | 0.039** | 57.7  | 0.012* |  |  |
|           |          |                        | 0.137   |       | 0.015+  |       | 0.331  |  |  |
|           |          |                        |         |       |         |       |        |  |  |
| CPS       | 0.10%    | 45.7                   | 0.106   | 55    | 0.002** | 61    | 0.000* |  |  |
|           |          |                        | 0.422   |       | 0.059   | ··    | 0.119  |  |  |
|           |          |                        |         |       |         |       |        |  |  |
|           | 0.50%    | 47.7                   | 0.058   | 56    | 0.000** | 64.7  | 0.008* |  |  |
|           |          |                        | 0.103   |       | 0.074   |       | 0.006+ |  |  |
|           |          | -                      |         |       |         |       |        |  |  |
| CP        |          | 50.3                   | 0.27    | 41.3  | 0.254   | 57.7  | 0.031* |  |  |
| Control   |          | 53 1                   |         | 56 4  | ,       | 561   |        |  |  |
| COULTON   |          | 59.1                   |         | 20.4  |         | 20.1  |        |  |  |



Figure 17. Overall effect of herbs/spices on phagocytic activity (PA) in CP treated L. *terrestris*. Overall PA at 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) of each treatment calculated as area under the curve (AUC) and expressed as percent total activity over the duration of the experiment. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM. a- indicates the treatment concentration which was significantly different (p<0.05).\*- indicates significantly higher than control (p<0.05). \*\*-indicates significantly lower than control. D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

# 2.3.5 Effect of herb/spice treatment on respiratory burst activity in CP treated *L. terrestris*

Respiratory burst (RB) activity was indirectly measured via Nitroblue

Tetrazolium Reduction assay and expressed as the absorbance of diformazan at 570 nm. The relative absorbance of diformazan in control worms maintained on LGM only, was 1.09 AU, 1.07 AU, and 1.05 AU on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. RB activity in worms treated with CP significantly increased on all days throughout the duration of the experiment (Table 22). The relative absorbance of diformazan for CP treated worms was 1.38 AU (p=0.000), 2.00 AU (p=0.000), and 0.99 AU (p=0.003) on day 2, day 4 and day 6, respectively (Table 22). Assessment of the AUC indicates RB activity to be

significantly greater in worms treated with CP compared to control over the duration of the experiment (p=0.005) (Figure 18).

Following treatment with CP and 0.1% (w/v) turmeric (CPT), RB activity was lower than in worms feeding on only CP on day 2 and 4 but significantly higher on day 6 (Table 22). On day 2, day 4, and day 6, the relative absorbance of diformazan was 1.3 AU (p=0.000), 1.9 AU (p=0.055) and 1.9 AU (p=0.000), respectively. However, this was significantly higher than control worms on day 2 (p=0.004), day 4 (p=0.002) and day 6 (p=0.000). AUC values indicate RB activity was higher overall in worms feeding on 0.1% (w/v) CPT than control, as evidenced by AUC values (p=0.005) (Figure 18).

RB activity in worms treated with CP and 0.1% (w/v) was lower than in CP treated worms on days 2 and 4 but significantly higher on day 6 (Table 22). In worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) CPG, the relative absorbance of diformazan was 1.5 AU (p=0.045), 1.8 AU (p=0.273), and 2.3 AU (p=0.011) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. With respect to control, these values were significantly higher on day 2 (p=0.001), day 4 (p=0.001) and day 6 (p=0.000). For worms feeding on 0.5% (w/v) ginger, RB activity was higher than in CP treated worms on all days of the treatment. The relative absorbance of diformazan 1.5 AU (p=0.180), 2.1 AU (p=0.058) and 1.7 AU (p=0.001) on day2, day 4, and day 6, respectively (Table 22). When compared to the control, RB activity was also significantly higher in worms feeding on 0.5% CPG on day 2 (p=0.000), 4 (p=0.000) and 6 (p=0.000) of the treatment. Analysis of the AUC did not indicate a significant difference overall in RB activity between treatment concentrations of CPG (p=0.352) (Figure 18). In worms treated with CP and 0.1% (w/v) oregano (CPO), RB activity of coelomocytes decreased significantly compared to those treated with only CP on day 2 and day 4 of the treatment (Table 22). The relative absorbance of diformazan on day 2, day 4, and day 6 was 1.2 AU (p=0.000), 1.8 AU (p=0.007), and 1.7 AU (p=0.000), respectively. However, these values were significantly higher than the control on all days of the treatment (p=0.005, p=0.001, p=0.001 for day 2, 4 and 6, respectively). For worms feeding on 0.5% (w/v) CPO, RB activity was greater on day 2 and 6 but significantly lower on day 4. The relative absorbance of diformazan was 1.6 AU (p=0.048), 1.4 AU (p=0.001) and 1.6 AU (p=0.24) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively (Table 22). Compared to the control, these values were significantly higher on day 2 (p=0.000), day 4 (p=0.002) and day 6 (p=0.000). RB activity was assessed to be greater in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) CPO than with 0.5% (w/v) CPO as evidenced by AUC values (p=0.025) (Figure 18).

In worms treated with CP and 0.1% (w/v) sage, RB activity was higher than in those treated with only CP on day 2 and significantly higher on day 6 (Table 22). For worms feeding on 0.1% (w/v) CPS, the relative absorbance of diformazan was 1.7 AU (p=0.052), 2.0 AU (p=0.001) and 1.7 AU (p=0.002) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. With respect to the control, RB was significantly greater on day 2 (p=0.000), day 4 (p=0.000) and day 6 (p=0.001) in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) CPS. For worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) sage (CPS), RB activity of coelomocytes was higher than in worms feeding on only CP on day 2 and day 6 but significantly lower on day 4 (Table 22). The relative absorbance of diformazan in worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) CPS was 1.5 AU (p=0.001), 1.8 AU (p=0.005) and 1.7 (p=0.000) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. However, compared to the control RB activity was significantly higher in worms feeding on 0.5% (w/v) CPS on day 2 (p=0.000), day 4 (p=0.001) and day 6 (p=0.001). Overall, RB activity was determined to be significantly higher in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) CPS than in those treated with 0.5% (w/v) CPS (p=0.031) as indicated by determination of the AUC (Figure 18).

Table 22. Effect of herbs/spices on respiratory burst activity (RB) in CP treated *L*. *terrestris*. Respiratory burst activity, indirectly measured as absorbance of diformazan formed during NBT reduction assay, and expressed in absorbance units (AU) at 570 nm. \*Indicates significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control.  $^+$  indicates significantly different than CP. CPT- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) turmeric. CPG- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) ginger. CPO- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) oregano. CPS- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) sage. p<0.05. n=6.

|           | <b>Respiratory Burst Activity n=6</b> |                |                                       |            |        |             |         |  |  |  |
|-----------|---------------------------------------|----------------|---------------------------------------|------------|--------|-------------|---------|--|--|--|
| Treatment | Conc.                                 | Day 2          | Р                                     | Day 4      | P      | Day 6       | Р       |  |  |  |
| 20        | (11: <sup>°</sup> 1')                 | (.4 <i>U</i> ) | value                                 | (41)       | vatue  | <u>(AU)</u> | value   |  |  |  |
|           |                                       |                |                                       |            |        |             |         |  |  |  |
| CPT       | 0.10%                                 | 1.30           | 0.004*                                | 1.90       | 0.002* | - 1.90      | 0.000*  |  |  |  |
|           |                                       |                | 0.000+                                |            | 0.055  |             | 0.000+  |  |  |  |
|           |                                       |                | 0.0013                                |            | 0.0044 |             |         |  |  |  |
| CPG       | 0.10%                                 | 1.50           | 0.001*                                | 1.80       | 0.001* | - 2.30      | 0.000*  |  |  |  |
|           |                                       |                | 0.045+                                |            | 0.273  |             | 0.011+  |  |  |  |
|           |                                       |                |                                       |            |        |             |         |  |  |  |
|           | 0.50%                                 | 1.50           | 0.000*                                | 2.10       | 0.000* | - 1.70      | 0.000*  |  |  |  |
|           |                                       |                | 0.180                                 |            | 0.058  | <b>1</b>    | 0.001+  |  |  |  |
|           |                                       |                |                                       |            |        |             |         |  |  |  |
| ርዋር       | 0 100%                                | 1.20           | 0.005*                                | 1.80       | 0.001* | - 1.70      | 0.001*  |  |  |  |
|           | 0.10 /0                               |                | 0.000+                                | 1.00       | 0.007+ | 1           | 0.000+  |  |  |  |
|           |                                       |                |                                       |            |        |             |         |  |  |  |
|           | 0 50%                                 | 1.60           | 0.000*                                | 1.(0       | 0.002* | - 160       | 0.000*  |  |  |  |
|           | 0.20 0                                |                | 0.048+                                |            | 0.001+ | 1,00        | 0.240   |  |  |  |
|           |                                       |                |                                       |            |        |             |         |  |  |  |
| CPS       | 6 10%                                 | 1 70           | 0.000*                                | 2.00       | 0.000* | - 1.76      | 0.001*  |  |  |  |
| 010       | 0.10 /0                               |                | 0.052                                 |            | 0.001+ |             | 9.002+  |  |  |  |
|           |                                       |                |                                       |            |        | n=18        |         |  |  |  |
|           | 0 50%                                 | 1.50           | 0.000*                                | 1.86       | 0.001* | - 170       | 1.001*  |  |  |  |
|           | 0.00                                  |                | 0.001+                                | 1.00       | 0.005+ | 1           | 0.000+  |  |  |  |
|           |                                       |                |                                       |            |        |             |         |  |  |  |
| CP        |                                       | 1.38           | 0.000*                                | 2.00       | 0.000* | 0.99        | 0.003** |  |  |  |
|           |                                       |                | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · |            |        |             |         |  |  |  |
| Control   |                                       | 1.09           |                                       | $1.0^{-7}$ |        | 1.05        |         |  |  |  |



Figure 18. Overall effect of herbs/spices on respiratory burst activity (RB) in CP treated *L. terrestris*. Overall respiratory burst activity for 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) of each treatment, calculated as area under the curve (AUC) and expressed as relative absorbance of diformazan at 570 nm over the duration of the experiment. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM. a- indicates the treatment concentration which was significantly different (p<0.05).\*- indicates significantly higher than control (p<0.05). \*\*- indicates significantly lower than control. D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

## 2.3.6 Effect of herb/spice treatment on nitric oxide production in CP treated *L. terrestris*

Nitric oxide production was determined using the Griess assay for total nitrites/nitrates (NOx), as described previously. Total NOx for control worms feeding on LGM only was 27.7  $\mu$ M, 28.8  $\mu$ M and 27.1  $\mu$ M on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively (Table 23). Following treatment with CP, total NOx was significantly higher than control on day 2 and day 6 of the duration. On these days total NOx was 28.4  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.007) and 36.4  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.001), respectively (Table 23). However, total NOx on day 4 was 19.3  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.021), which was significantly lower than control. Overall, NOx was significantly

lower in worms treated with CP than control over the six duration of the experiment, as evidenced by AUC values (p=0.030) (Figure 19).

When worms were treated with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric (CPT), NOx increased significantly at each time point over the duration of the experiment compared to worms treated with CP only (Table 23). Total NOx in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) CPT was 32.0  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.063), 31.2  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.161), and 38.5  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.067) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. These values were also significantly higher than the control on day 2 (*p*=0.014), day 4 (*p*=0.000) and day 6 (*p*=0.000).

Total NOx in worms feeding on 0.1% (w/v) CP and ginger (CPG) was significantly lower than in CP treated worms on day 2 but significantly higher on day 4 and 6 (Table 23). Total NOx was 25.8  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.025), 55.0  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.004) and 59.9  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.031) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. Similarly, when compared to the control, NOx was also lower on day 2 (*p*=0.074) but higher on days 4 (*p*=0.001) and 6 (*p*=0.006) in worms feeding on 0.1% (w/v) CPG. Total NOx in worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) CPG was higher than worms feeding on only CP on all days of the treatment (Table 23). On day 2, day 4, and day 6 of the treatment, total NOx was 33.2  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.145), 53.0  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.037), and 48.3  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.115) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. These values were also higher than the control on day 2 (*p*=0.190), day 4 (*p*=0.018) and day 6 (*p*=0.007). Analysis of the AUC indicates total NOx to be higher following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) CPG than in those treated with 0.5% (w/v) CPG (*p*=0.058) (Figure 19).

In worms treated with CP and 0.1% (w/v) oregano (CPO), NOx was significantly lower than in worms treated with only CP on day 2 but significantly higher on day 4 and

day 6 (Table 23). Total NOx on day 2, day 4, and day 6 was 1.8  $\mu$ M (p=0.011), 49.5  $\mu$ M (p=0.012), and 59.8  $\mu$ M (p=0.004), respectively. With respect to the control, total NOx was lower on day 2 (p=0.088) but significantly higher on day 4 (p=0.000) and day 6 (p=0.000) in worms feeding on 0.1% (w/v) CPO. Likewise, for worms feeding on 0.5% (w/v) CPO, total NOx was lower than in worms feeding on only CP on day 2 but higher on day 4 and day 6. Total NOx in worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) CPO was 5.9  $\mu$ M (p=0.425), 31.6  $\mu$ M (p=0.463) and 44.2  $\mu$ M (p=0.419) on day 2, day 4 and day 6, respectively (Table 23). These values were significantly lower than the control on day 2 (p=0.001) but significantly higher than the control on day 4 (p=0.023) and day 6 (p=0.009). Between concentrations, total NOx was significantly higher overall in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) CPO, as indicated by AUC (p=0.007) (Figure 19).

Treatment with CP and 0.1% (w/v) or 0.5% (w/v) sage (CPS) resulted in greater total NOx on all days of the treatment compared to worms feeding on CP only (Table 23). For worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) CPS, total NOx was 29.1  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.009), 41.6  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.029), and 42.6  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.392) on day 2, day 4 and day 6, respectively. This was significantly higher than the control on day 2 (*p*=0.006), day 4 (*p*=0.002) and day 6 (*p*=0.000) as well. Total NOx in worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) CPS was 34.1  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.018), 45.7  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.010) and 36.3  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.363), on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively which were all greater than worms treated with only CP. Additionally, total NOx in worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) CPS was significantly greater than the control on day 2 (*p*=0.007), day 4 (*p*=0.011) and day 6 (*p*=0.000). AUC values indicate total NOx to be greater in worms treated with 0.5% (w/v) than 0.1% (w/v) sage over the duration of the six day experiment (*p*=0.056) (Figure 19).

Table 23. Effect of herbs/spices on nitric oxide production (NOx) in CP treated *L*. *terrestris*. NOx, measured indirectly as total nitrites/nitrates via Griess assay, and reported as  $\mu$ M nitric oxide. \*-Indicates significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. CPT- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) turmeric. <sup>+</sup> Indicates significantly different than CP. CPG- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) ginger. CPO- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) ginger. CPO- 50 mg/kg CP + 0.1% (w/v) sage. p<0.05. n=6.

|           |          | Nitric Oxide Production n=6 |                  |       |                 |       |                 |  |  |  |
|-----------|----------|-----------------------------|------------------|-------|-----------------|-------|-----------------|--|--|--|
| Treatment | Conc.    | Day 2                       | P                | Day 4 | Р               | Day 6 | P               |  |  |  |
|           | (1° '1') | (µM)                        | value            | (µM)  | vahie           | (µM)  | value           |  |  |  |
| CUT       | A 1AA.   | 20                          | 0.014*           | 21.0  | 0.000*          | 20 Z  | 0.000*          |  |  |  |
|           | 0.10%    | 52                          | 0.063            | 31.2  | 0.161           | 39.5  | 0.067           |  |  |  |
| CILCI     | 0.100 -  | 25.0                        | 0.074            | = =   | 0.001*          | 50.0  | 0.006*          |  |  |  |
| CrG       | 0.10%0   | 20.8                        | 0.025+           | 22    | 0.004+          | 29.9  | 0.031+          |  |  |  |
|           | 0 5 0 0  | 22.2                        | 0.19             | 53    | 0.018*          | 10.5  | 0.00-*          |  |  |  |
|           | 0.50%0   | 33.2                        | 0.145            | 20    | 0.037+          | 48.3  | 0.115           |  |  |  |
| СРО       | 0.10%    | 1.8                         | 0.088<br>0.011+  | 49.5  | 0.000*          | 59.8  | 0.000*          |  |  |  |
|           | 0.50%    | 5.9                         | 0.001**          | 31.6  | 0.023*<br>0.463 | 44.2  | 0.009*          |  |  |  |
| CPS       | 0.10%    | 29.1                        | 0.006*<br>0.009+ | 41.6  | 0.002*          | 42.6  | 0.000*<br>0.392 |  |  |  |
|           | 0.50%    | 34.1                        | 0.007*           | 45.7  | <u> </u>        | 36.3  | 0.000*          |  |  |  |
| СР        |          | 28.4                        | 0.007*           | 19.3  | 0.021**         | 36.4  | 0.001*          |  |  |  |
| Control   |          | 27.7                        |                  | 28.8  |                 | 27.1  |                 |  |  |  |

t



Figure 19. Overall effect of herbs/spices on nitric oxide production (NOx) in CP treated *L. terrestris*. Total nitric oxide production (NOx) for 0.1% (w/v) and 0.5% (w/v) of each treatment, calculated as AUC and reported as  $\mu$ M of total NOx over the duration of the experiment. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM. a- indicates the treatment concentration which was significantly different (p<0.05).\*- indicates significantly higher than control (p<0.05). \*\*-indicates significantly lower than control. D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

## 2.4 Discussion cyclophosphamide

Although cyclophosphamide (CP) is widely used because of its effectiveness as a broad spectrum anticancer drug, CP treatment is associated with significant adverse side effects. One of the primary drawbacks of CP based chemotherapy is widespread cytoxicity often resulting in moderate to severe myelosuppression and neutropenia.<sup>164,165</sup> Significant complications from increased susceptibility to infection could therefore interfere with chemotherapy and delay recovery.<sup>168</sup> However, several studies have indicated the potential for plant based products including medicinal and dietary herbs and spices to stimulate leukocyte proliferation and differentiation even during co-treatment

with CP.<sup>164,171,172</sup> Previously, we have reported significant increases in total cell and neutrophil count in the coelomic fluid of *L. terrestris* feeding on dietary herbs and spices. Here, we further evaluated the effectiveness of these herbs and spices in *L. terrestris* cotreated with CP for 2, 4 or 6 days.

The overall effect of the treatments was collectively assessed (Table 24, 25). We observed an overall increase in the total number of coelomocytes in the coelomic fluid of worms co-treated with cyclophosphamide and either turmeric, ginger, sage or oregano by an average of 36.22% compared to worms treated with CP alone (Table 24). This is particularly significant since treatment with CP is associated with widespread cytoxicity and leucopenia which can increase susceptibility to infection.<sup>164,167</sup> Interestingly, the observed increase in total coelomocyte count in worms treated with CP and the different extracts was also 35.0% higher than the control worms feeding on LGM alone (Table 25). Additionally, viability of coelomocytes increased overall in response to all of the treatments tested by an average of 56.25% compared to worms treated with CP only (Table 24). Compared to the control, coelomocyte viability was higher in worms treated with CP and dietary herbs and spices by 11.09% (Table 25). We also observed a very consistent increase in the relative distribution of neutrophils in the coelomic fluid of worms co-treated with CP and herbs and spices of 23.04% compared to worms treated with CP only (Table 24). Moreover, the percentage of neutrophils was 4.68% higher in worms treated with CP and herbs and spices than in the control (Table 25).

It appears that phytochemicals present in the dietary herbs and spices tested may protect against CP induced leucopenia by stimulating hematopoiesis and promoting differentiation of myeloid precursors. These results are consistent with recent findings in which dietary and medicinal plants including *Asparagus racemosus, Tinospora cardifolia, Withania somnifera. Cassia occidentalis*, and *Morus alba* were shown to increase leukocyte number and neutrophil populations in animals treated with CP.<sup>168,170,171</sup> Other studies have observed increased splenic cell counts in mice co-treated with CP and *E. officinalis*.<sup>162</sup>

We also observed an overall increase of NOx in the coelomic fluid in response to the treatments with CP plus dietary herbs and spices by an average of 49.79% (Table 24). This was also 37.88% higher than the control (Table 25). Nitric oxide is a well known signaling molecule involved in the regulation of number of physiological processes including maintenance and regulation of normal cell cycle, as well as cellular proliferation and differentiation.<sup>126-130</sup> It is possible that bioactive components in the dietary herbs and spices tested may stimulate nitric oxide mediated signaling pathways that contribute to the effects we observed.

Overall, phagocytic activity of coelomocytes was enhanced by 23.75% in CP treated worms supplemented with dietary herbs and spices compared to those treated with CP only (Table 24). This increase in activity was also 6.22% greater than in the control (Table 25). Several factors may contribute to the increased uptake of foreign material which include an increase in the total number of coelomocytes and an increase in the number of neutrophils, the predominate cell type responsible for phagocytosis in *L. terrestris*. Interestingly, we also observed an overall decrease in respiratory burst activity by 2.16% in response to the treatments compared to worms treated with only CP (Table 24). This decrease in respiratory burst activity in association with increased total neutrophil counts may indicate a decreased target epitope to cell ratio resulting in a

decreased production of reactive oxygen species during oxidative degradation consistent with our previous observations. Additionally, the reduction of measurable superoxide produced in coelomocytes challenged with *S. cerevisiae* may indicate increased antioxidant capacity of the cell as a result of treatment with dietary herbs and spices rich in phenolic compounds.

**Table 24. Overall effect of cyclophosphamide (CP) on innate immune parameters in** *L. terrestris.* Overall effect of treatment with 50 mg/kg/day CP calculated and reported as the percent change compared to control worms. CV- Coelomocyte viability; TC- Total coelomocyte count; NEU- Neutrophil distribution; RB- Respiratory burst activity; NOX-Nitric Total nitric oxide metabolites measures as nitrates/nitrites; PHA- Phagocytic activity of coelomocytes.

|           | Innate Immune Parameter |          |          |           |          |         |  |  |
|-----------|-------------------------|----------|----------|-----------|----------|---------|--|--|
| Treatment | CV<br>•o                | TC'<br>% | NEU<br>‱ | NOX<br>%0 | РНА<br>% | RB<br>% |  |  |
| СР        | -40.7                   | -0.9     | -17.5    | -8.6      | -16.5    | 39.4    |  |  |

Table 25. Overall effect of dietary herbs and spices on innate immune parameters in CP treated *L. terrestris*. Overall effect of each treatment, calculated as the average of 0.1% and 0.5% of the herb or spice, and reported as the percent change compared to worms treated with CP only. CV- Coelomocyte viability; TC- Total coelomocyte count; NEU- Neutrophil distribution; RB- Respiratory burst activity; NOX- Nitric Total nitric oxide metabolites measures as nitrates/nitrites; PHA- Phagocytic activity of coelomocytes.

|           | Innate Immune Parameter |          |          |          |          |         |  |  |  |
|-----------|-------------------------|----------|----------|----------|----------|---------|--|--|--|
| Treatment | CV<br>••                | TC<br>°o | NEU<br>% | NOX<br>% | РНА<br>% | RB<br>% |  |  |  |
| CP-T      | 80.2                    | 32.6     | 24.1     | 28.5     | 32.2     | -1.4    |  |  |  |
| CP-S      | 42.8                    | 32.1     | 21.7     | 53.0     | 15.7     | -0.7    |  |  |  |
| CP-0      | 45.8                    | 25.8     | 24."     | 32.5     | 16       | -11.9   |  |  |  |
| CP-G      | 56.3                    | 54.4     | 21.7     | 85.2     | 29.6     | 5.5     |  |  |  |
| AVG       | 56.3                    | 36.2     | 23.0     | 49.8     | 23.8     | -2.2    |  |  |  |

Table 26. Overall effect of dietary herbs and spices on innate immune parameters in CP treated *L. terrestris* compared to control. Overall effect of each treatment, calculated as the average of 0.1% and 0.5% of the herb or spice, and reported as the percent change compared to control worms feeding on LGM only. CV- Coelomocyte viability; TC- Total coelomocyte count; NEU- Neutrophil distribution; RB- Respiratory burst activity; NOX- Nitric Total nitric oxide metabolites measures as nitrates/nitrites; PHA- Phagocytic activity of coelomocytes.

| _         | Innate Immune Parameter |         |          |          |          |         |  |  |  |  |
|-----------|-------------------------|---------|----------|----------|----------|---------|--|--|--|--|
| Treatment | CV<br>%                 | TC<br>% | NEU<br>% | NOX<br>% | РНА<br>% | RB<br>% |  |  |  |  |
| CP-T      | 28.1                    | 31.5    | 5.6      | 18.3     | 13.4     | 62      |  |  |  |  |
| CP-S      | 1.5                     | 30.9    | 3.6      | 40.9     | -0.7     | 63.8    |  |  |  |  |
| CP-O      | 3.=                     | 24.6    | 6.1      | 22.0     | 0.9      | 45.3    |  |  |  |  |
| CP-G      | 11.1                    | 53.0    | 3.5      | 70.4     | 11.3     | 74.0    |  |  |  |  |
| AVG       | 11.1                    | 35.0    | 4.7      | 37,9     | 6.2      | 61.4    |  |  |  |  |

## **CHAPTER III**

#### DIETARY HERB AND SPICE COMBINATION STUDY

### 3.1 Introduction

The concept of combination therapy using multiple natural products is an important and central component of traditional Chinese and Indian medicine.<sup>175,176</sup> The rationale for using formulations of natural products including medicinal plants as well as dietary herbs and spices is based on potential interactions of these substances which may exhibit additive, synergistic or antagonistic effects.<sup>175,177,178</sup>

Synergism refers to the potential interaction of two or more bioactive compounds present in combination resulting in an overall effect greater than the sum of the individual effects.<sup>175,177-179</sup> Empirical evidence has supported this type of natural product interaction in which enhanced biological effects were observed.<sup>177</sup> For example, Verma et al. observed decreased proliferation of estrogen-positive human breast MCF-7 cells induced by 17-beta estradiol or estrogenic pesticides following treatment with curcumin or genistein.<sup>180</sup> However, complete inhibition of MCF-7 growth was achieved with curcumin and genistein were combined indicating enhanced or synergistic activity.<sup>180</sup> Common dietary extracts such as oregano, cranberry, blueberry and grape seed in combination were also shown to be synergistically effective against *Helicobacter pylori* when compared to the activity of each alone.<sup>179,181</sup>. Similarly, these extracts in combination were also more effective against *Vibrio parahaemolyticus* than the sum of

109

the individual extracts.<sup>182</sup> Moreover, the antimutagenic capacity of a mixture of cranberry phenolics, ellagic acid and rosmarinic acid was investigated. As a combination these phytochemicals were shown to impart greater antimutagenic capacity against the mutagens, sodium azide and N-methyl-N'-nitro-N-nitrosoguanidine than the individual constituents.<sup>181</sup> These interactions are primarily believed to be a result of multiple mechanisms of action as a result of non-commonality of molecular targets by phytochemicals of different classes.<sup>175,176,178,179</sup>

However, although emerging research has revealed potential interactions of several natural products in combination, there are relatively few studies evaluating these effects *in vivo*. Therefore, in the present study we evaluated the effect of four different combinations of herbs and spices on important innate immune parameters and functional end points in *L. terrestris*.

### 3.2 Methods

#### **3.2.1** Combination treatment

Mature, primed worms selected for experimentation, as previously described in Chapter I (Pg 14-15) Experimental worms were treated with combinations comprised of the top herb and spice treatments as determined from the initial screening results in Chapter I. Based on our initial observations indicating treatment with herb or spice was most effective at a concentration of 0.1% (w/v), we combined the top treatments in equimolar concentrations to achieve a total concentration of 0.1% (w/v). The following combinations were tested: 0.05% (w/v) turmeric plus 0.05% (w/v) ginger, 0.05% (w/v) turmeric plus 0.05% (w/v) sage, 0.05% (w/v) turmeric plus 0.05% (w/v) oregano, 0.05% (w/v) sage plus 0.05% (w/v) oregano. For each combination tested, eighteen worms were evenly divided into three groups (n=6) and allowed to feed *ad libitum* for 2, 4 and 6 days at 18-20°C in the dark. Treatment plates were renewed on the fourth day of treatment. Coelomocytes were collected via ethanol extrusion as previously described in Chapter I (Pg 15). Total coelomocyte count, coelomocyte viability, differential coelomocyte count, phagocytic activity, respiratory burst and nitric oxide production were measured as indicated previously in Chapter I (Pg 15-18).

#### 3.2.2 Statistical Analysis

Statistical significance was determined using a Student's one tailed t-test. Treatment combinations were compared to control worms feeding on LGM only. Statistical significance was indicated by p values of <0.05.

## **3.3** Results of combination study

#### **3.3.1** Effect of herb/spice combinations on total coelomocyte count

Total coelomocyte count (TCC) was estimated using an Improved Neubauer 1/400 sq. mm hemacytometer, as described earlier. Worms feeding on *Lumbricus* Growth Medium (LGM) comprised of 0.31% (w/v) Gerber oatmeal in 1.25% (w/v) agar were established as controls. TCC for control worms was 2.31 x 10<sup>6</sup>, 3.03 x 10<sup>6</sup>, and 2.49 x 10<sup>6</sup> on day 2, day 4, and day 6 of the experiment (Table 27). Following treatment with LGM and 0.1% (w/v) turmeric and ginger (TU-GI) over six days, TCC increased significantly on day 2 of the treatment, but decreased on day 4 and day 6 (Table 27). TCC was 2.64 x  $10^{6}$  (*p*=0.148), 1.79 x  $10^{6}$  (*p*=0.006) and 1.96 x  $10^{6}$  (*p*=0.132) on day 2, day 4, and day 6,

respectively. Analysis of the AUC indicated TCC was significantly lower in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) TU-GI than control (p=0.008) (Figure 20).

TCC increased significantly in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric and sage (TU-SA) on all days over the duration of the experiment with highest counts occurring on day 2 (Table 27). On day 2, day 4, and day 6, TCC was 4.63 x  $10^{6}$  (*p*=0.000), 4.13 x  $10^{6}$  (*p*=0.003) and 3.71 x  $10^{6}$  (*p*=0.001), respectively. Overall, treatment with 0.1% (w/v) TU-SA resulted in significantly higher TCC than control over the duration of the experiment (*p*=0.005) (Figure 20).

Following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric and oregano (TU-OR), TCC was significantly higher than control on day 6 of the experiment (Table 27). On day 6, TCC was  $6.83 \times 10^6$  (*p*=0.000), an increase of 181% over the control. On day 2 and day 4 of the treatment, TCC was  $1.53 \times 10^6$  (*p*=0.443) and  $2.39 \times 10^6$  (*p*=0.118), respectively. AUC values indicate TCC to be significantly lower in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) TU-OR than control (*p*=0.005) (Figure 20).

Compared to control, treatment with 0.1% (w/v) sage and oregano (SA-OR) resulted in significantly higher TCC on day 2, but lower TCC on days 4 and 6 of the experiment (Table 27). On day 2, day 4, and day 6, TCC was 2.44 x  $10^6$  (*p*=0.008), 2.06 x  $10^6$  (*p*=0.058) and 2.43 x  $10^6$  (*p*=0.121). Overall, TCC was significantly lower in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) SA-OR than control over the duration of the experiment as determined by AUC values (*p*=0.013) (Figure 20).

|           | Total Coelomocyte Count n=6 |                              |            |                        |            |                               |            |  |  |  |
|-----------|-----------------------------|------------------------------|------------|------------------------|------------|-------------------------------|------------|--|--|--|
| Treatment | Conc.<br>(117 v)            | Day 2<br>(cells ml)          | P<br>value | Day 4<br>(cells ml)    | P<br>value | Day 6<br>(cells ml)           | P<br>value |  |  |  |
| TU-GI     | 0.10°o                      | 2.64 x 10 <sup>6</sup>       | 0.148      | 1.79 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.006**    | 1.96 x 10 <sup>0</sup>        | 0.132      |  |  |  |
| TU-SA     | 0.10°o                      | 4.63 x 10 <sup>6</sup>       | 0.000*     | 4.13 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.003*     | 3.71 x 10 <sup>6</sup>        | 0.001*     |  |  |  |
| TU-OR     | 0.10%                       | 1.53 x 10 <sup>6</sup>       | 0.443      | 2.39 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.118      | 6.83 x 10 <sup>6</sup>        | 0.000*     |  |  |  |
| SA-OR     | 0.10°0                      | 2.44 x 10 <sup>6</sup>       | 0.008*     | 2.06 x 10 <sup>6</sup> | 0.058      | 2.43 x 10 <sup>6</sup>        | 0.121      |  |  |  |
| Control   |                             | <b>2.31 x 10<sup>6</sup></b> |            | 3.03 x 10 <sup>6</sup> |            | <b>2.49</b> x 10 <sup>6</sup> |            |  |  |  |

Table 27. Effect of herb/spice combinations on total coelomocyte count (TCC) in L.terrestris. TCC was estimated using an Improved Neubauer 1/400 sq. mmhemocytometer and expressed as total cells per milliliter. \*Indicates significantly higher

than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. p<0.05. n=6.



Figure 20. Overall effect of herb/spice combinations on total coelomocyte count (TCC) in *L. terrestris*. Overall TCC for 0.1% (w/v) of each treatment combination, calculated as area under the curve (AUC) and reported as total number of coelomocytes over the duration of the experiment. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM.\*- indicates significantly higher than control (p<0.05). \*\*-indicates significantly lower than control. D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

## **3.3.2** Effect of herb/spice combinations on coelomocyte viability

Coelomocyte viability (CV) was analyzed using a trypan blue exclusion assay, as described previously. CV of control worms feeding on LGM only was 46.7%, 47.3%, and 50.0% on day 2, day 4, and day 6 of the experiment, respectively (Table 28). In worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric and ginger (TU-GI), CV did not change significantly over the duration of the experiment, as indicated by AUC values (p=0.119) (Figure 21). Total CV was 48.0% (p=0.331), 47.7% (p=0.318) and 52.0% (p=0.107) on day 2, day 4 and day 6, respectively (Table 28).

CV increased significantly in worms feeding on 0.1% (w/v) turmeric and sage (TU-SA) on all days over the course of the treatment with highest increases occurring on day 2 (Table 28). CV was 72.7% (p=0.011), 51.7% (p=0.017) and 56.0 % (p=0.001) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. Assessment of the AUC indicated CV to be significantly greater in worms feeding on 0.1% (w/v) TU-SA than in control worms feeding on LGM only (p=0.013) (Figure 21).

CV in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric and oregano (TU-OR) increased on all days of the experiment and significantly increased on day 2 and day 4 compared to control (Table 28). Over the duration of the experiment, CV was 63.3% (p=0.004), 63.7% (p=0.001) and 51.7% (p=0.239) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively, which collectively was significantly higher than control, as determined by analysis of the AUC (p=0.010) (Figure 21).

Likewise, when worms were treated with 0.1% (w/v) sage and oregano (SA-OR), CV was significantly higher than control on day 2 and day 4 of the treatment (Table 28). On these days, CV was 54.3% (p=0.001), 55.7% (p=0.000), respectively. On day 6, 50.3% (p=0.107) of coelomocytes counted were identified as viable cells. Over the duration of the six day experiment, CV was significantly higher following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) SA-OR than control, as indicated by AUC values(p=0.020) (Figure 21).

| Table 28. Effect of herb/spice combinations on coelomocyte viability (CV) in L.        |
|--|
| terrestris. CV, measured by trypan blue exclusion, and reported as percent live        |
| coelomocytes per 50 total cells counted. *Indicates significantly higher than control. |
| **Indicates significantly lower than control. p<0.05. n=6.                             |

|           | Coelomocyte Viability n=6 |              |            |              |            |               |            |  |  |
|-----------|---------------------------|--------------|------------|--------------|------------|---------------|------------|--|--|
| Treatment | Conc.<br>()#'#)           | Day 2<br>(%) | P<br>value | Day 2<br>(%) | P<br>value | Day 2<br>(°0) | P<br>value |  |  |
| TU-GI     | 0.10%                     | 48.0         | 0.331      | 47.7         | 0.318      | 52.0          | 0.107      |  |  |
| TU-SA     | 0.10°o                    | 72.7         | 0.011*     | 51.7         | 0.017*     | 56.0          | 0.001*     |  |  |
| TU-OR     | 0.10°ó                    | 63.3         | 0.004*     | 63.7         | 0.001*     | 51.7          | 0.239      |  |  |
| \$A-OR    | 0.10%                     | 54.3         | 0.001*     | 55.7         | 0.000*     | 50.3          | 0.107      |  |  |
| Control   |                           | 46.7         |            | 47.3         |            | 50.0          |            |  |  |



Figure 21. Overall effect of herb/spice combinations on coelomocyte viability (CV) in *L. terrestris*. Net CV of 0.1% (w/v) of each treatment combination, determined by calculation of area under the curve, and reported as percent viable cells over the duration of the experiment. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM. \*- indicates significantly higher than control (p<0.05). \*\*-indicates significantly lower than control. D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

#### **3.3.3** Effect of herb/spice combinations on relative neutrophil count

Wright's Giemsa staining technique was used to perform differential cell counts of coelomocytes extracted from control and experimental worms, as described previously. Differential cell count of control worms feeding on LGM only revealed 37.7%, 36.9% and 34.7% of total coelomocytes counted were identified as neutrophils on day 2, day 4 and day 6 of the six day experiment, respectively (Table 29). Treatment with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric and ginger (TU-GI) resulted in a significantly relative neutrophil count (RNC) day 2 and day 6 of the treatment (Table 29). The RNC was 40.0%(p=0.006), 37.3% (p=0.195) and 42.7% (p=0.013) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. Overall, RNC was significantly greater in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) TU-GI than in the control as indicated by AUC values (p=0.033) (Figure 22).

Following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric and sage (TU-SA), the RNC significantly increased on all days of the treatment with highest counts occurring on day 6 (Table 29). On day 2, day 4, and day 6, the RNC was 41.7% (p=0.034), 46.3% (p=0.040) and 50.0% (p=0.002), respectively. AUC values indicated RNC to be higher in worms feeding on 0.1% (w/v) TU-SA than control over the six day experiment (p=0.010) (Figure 22).

Significant increases in the RNC occurred following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric and oregano (TU-OR) on all days over the duration of the experiment (Table 29). The RNC was 43.3% (p=0.007), 43.7% (p=0.011) and 44.3% (p=0.003) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. Analysis of the AUC revealed a significantly higher RNC overall in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) TU-OR than the control (p=0.013) (Figure 22).

For worms feeding on 0.1% (w/v) sage and oregano (SA-OR), the RNC increased significantly on day 2, day 4, and day 6 of the treatment (Table 29). On these days, the RNC was 41.7% (p=0.001), 40.3% (p=0.034), and 36.0% (p=0.045), respectively. Collectively, the RNC was higher following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) SA-OR than the control, as evidenced by AUC values (p=0.061) (Figure 22).

**Table 29. Effect of herb/spice combinations on relative neutrophil count (RNC) in** *L. terrestris.* The RNC, determined by differential staining using Wright's stain, and expressed as the percent neutrophils per 50 total cells counted. \*Indicates significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. p<0.05. n=6.

|           | Relative Neutrophil Count n=6 |              |            |              |            |              |                           |  |  |  |
|-----------|-------------------------------|--------------|------------|--------------|------------|--------------|---------------------------|--|--|--|
| Treatment | Conc.<br>(ww)                 | Day 2<br>(%) | P<br>value | Day 2<br>(%) | P<br>value | Day 2<br>(%) | P<br>value                |  |  |  |
| TU-GI     | 0.10°o                        | 40.0         | 0.006*     | 37.3         | 0.195      | 42.7         | <b>0.013</b> <sup>≁</sup> |  |  |  |
| TU-SA     | 0.10°o                        | 41           | 0.034*     | 46.3         | 0.040*     | 50.0         | 0.002*                    |  |  |  |
| TU-OR     | 0.10°ó                        | 43.3         | 0.007*     | 43.7         | 0.011*     | 44.3         | 0.003*                    |  |  |  |
| SA-OR     | 0.10°ó                        | 41.7         | 0.001*     | 40.3         | 0.034*     | 36.0         | 0.045*                    |  |  |  |
| Control   |                               | 37.7         |            | 36.9         |            | 34.7         |                           |  |  |  |



Figure 22. Overall effect of herb/spice combinations on relative neutrophil count (RNC) in *L. terrestris*. Overall RNC for 0.1% (w/v) of each treatment combination calculated as area under the curve (AUC) and expressed as percent neutrophils. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM. \*- indicates significantly higher than control (p<0.05). \*\*-indicates significantly lower than control. D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

## 3.3.4 Effect of herb/spice combinations on phagocytic activity

For control worms feeding on LGM only, phagocytic activity (PA) of coelomocytes was 53.1%, 56.4% and 56.1% on day 2, day 4, and day 6 of the experiment, respectively (Table 30). Following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric and ginger (TU-GI), PA decreased on all days of the treatment with significant decreases occurring on day 6 (Table 30). PA was 50.3% (p=0.384), 52.7% (p=0.195) and 45.7% (p=0.005) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. Analysis of the AUC indicated PA to be significantly lower in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) TU-GI than in the control (p=0.025) (Figure 23).

Significant increases in PA of coelomocytes were observed on day 2 and day 4 of the treatment with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric and sage (TU-SA) (Table 30). On these days, 55.3% (p=0.002), and 56.7% (p=0.015) of total coelomocytes counted were identified as actively phagocytosing *S. cerevisiae*. On day 6, PA was 55.3% (p=0.039), which was significantly lower than control. AUC values, however, did not indicate a significant difference in PA overall between worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) TU-SA and those feeding on LGM only (p=0.300) (Figure 23).

In worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric and oregano (TU-OR), PA of coelomocytes was 53.3% (p=0.208), 66.7% (p=0.006) and 58.0% (p=0.057) on day 2, day 4, and day 6 of the treatment, respectively (Table 30). Overall, treatment with 0.1% (w/v) TU-OR resulted in a significantly higher percentage of coelomocytes identified as actively phagocytosing *S. cerevisiae* than the control over the duration of the experiment (p=0.025) (Figure 23).

Treatment with 0.1% (w/v) sage and oregano (SA-OR) resulted in significant increases in PA on all days of the treatment (Table 30). On day 2, day 4, and day 6, PA of coelomocytes was 54.7% (p=0.007), 59.3% (p=0.017) and 58.0% (p=0.002), respectively. Determination of the AUC indicated PA to be higher following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) SA-OR than control over the duration of the six day experiment (p=0.061) (Figure 23). Table 30. Effect of herb/spice combinations on phagocytic activity (PA) of coelomocytes in *L. terrestris*. PA of coelomocytes, determined by counting the number of cells containing one or more *S. cerevisiae* particles per 50 total cells and reported as percent phagocytic cells. \*Indicates significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. p<0.05. n=6.

|           | Phagocytic Activity n=6 |       |        |              |              |              |         |  |  |  |
|-----------|-------------------------|-------|--------|--------------|--------------|--------------|---------|--|--|--|
|           | Conc.                   | Day 2 | Р      | Day 4        | Р            | Day 6        | Р       |  |  |  |
| Treatment | (14:17)                 | (°;0) | Value  | (%)          | Value        | (%)          | Value   |  |  |  |
| TU-GI     | 0.10%                   | 50.3  | 0.384  | 52.7         | 0.195        | <b>45.</b> 7 | 0.005** |  |  |  |
| TU-SA     | 0.10°o                  | 55.3  | 0.002* | 56. <b>-</b> | 0.015*       | 55.3         | 0.039** |  |  |  |
| TU-OR     | 0.10°o                  | 53.3  | 0.208  | 66."         | 0.006*       | 58           | 0.057   |  |  |  |
| SA-OR     | 0.10%o                  | 54.7  | 0.00** | 59.3         | 0.017*       | 58           | 0.002*  |  |  |  |
| Control   |                         | 53.1  |        | 56.4         | All up Arres | 56.1         |         |  |  |  |



Figure 23. Overall effect of herb/spice combinations on total phagocytic activity (PA) in *L. terrestris*. Overall PA at 0.1% (w/v) of each treatment combination calculated as area under the curve (AUC) and expressed as percent total activity over the duration of the experiment. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM.\*- indicates significantly higher than the control (p<0.05). \*\*- indicates significantly lower than the control (p<0.05).D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

#### **3.3.5** Effect of herb/spice combinations on respiratory burst activity

Respiratory burst (RB) activity of coelomocytes, indirectly measured as the relative absorbance of diformazan, of control worms feeding on LGM only was 1.10 AU, 1.07 AU, and 1.06 AU on day 2, day 4, and day 6 of the experiment (Table 31). Treatment with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric and ginger (TU-GI) resulted in significantly higher RB activity on all days of the treatment (Table 31). On day 2, day 4, and day 6 of the treatment, the relative absorbance of diformazan was 1.86 AU (p=0.001), 2.14 AU (p=0.005), and 2.34 AU (p=0.000), respectively. Over the duration of the experiment, RB activity was significantly higher in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) TU-GI than the control, as evidenced by AUC values (p=0.003) (Figure 24).

For worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric and sage (TU-SA) RB activity significantly increased on day 2 and day 4, but significantly decreased on day 6 (Table 31). The relative absorbance of diformazan was 2.20 AU (p=0.001), 2.36 AU (p=0.000) and 0.326 AU (p=0.032) on day 2, day 4, and day 6 of the treatment. AUC values indicate RB activity was significantly higher following treatment with 0.1% (w/v) TU-SA compared to control (p=0.004) (Figure 24).

RB activity significantly increased on all days of the experiment with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric and oregano (TU-OR) (Table 31). Over the duration of the experiment, the relative absorbance of diformazan was 1.26 (p=0.046), 2.79 (p=0.000) and 1.82 (p=0.018) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. Overall, treatment with 0.1% (w/v) TU-OR resulted in significantly higher RB activity than control as indicated by AUC values (p=0.003) (Figure 24).

In worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) sage and oregano (SA-OR), RB activity increased significantly on day 2 and day 4 of the treatment (Table 31). On those days, the relative absorbance of diformazan was 2.01 (p=0.000) and 2.06 (p=0.001), respectively. On day 6, the relative absorbance of diformazan was 0.270 (p=0.089) which was lower than control. Treatment with 0.1% (w/v) SA-OR resulted in greater RB activity overall throughout the duration of the experiment compared to control (p=0.006) (Figure 24). Table 31. Effect of herb/spice combinations on respiratory burst (RB) activity in *L*. *terrestris*. RB activity, indirectly measured as absorbance of diformazan formed during NBT reduction assay, and expressed in absorbance units (AU) at 570 nm. \*Indicates significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. p<0.05. n=6.

| _         | Respiratory Burst Activity n=6 |       |        |       |                |       |         |  |  |
|-----------|--------------------------------|-------|--------|-------|----------------|-------|---------|--|--|
| Turnet    | Conc.                          | Day 2 | Р      | Day 4 | Р              | Day 6 | Р       |  |  |
| Ireatment | (111'11)                       | (AU)  | Value  | (AU)  | Value          | (4U)  | Value   |  |  |
|           |                                |       |        |       |                | ,     |         |  |  |
| TU-GI     | 0.10°o                         | 1.86  | 0.001≠ | 2.14  | 0.005*         | 2.34  | 0.000*  |  |  |
| TU-SA     | 0.10%                          | 2.2   | 0.001* | 2.36  | 0.000*         | 0.326 | 0.032** |  |  |
| TU-OR     | 0.10%                          | 1.26  | 0.046≁ | 2.79  | <b>0.000</b> ≁ | 1.82  | 0.018*  |  |  |
| SA-OR     | 0.10°ö                         | 2.01  | 0.000* | 2.06  | 0.001*         | 0.27  | 0.089   |  |  |
| Control   |                                | 1.1   |        | 1.07  |                | 1.06  |         |  |  |



Figure 24. Overall effect of herb/spice combinations on respiratory burst (RB) activity in *L. terrestris*. Overall RB activity for 0.1% (w/v) of each treatment combination calculated as area under the curve (AUC) and expressed as relative absorbance of diformazan at 570 nm over the duration of the experiment. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM.\*- indicates significantly higher than the control (p<0.05). \*\*- indicates significantly lower than the control (p<0.05).D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

#### **3.3.6** Effect of herb/spice combinations on nitric oxide production

Nitric oxide production, indirectly measured as total nitrites/nitrates (NOx) via standard Griess assay, in control worms feeding on LGM only, was 27.7  $\mu$ M, 28.8  $\mu$ M, and 27.1  $\mu$ M on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively (Table 32). For worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric and ginger (TU-GI), total NOx increased significantly on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively. On these days, total NOx was 39.7  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.042), 40.9 (*p*=0.016), and 27.9  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.048), respectively (Table 32). Over the duration of the experiment, total NOx was significantly higher in worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) TU-GI than control as indicated by assessment of the AUC (*p*=0.003) (Figure 25).

Total NOx decreased significantly on the second day of treatment with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric and sage (TU-SA) but increased significantly on day 4 and day 6. On day 2, day 4, and day 6, NOx was 18.8  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.049), 59.9  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.024), and 38.3  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.043), respectively (Table 32). AUC values indicate total NOx to be significantly greater following treatment with 0.1 % (w/v) TU-SA than control (*p*=0.005) (Figure 25).

For worms treated with 0.1% (w/v) turmeric and oregano (TU-OR, NOx increased significantly on day 2 and day 4 of the treatment in which total NOx was 35.2  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.043) and 35.4  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.045), respectively (Table 32). On day 6, NOx was 20.5  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.285), which was lower than control. Assessment of AUC values indicate treatment with 0.1% (w/v) TU-OR resulted in significantly higher total NOx than control (*p*=0.021) (Figure 25).

Treatment with 0.1% (w/v) sage and oregano (SA-OR) resulted in significant increases in total NOx on all days over the duration of the experiment. NOx was 35.1  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.000), 79.5  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.005) and 38.7  $\mu$ M (*p*=0.025) on day 2, day 4, and day 6, respectively (Table 32), which was collectively significantly greater than the control as determined by assessment of the AUC (*p*=0.003) (Figure 25).
Table 32. Effect of herb/spice combinations on nitric oxide production (NOx) in *L*. *terrestris*. NOx production, measured indirectly as total nitrites/nitrates via Griess assay, and reported as  $\mu$ M nitric oxide.\*Indicates significantly higher than control. \*\*Indicates significantly lower than control. p<0.05. n=6.

| _             | Nitric Oxide Production n=6 |       |         |       |        |       |        |  |  |  |
|---------------|-----------------------------|-------|---------|-------|--------|-------|--------|--|--|--|
| These two and | Conc.                       | Day 2 | Р       | Day 4 | Р      | Day 6 | Р      |  |  |  |
| Ireaunent     | (wvv)                       | (µM)  | Value   | (µM)  | Value  | (µM)  | Value  |  |  |  |
|               |                             |       |         |       |        |       |        |  |  |  |
|               |                             |       |         |       |        |       |        |  |  |  |
| TU-GI         | 0.10%                       | 39.7  | 0.042*  | 40.9  | 0.016* | 27.9  | 0.048* |  |  |  |
|               |                             |       |         |       |        |       |        |  |  |  |
| TU-SA         | 0.10°ó                      | 18.8  | 0.049** | 59.9  | 0.024* | 38.3  | 0.043* |  |  |  |
|               |                             |       |         |       |        |       |        |  |  |  |
| TU-OR         | 0.10°o                      | 35.2  | 0.043*  | 35.4  | 0.045* | 20.5  | 0.285  |  |  |  |
|               |                             |       |         |       |        |       |        |  |  |  |
| SA-OR         | 0.10°ó                      | 35.1  | 0.000*  | 79.5  | 0.005* | 38."  | 0.025* |  |  |  |
|               |                             |       |         |       |        |       |        |  |  |  |
| Cantual       |                             | 25.5  |         | 200   |        | 27.1  |        |  |  |  |
| Control       |                             | 27.   | <b></b> | 28.8  |        | 27.1  |        |  |  |  |

e



Figure 25. Overall effect of herb/spice combinations on nitric oxide (NOx) production in *L. terrestris*. Total NOx production overall for 0.1% (w/v) of each treatment combination, calculated as AUC and reported as  $\mu$ M of total nitric oxide over the duration of the experiment. The data is represented as means  $\pm$  SEM.\*- indicates significantly higher than the control (p<0.05). \*\*- indicates significantly lower than the control (p<0.05). D2= day 2; D4= day 4; D6= day6 – indicates days when treatment was significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=18.

# **3.4** Discussion of combination study

Combinatorial therapy using herbs, spices and medicinal plants has historically played an important role in traditional Eastern medicine.<sup>175,176,183</sup> This concept has been perpetuated by the idea that combining multiple natural products can produce an effect that is greater than the sum of the individual treatments by achieving synergism.<sup>183</sup> However, it is now known that in addition to potential synergistic effects of combination therapy, additive or antagonistic effects may also occur. These interactions in natural product formulations, particularly with respect to synergistic or additive effects, are believed to increase the potency of the individual components thereby lowering the effective dose required to observe a change.<sup>182</sup> Although observations for the evidence of these interactions effects of natural product combinations have been made, there is still a limited amount of mechanistic data especially through the use of whole system *in-vivo* approaches. We previously reported significant changes in important innate immune parameters and critical end points in *L. terrestris* treated with individual dietary herbs and spices. Here, we evaluated the effect of treatment with combinations of several of the most effective herbs and spices *in vivo* using *L. terrestris*.

## **3.4.1** Overall effect of combinations on innate immune parameters

The overall effect of herb/spice combinations was collectively assessed (Table 33). Coelomocyte viability of coelomocytes was increased overall by 13.03%. Additionally, a 13% increase an increase in neutrophil population was also observed. These changes were also associated with increased nitric oxide production in the coelomic fluid by 31.03% overall. These findings may suggest a possible role of nitric oxide signaling involved in myeloid cell differentiation as previously discussed.<sup>130</sup> Additionally, nitric oxide mediated anti-apoptotic signaling via increased expression of *bcl-2* may contribute to the observed increases in coelomocyte viability which would be consistent with recent findings by Genaro et al.<sup>131</sup>

Additionally, phagocytic activity and respiratory burst were increased overall compared to control as a result of the combinations by 0.92% and 43.3%, respectively (Table 33). It is likely that the increase in phagocytic cells in the coelomic fluid may be contributing to the increase in phagocytosis and respiratory burst which are mediated predominately by neutrophils. However, many studies have shown respiratory burst

activity to increase exponentially upon stimulation especially following an increase in leukocyte number.<sup>42,138,141,142</sup> In the current study, we observed a moderate increase in respiratory burst activity by 43.3% following challenge with *S. cerevisiae* even though the number of neutrophils in the coelomic fluid increased overall by 13% compared to the control (Table 33). We believe that this muted effect may be a result of a decrease target antigen to neutrophil ratio resulting in a lower number of phagosomes per cell and decrease production of reactive oxygen species overall.

Interestingly, we observed an overall decrease in the total number of coelomocytes in the coelomic fluid as a result of the combinations (Table 33). However, it is important to note that the changes in total coelomocyte number were quite inconsistent. Although individual herbs and spices contributed to significant increases in total coelomocyte number, as described previously, when in combination the opposite effect was observed.

Additionally, many bioactive compounds in natural products are capable of affecting absorption and bioavailability of a number of compounds including pharmaceutical drugs and other phytochemicals. Piperine of black pepper is known to increase both absorption and bioavailability of curcumin.<sup>184</sup> Typically, bioavailability of curcumin is very low due to extensive metabolism in the intestine and liver. It is thought that piperine increases curcumin bioavailability by inhibiting its metabolic modification through hepatic and intestinal hydroxylation and glucuronidation reactions.<sup>184</sup> Also, it is now well known that phytochemicals in citrus fruits such as grapefruit can significantly increase bioavailability of many drugs which can easily result in toxicity.<sup>185</sup> This is predominantly a result of inhibition of the phase I detoxifying enzyme, cytochrome P450

3A4 (CYP 3A4) in the intestine and liver by nearly 50%.<sup>185</sup> Consequently, drugs metabolized by CYP 3A4 such as antiarrhythmics, statins, calcium channel blockers and immunosuppressants may reach dangerously high plasma concentrations.<sup>185</sup>

Therefore, because interactions between phytochemicals in natural products are known to exhibit differential effects which may be synergistic or additive,<sup>185</sup> it is possible that the bioavailability of phytochemicals in the combinations may be increased resulting in toxic levels thereby contributing to the decrease in total cell count overall. However, because we examined only 0.1% (w/v) herb/spice combination, our understanding of the true effect of these formulations is limited. Therefore, potentially much lower concentrations of these combinations may be required to achieve beneficial effects.

**Table 33. Overall effect of herb/spice combinations on innate immune parameters** in *L. terrestris*. Overall effect of each combination calculated as the percent change compared to control. CV- Coelomocyte viability; TC- Total coelomocyte count; NEU-Neutrophıl distribution; RB- Respiratory burst activity; NOX- Total nitric oxide metabolites measures as nitrates/nitrites; PHA- Phagocytic activity of coelomocytes. p<0.05. n=6.

|           | Innate Immune Parameter |         |          |           |             |      |  |  |  |
|-----------|-------------------------|---------|----------|-----------|-------------|------|--|--|--|
| Treatment | ТС<br>°0                | CV<br>% | NEU<br>% | NOX<br>ºo | PHA<br>%    | RB   |  |  |  |
| TU'GI     | -32.6                   | 2.1     | 7.1      | 24.8      | -10.3       | 49.3 |  |  |  |
| TU/SA     | 34. <b>-</b>            | 17.6    | 20.7     | 36.5      | 0.8         | 40.7 |  |  |  |
| TU/OR     | -55.0                   | 21.1    | 16.5     | 11.1      | 9.2         | 50.4 |  |  |  |
| SA/OR     | -20.6                   | 11.4    |          | 51 7      | 10          | 37.0 |  |  |  |
| we        | 10 1                    | 12.0    |          | 21.0      | ч. <b>0</b> | J2.7 |  |  |  |
| AVG       | -18.4                   | 13.0    | 13.0     | 31.0      | 0.9         | 43.  |  |  |  |

### **CHAPTER IV**

# EFFECT OF DIETARY HERBS AND SPICES ON EXPRESSION OF GENES RELEVANT TO INNATE IMMUNITY IN *CAENORHABDITIS ELEGANS*

### 4.1 Introduction to *Caenorhabditis elegans* study

Using *Lumbricus terrestris*, we observed significant changes in innate immunological parameters as a result of treatment with dietary spices and herbs. Phenotypic changes included significant increases in the total number, viability and differentiation of myeloid cells into neutrophil like coelomocytes. These changes were also associated with increased nitric oxide production and enhanced pathogen uptake and degradation via phagocytosis and respiratory burst. To better understand on a molecular level the mechanism of action by which dietary herbs and spices modulate innate immunity, we used transgenic *Caenorhabditis elegans* carrying GFP promoter fusions to genes involved in signaling pathways known to regulate these observable effects.

### 4.1.1 Use of *C. elegans* to study innate immunity

The use of invertebrate organisms as model systems to study biological processes on molecular and cellular levels in higher organisms has recently become a popular and important research tool.<sup>186-190</sup> A relatively simple organism, *Caenorhabditis elegans*, was the first multicellular organism to be fully sequenced and as a model system is being used to study a wide range of diseases including diabetes, cancer and diseases of the central

133

nervous system.<sup>186,187,190</sup> This is because *C. elegans* possess many characteristics that make it an ideal organism to study a number of biological processes *in vivo*.<sup>187</sup>

*C. elegans* have a short life cycle of only a few weeks, are genetically tractable and are now known to carry homologs to 60-80% of human genes. Additionally, *C. elegans* are transparent.<sup>191</sup> This property increases ease of *in vivo* experimentation especially through the use of probes such as GFP tagged to genes of interest which can be visualized using fluorescence microscopy.<sup>191</sup> Moreover, *C. elegans* can be maintained on simple, inexpensive media and can also be stored indefinitely at -80°C in a state of diapause known as dauer. These properties enable the use of *C. elegans* as a high throughput model system for drug screening by allowing close examination of conserved biochemical and molecular pathways over the life cycle of the animal.<sup>186,187,190</sup> As such, *C. elegans* are currently being used to study evolutionarily conserved signaling pathways involved in the innate immune response.<sup>189,191,192</sup>

### 4.1.2 Innate immunity in *C. elegans*

### 4.1.2.1 Physical components of innate immunity in *C. elegans*

*C. elegans* are soil dwelling organisms in constant contact with a diverse range of pathogens including *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* and *Serratia marscecens*. However, pathogenic colonization and infection are minimized as a result of a combination of physical barriers and highly conserved innate immune signaling pathways which regulate the expression of antimicrobial peptides and bactericidal proteins.<sup>192,193</sup> Physically, *C. elegans* are protected from pathogenic infection by an impermeable outer layer comprised of cross linked collagen fibers secreted from the hypodermis.<sup>191,194</sup> This layer,

the cuticle, not only serves as a physical barrier against soil dwelling microorganisms but it also helps preserve body structure and is important for the characteristic locomotory movements of the worm.<sup>191,194</sup>

### 4.1.2.2 Innate immune signaling pathways in C. elegans

In response to infection, expression of genes encoding a wide array of antimicrobial peptides and bactericidal proteins are upregulated through activation of highly conserved innate immune signaling cascades (Figure 26). It is now known that innate immunity in *C. elegans* is primarily mediated by a TGF-β pathway, a p38 mitogen activated kinase pathway (p38 MAPK), a DAF-2/insulin like growth factor pathway (IGFR), and the unfolded protein response (UPR) involved in regulation of apoptosis.<sup>192,193</sup> Additionally, a consequence of innate immune defenses involves alteration of the redox environment of intestinal cells often resulting in a state of oxidative stress. Interestingly, oxidative stress induces hormetic changes mediated predominantly by the conserved p38 MAPK and DAF-2/IGFR signaling cascades thereby linking oxidative stress and innate immunity.<sup>195</sup>

### **4.1.2.3 TGF-**β Signaling in *C. elegans*

In mammals, cellular differentiation is highly regulated by conserved TGF- $\beta$ (transforming growth factor) signaling.<sup>196,197</sup> In *C. elegans*, TGF- $\beta$  signaling also regulates important aspects of development by controlling body size and length, male tail patterning, polyploidy in intestinal and hypodermal cells as well as dauer formation.<sup>192,198</sup> Additionally, activation of TGF- $\beta$  signaling is critical during the pathogen response to infection by *Serratia marcescens* and *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. TGF- $\beta$  signaling is initiated by the interaction of a bone morphogenic-like protein, DBL-1, with a heterodimeric DAF-4/SMA-6 TGF-β receptor leading to activation of a SMA-2/SMA-3/SMA-4 complex (Table 25).<sup>192,198</sup> DBL-1 (**D**rosophilia decapentaplegic/**B**MP-**L**ike) signaling controls expression of the bactericidal proteins such as the lysozymes LYS-1, LYS-7 and LYS-8 in addition to caenacin antimicrobial peptides, C-type lectins and saposins.<sup>199</sup> Mutant *dbl-1 C. elegans* therefore display increased vulnerability to infection and mortality by *S. marcescens, P. aeruginosa* and even *E. coli OP50* which is the food source most commonly used in the laboratory.<sup>200</sup>

Natural products, including dietary spices and herbs as well as medicinal plants have been shown to modulate the activity and/or level of antimicrobial peptides regulated by TGF- $\beta$  signaling production using both *in vitro* and *in vivo* model systems.<sup>201-203</sup> Yin et al. (2009) recently observed increased lysozyme activity in cell isolated from carp treated with *Astragalus radix* root and *Ganoderma lucidum*.<sup>202</sup> In a similar study, extracts of Echinacea *purpurea*, *Inula helenium*, *Tussilago farfara*, *Brassica nigra* and *Chelidoniume majus* significantly enhanced lysozymal activity in bacterially challenged carp.<sup>203</sup> Aly et al. (2008) observed significantly increased survival rate, growth rate and body size in addition to significantly enhanced lysozyme activity in Nile tilapia (*Oreochromis niloticus*) supplemented with Echiniacea (*Echinacea purpurea*).<sup>201</sup> However, the mechanism of action by which these herbs affect lysozyme expression or activity are unclear. Therefore, one of our objectives was to examine the effect of dietary herbs and spices on the expression of the TGF- $\beta$  ligand, DBL-1 in *C. elegans*.

# 4.1.2.4 p38 MAPK signaling in C. elegans

The p38 mitogen activated protein kinase (p38 MAPK) pathway is highly conserved and is critical during oxidative stress and pathogenic infection especially in response to gram negative bacteria such as *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* and *Serratia* marcescens.<sup>192,195</sup> In C. elegans the p38 MAPK cassette, which includes TIR-1/NSY-1/ SEK-1/PMK-1, homologous to the mammalian SARM/ASK1/MAP kinase kinase/ p38 MAPK mediates the innate immune response to pathogenic colonization in the intestines (Figure 25).<sup>204,205</sup> This innate defense mechanism eventually leads to the transcription of downstream target genes encoding bactericidal effector molecules including neuropeptide like proteins (NLP-29) and C-type lectins mediated by the transcription factor ATF-7 (the cAMP-responsive element binding (CREB) activating factor homolog).<sup>189,195</sup> p38 MAPK activation is initiated by activation of the Toll/Interleukin receptor-1 (TIR-1) domain adapter protein, the invertebrate homolog to mammalian SARM, leading to phosphorylation and activation of NSY-1 (ASK-1-MAPKKK ortholog), SEK-1 (MAPKK ortholog) and PMK-1 (p38 MAPK ortholog). Activated PMK-1 has been shown to directly interact with and phosphorylate the transcriptional repressor ATF-7, resulting in its activation and nuclear accumulation.<sup>193,195</sup>

During oxidative stress, intestinal expression of antioxidant and phase II detoxifying enzymes such as glutamyl cysteine synthetase (*gcs-1*) as well as heat shock proteins (*hsp-16.2*) is mediated by the transcription factor SKN-1 (Nrf2-like ortholog) which is also controlled, in part, by PMK-1.<sup>195</sup> In addition to *gcs-1* and *hsp-16.2*, SKN-1 promotes expression of glutathione S- transferase (*gst-4*), NADPH oxidoreductase (*nq01*), superoxide dismutase-3 (*sod-3*) as well as iron sulfur protein-1 (*isp-1*).<sup>206</sup>

137

Phosphorylation of SKN-1 by PMK-1 is followed by nuclear translocation and accumulation of SKN-1.<sup>207</sup>

p38 MAPK signaling through the TIR-1/NSY-1/SEK-1/PMK-1 cassette 1s also intimately associated with apoptosis. NSY-1, homolog to mammalian apoptosis signal regulating kinase (ASK-1), especially plays an important role in the regulation of programmed cell death and is typically considered pro-apoptotic.<sup>208</sup> In the cytosol, NSY-1 exists as a heterodimer with the antioxidant enzyme thioredoxin (TRX-1) and is inactive. During increased oxidative stress interaction with reactive oxygen species such as  $H_2O_2$  results in dissociation of NSY-1 from TRX-1 thereby increasing its susceptibility to phosphorylation and subsequent activation.<sup>208</sup>

Dietary components including commonly consumed herbs and spices have been shown to modulate MAPK signaling. For example, Andreadi et al. (2005) recently observed increased nuclear localization of the transcription factor Nrf2 (SKN-1) in human breast cell lines HBL100 and MDA-MB468 treated with 30 µM curcumin.<sup>209</sup> This effect was abrogated in Nrf2-/- cells.<sup>209</sup> However, the physiological mechanism of action by which dietary phytochemicals modulate MAPK signaling *in vivo* is less clear. Therefore, we were interested in examining the effect of dietary phytochemicals on important proteins involved in p38 MAPK signaling in transgenic *C. elegans*.

138



Figure 26. Innate immune signaling pathways in C. elegans.

# 4.1.2.5 DAF-2/IGFR signaling in C. elegans

In *C. elegans* dauer formation 2 (DAF-2)/insulin like growth factor 1 (IGFR) signaling pathway is highly involved in the regulation of lifespan, reproduction and metabolism in addition to its role in the pathogen and oxidative stress response.<sup>210-212</sup> *daf-*2 mutant *C. elegans* exhibit increased lifespan, increased fat storage, as well as increased resistance to heat and oxidative stress.<sup>210,211</sup> Additionally, depression of DAF-2 activity in *C. elegans* is associated with diapause or dauer formation.<sup>210</sup> The DAF-2/IGFR is a tyrosine kinase that upon activation following binding of insulin like growth factors, results in the phosphorylation and subsequent activation of AGE-1 (a phosphatidylinositol-3-OH (PI3K)) and protein kinase B (AKT) (Figure 25). Protein kinase B regulates important transcription factors that control genes involved in the stress response. One of these targets, the DAF-16/FOXO transcription factor, directly controls

the expression of a number of antioxidant enzymes and proteins involved in response to environmental and oxidative stressors including superoxide dismutase (SOD-3) and heat shock protein (HSP-16.2), among others.<sup>211</sup> Additional genetic targets for DAF-16/FOXO in mammals include those involved in cell growth and apoptosis as well as genes important during the stress and pathogenic response.<sup>210</sup> Phosphorylation of DAF-16 prevents nuclear translocation from the cytosol and thus its ability to function as a transcription factor.<sup>192,210</sup> Therefore, in *daf-2* mutant animals, lifespan is increased and pathogen resistance is enhanced.<sup>213</sup>

Recently, Yu et al. evaluated the effect of herbal combinations used in traditional Chinese medicine on lifespan in *C. elegans*.<sup>214</sup> Two formulations (*Shi Quan Da Bu Tang* and *Huo Luo Xiao Ling Dan*) comprised of multiple root spices and herbs including *Cinnamomum cassia* (cinnamon), *Glyzcyrrhiza uralensis* (licorice), *Panax ginseng*, and *Astragalus membranaceus* root, among others, were shown to significantly increase lifespan in *C. elegans*. Additionally, they observed increased expression of small heat shock proteins (sHSP16) in treated *C. elegans*.<sup>214</sup> In the present study, we evaluated the effect of dietary herbs and spices on *daf-2* expression as well as expression of downstream products of DAF-2/IGFR signaling including *sod-3, hsp-16.2, isp-1* and *gst-4*.

# 4.1.2.6 Apoptosis and unfolded protein response (UPR) signaling in *C. elegans*

Apoptosis and clearance of apoptotic cells is an important part of a functional innate immune response. This is primarily because controlled uptake and degradation of apoptotic cells prevents the release of inflammatory molecules which can result in tissue damage.<sup>215</sup> A consequence of activation of innate immune signaling pathways following pathogen recognition involves potential endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress as a result of increased expression of proteins requiring ER processing. ER stress is linked to induction of a highly conserved unfolded protein response (UPR) mediated by three protein cassettes orchestrated by the *C. elegans* cell death proteins (CED).<sup>191</sup> UPR signaling functions to expand the ER, increase the degradation of misfolded proteins and decreases synthesis of nascent proteins.<sup>191</sup>

Apoptotic signaling in *C. elegans* as a result of infection by pathogens such as *Salmonella enterica* results in activation of an EGL-1/CED-9/CED-4/CED-3 cassette that is homologous to the mammalian BCL-2/APAF-1/CASPASE cascade downstream of PMK-1/p38 MAPK activation.<sup>191</sup> Additionally, two other CED cascades including the CED-1/CED-6/CED-7 and the CED-2/CED-5/CED-10/CED-12 mediate clearance of apoptotic cells. Mammals deficient in proteins critical for apoptotic signaling are considered immunocompromised and are therefore susceptible to infection and disorders such as systemic lupus, diabetes, cancer and autoimmune and neurodegenerative disease.<sup>191,216</sup>

Downstream of apoptotic signaling, recognition of cells marked for apoptosis by cells of the germline is mediated by phagocytic receptors including the cell death protein, CED-1.<sup>191</sup> CED-1, analogous to the mammalian scavenger receptor from endothelial cells (SREC), is a single transmembrane protein characterized by several EGF-like repeats on the extracellular amino terminal and an intracellular signaling sequence associated with residues 1 and 20 of the carboxyl terminus.<sup>191,217</sup> The repeating EGF units, comprised of eight cysteine units, are known to facilitate ligand-receptor interaction.<sup>191</sup> CED-1

141

recognizes exposed phospholipids associated with the plasma membrane indicative of plasma membrane disruption characteristic of dying cells. CED-1 activity is dependant upon a number of other proteins including CED-7, an ABC transporter, the large GTPase Dynamin (DYN-1), phosphatidlyinositol-3-phosphate (PI3P) and the small GTPase, Ras related protein-7 (RAB-7) as well the receptor mediated endocytosis-8 protein (RME-8).<sup>191,217</sup>

Interaction with neighboring cells targeted for apoptosis results in increased CED-1 localization or "clustering" at the plasma membrane in a CED-7 dependent fashion.<sup>217</sup> It is believed that CED-7 participates in CED-1 recognition of exposed phospholipids by promoting rearrangement or transport of plasma membrane lipid components of apoptotic cells. *Ced-1* mutants display increased vulnerability to pathogenic killing especially in response to challenge with live *S. enterica* and *E. coli* indicating its important role in innate immunity.<sup>191</sup>

CED-1 functionality is also dependent upon activity of DYN-1, a Dynamin protein homolog in *C. elegans*. DYN-1 is required for CED-1 mediated uptake by facilitating vesicular fission during phagosome formation. It is now known that DYN-1 regulates the rate of phagolysosome formation by controlling the recruitment and localization of RAB-7 and PI3P to the phagosomal membrane.<sup>218</sup> Therefore, *dyn-1* mutants exhibit significant decreases in uptake of apoptotic cells.<sup>218</sup>

Additionally, CED-1 activation is required for the expression of genes critical during pathogenic infection and ER stress.<sup>191</sup> These include ten *pqn/abu* genes which when upregulated reduce susceptibility to infection by *S. enterica*.<sup>191</sup> The prion-like Q/N-

rich domain (*pqn*) and activated in blocked unfolded protein response (*abu*) family of genes encode proteins that are upregulated in the ER during the stress response. *Pqn/abu* regulated proteins facilitate survival during ER stress and have been shown to increase lifespan in *C. elegans*.<sup>219</sup> CED-1 mutants do not properly express *pqn/abu* genes and are more susceptible to infection by pathogenic bacteria including live *S. enterica*.<sup>191</sup>

Previously, we have observed increased phagocytosis in coelomocytes isolated from *L. terrestris* feeding on dietary herbs and spices. Using the *C. elegans* model, we monitored changes in the expression of proteins critical during the engulfment process including DYN-1 and RME-8, in response to treatment with herbs and spices.

## 4.2 Methods

### 4.2.1 *C. elegans* growth conditions

Transgenic worms expressing GFP promoter fusions to genes involved in innate immunity were obtained from the Caenorhabditis Genetics Center (CGC) (Table 34). *C. elegans* were maintained according to standard protocols.<sup>220</sup> Worms were maintained at 18-20°C on Nematode Growth Medium (NGM) agar (0.3% NaCl, 1.7% agar, 0.25% peptone, 5 mg/ml cholesterol, 1M KPO4, 1M MgSO4, 1M CaCl2 which was aseptically poured into 35mm or 60 mm petri plates using a peristaltic pump.<sup>221</sup>

| Strain        | Gene   | Strain  | Gene   |
|---------------|--------|---------|--------|
| BW1940        | dbl-1  | BC13348 | gst-4  |
| BC11-466      | tir-1  | CF1553  | sod-3  |
| IG69 <b>2</b> | nlp-29 | BC13292 | dym-1  |
| BC10545       | nsy-1  | DH1336  | rme-8  |
| BC14074       | daf-2  | GS1912  | руто-З |
| BC14279       | isp-1  | GS1826  | phsp   |
| CL2166        | gst-4  | OE3010  | trx-1  |

Table 34. Transgenic C. elegans strains used.

## 4.2.2 Treatment of C. elegans

The low molecular weight fraction of turmeric, ginger, oregano and rosemary was extracted from freeze dried powders by heating 0.05 g powder in 1 ml DH<sub>2</sub>O for 30 minutes at 60°C. Vacuum filtration was then used to obtain the low molecular weight fraction. Finally, extracts were then sterilized by filtration using a 0.2  $\mu$ m filter. Extract treatments (top 2 herbs and spices) were added at 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1% (v/v) to the NGM solution just prior to pouring.<sup>222</sup> Plates were inoculated with 50  $\mu$ l of *E. coli* OP50 overnight cultures mixed with 0.0% (v/v), 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) or 1.0% (v/v) extract, wrapped in parafilm and incubated for 9 hours at 37°C. Plates were then allowed to cool to room temperature. Two mature adult worms were transferred by picking to treatment plates and allowed to lay eggs, hatch and grow to the L4 to mature adult stage. Picks were fashioned with 32 gauge platinum wire fused to the tip of a Pasteur pipet and heat sterilized between transfers.<sup>220</sup>

## 4.2.3 Imaging and quantification of gene expression

Two adult worms from each plate were randomly selected to be imaged (n=6). Worms were temporarily immobilized by chilling on ice for five minutes prior to imaging. The changes in gene expression were imaged using the Nikon SMZ1500 fluorescence microscope with Ri1 CCD camera and the relative fluorescence with respect to control was quantified using the NIH ImageJ software (Figure 26).



Figure 27. C. elegans model for studying innate immunity.

### 4.2.4 Statistical Analysis

Statistical significance was determined using a Student's two tailed t-test. Treatments were compared to control C. elegans feeding on NGM only. Statistical significance was indicated by p values of <0.05.

# 4.3 Results C. elegans

### 4.3.1 Effect of dietary herbs and spices on *dbl-1* expression in *C. elegans*

Because TGF- $\beta$  signaling mediates important innate immune functions during pathogenic attack such as increased production of antimicrobial peptides (AMP) and Caenacin antibacterial factors, we were interested in measuring potential changes in the expression of *dbl-1*, the TGF- $\beta$  ligand and bone morphogenic-like protein homolog in *C. elegans* in response to treatment with herbs and spices. *C. elegans* feeding on NGM and *E. coli OP50* were established as controls and experimental worms were fed various extracts at 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) and *E. coli OP50* from birth to adulthood. To evaluate for changes in *dbl-1* expression, we used the transgenic strain BW1940. We found that in worms feeding on turmeric at 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) or 1.0% (v/v) *dbl-1* was upregulated by 1.23 fold (*p*=0.966), 1.78 fold (*p*=0.002) and 1.71 fold (*p*=0.000), respectively, compared to control (Table 35, Figure 28).

In response to treatment with ginger, there was very little change in *dbl-1* expression although at 1.0% (v/v) a 1.3 fold change was observed (p=0.54) (Table 35). Fold changes for worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v) and 0.5% (v/v) ginger were 1.0 (p=0.020) and 0.9 (p=0.000) of control. *Dbl-1* was also upregulated in worms feeding on rosemary

at all of the concentrations tested (Table 35). In worms treated with 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) rosemary, *dbl-1* expression changed by 1.06 fold (p=0.298) and 1.12 fold (p=0.264), and 1.46 fold (p=0.000) respectively. For worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) oregano, *dbl-1* expression was upregulated by 1.3 fold (p=0.34), 1.1 fold (p=0.55) and 1.1 fold (p=0.67), respectively (Table 35).

Table 35. Effect of herbs and spices on *dbl-l* expression in *C. elegans*. Fold change in fluorescence intensity in *C. elegans* treated with various extracts at 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) compared to control, as measured using the Nikon SMZ1500 fluorescence microscope and R11 CCD camera for imaging and NIH ImageJ software for quantification. FC- Fold change. \*-Indicates significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=6.

| DBL-1 n=6 |               |      |        |  |  |  |  |
|-----------|---------------|------|--------|--|--|--|--|
| Treatment | Conc. (% v/v) | FC   | Pvalue |  |  |  |  |
| Turmeric  | 0.1           | 1.23 | 0.966  |  |  |  |  |
|           | 0.5           | 1.78 | 0.002* |  |  |  |  |
|           | 1             | 1.71 | 0.000* |  |  |  |  |
| Ginger    | 0.1           | 1.01 | 0.022* |  |  |  |  |
|           | 0.5           | 0.91 | 0.000* |  |  |  |  |
|           | 1             | 1.28 | 0.54   |  |  |  |  |
| Rosemary  | 0.1           | 1.06 | 0.298  |  |  |  |  |
|           | 0.5           | 1.12 | 0.264  |  |  |  |  |
|           | 1             | 1.46 | 0.000* |  |  |  |  |
| Oregano   | 0.1           | 1.26 | 0.344  |  |  |  |  |
|           | 0.5           | 1.1  | 0.552  |  |  |  |  |
|           | 1             | 1.07 | 0.672  |  |  |  |  |



**Figure 28.** Expression of *dbl-1*::GFP in *C. elegans* feeding on turmeric at varying concentrations. A- 0.0% (v/v) turmeric. B- 0.5% (v/v) turmeric. C- 1.0% (v/v) turmeric.

# 4.3.2 Effect of dietary herbs and spices on p38 MAPK signaling in C. elegans

The highly conserved p38 MAPK pathway is critical during the innate immune response to opportunistic infection to pathogens including *P. aeruginosa*, among others.<sup>207</sup> This protein cassette, which includes NSY-1, SEK-1, PMK-1 signal primarily through TIR-1 (SARM homolog) to regulate expression of a number of humoral factors such as NLP-29 and the lysozymes following pathogen recognition.<sup>207,223</sup> Our objective was to determine the effect of dietary spices and herbs on the expression of *tir-1* and *nsy-1* involved in MAPK signaling as well as one of important downstream products, *nlp-29*. To test this, we used the transgenic strains BC11466, BC10545 and IG692 carrying GFP promoter fusions to *tir-1, nsy-1* and *nlp-29*, respectively. Although there were slight variations between treatments and treatment concentrations, overall we observed increased expression of the antimicrobial peptide *nlp-29* even though the upstream proteins TIR-1 and NSY-1 were actually down regulated (Table 36, 37).

In *C. elegans* feeding on turmeric, expression of *tir-1* was down regulated 0.6 fold (p=0.010) and 0.5 fold (p=0.133) in worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) turmeric, respectively (Table 36). However, *tir-1* expression increased, although not significantly, in response to treatment with 0.5% (v/v) by 1.2 fold (p=0.084). *Nsy-1*, downstream of TIR-1 in the p38 MAPK cascade was also down regulated in worms feeding on turmeric at all concentrations (Table 36). For worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) turmeric, *nsy-1* expression decreased 0.84 fold (p=0.404), 0.67 fold (p=0.153) and 0.94 (p=0.934) of the control, respectively. However, *nlp-29* expression increased 1.2 fold (p=0.325) in response to treatment with 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) turmeric and significantly increased following treatment with 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) of the spice by 1.72 fold (p=0.002) and 1.65 fold (p=0.000), respectively (Table 37, Figure 29).

A similar effect was observed in worms treated with varying concentrations of ginger (Table 36, 37). Although *tir-1* and *nsy-1* were down regulated by an average of 0.53 fold and 0.71 fold, respectively, the antibacterial factor *nlp-29* was upregulated 1.25 fold on average. Significant decreases in *tir-1* expression occurred in worms feeding on 0.1% by 0.50 fold (p=0.022) and 0.60 fold (p=0.024) in worms feeding on 1.0%. *Nsy-1* expression was also significantly lower than control following treatment with 0.1%, 0.5% and 1.0% by 0.67 fold (p=0.000), 0.73 fold (p=0.000) and 0.72 fold (p=0.000) of the control, respectively (Table 36). *Nlp-29* was upregulated 1.14 fold (p=0.217) and 1.77 fold (p=0.250) in worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v) and 0.5% (v/v) ginger, respectively (Table 37). However, *nlp-29* expression was down regulated in response to treatment with 1.0% (v/v) ginger by 0.84 fold (p=0.000) compared to control.

For worms feeding on rosemary, *tir-1* expression remained relatively unchanged (Table 36). *Tir-1* expression changed by 1.07 fold (p=0.009) 1.05 (p=0.031) and 1.05 fold (p=0.060) of the control in worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) rosemary, respectively. *Nsy-1* on average was also down regulated by 0.93 fold in worms feeding on rosemary, compared to control. At 0.1% (v/v) rosemary, *nsy-1* was unchanged. However, for worms feeding on 0.5% (v/v), and 1.0% (v/v) *nsy-1* decreased by 0.87 fold (p=0.053) and 0.91 fold (p=0.180) compared to control. The antimicrobial peptide *nlp-29* was upregulated compared to the control in worms feeding on rosemary at all concentrations tested (Table 37). Fold changes for worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) rosemary were 1.06 (p=0.299), 1.12 (p=0.264) and 1.46 (p=0.000), respectively.

In *C. elegans* feeding on oregano, *tir-1* expression decreased in a dose dependent manner (Table 36). For worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v) *tir-1* expression was unchanged compared to control but at 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) oregano, *tir-1* expression decreased by 0.9 fold (*p*=0.235) and 0.4 fold (*p*=0.030). A similar effect was also observed when we measured *Nsy-1* in worms feeding on oregano (Table 36). At 0.1% (v/v) oregano, *nsy-1* expression was upregulated 1.3 fold (*p*=0.419) compared to control, but in response to treatment with 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) oregano, *nsy-1* was down regulated 0.97 fold (*p*=0.763) and 0.81 fold (*p*=0.272). *Nlp-29* expression, however, was upregulated 1.06 fold (*p*=0.299), 1.12 fold (*p*=0.264) and 1.46 fold (*p*=0.000) in worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) oregano, respectively (Table 37).

Because we observed upregulation of nlp-29 in response to the treatment independent of *tir-1* and *nsy-1* upregulation we were interested in measuring changes to the antioxidant enzyme thioredoxin-1 (TRX-1) a known repressor of NSY-1. To do this, we used the transgenic strain OE3010. Interestingly, we observed significant increases in *trx-1* expression as a result of treatment with all of the extracts tested (Table 36). Compared to the control, *trx-1* expression significantly increased in worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) turmeric by 1.59 fold (p=0.000), 1.37 fold (p=0.000) and 1.43 fold (p=0.004), respectively. For worms treated with ginger at 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) over the life cycle, *trx-1* expression was upregulated 1.41 fold (p=0.001), 1.38 fold (p=0.181) and 1.40 fold (p=0.001) of the control, respectively.

*Trx-1* expression significantly increased in worms consuming rosemary at 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) by 1.53 fold (p=0.003), 1.40 fold (p=0.001) and 1.43 fold (p=0.000) compared to control, respectively. Similarly, treatment with oregano resulted in upregulation of *trx-1* by 1.25 fold (p=0.025), 1.78 fold (p=0.191) and 1.18 fold (p=0.090) of the control in worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) of the herb, respectively.

**Table 36. Effect of herbs and spices on** *tir-1, nsy-1* expression in *C. elegans*. Relative change in fluorescence intensity in *C. elegans* treated with various extracts at concentrations of 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) compared to control, as measured using the Nikon SMZ1500 fluorescence microscope, R11 CCD camera for imaging and NIH ImageJ software for quantification. FC- Fold change. \*-Indicates significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=6.

|           |                   | TIR-1 n=6 |            | =6                |      |            |
|-----------|-------------------|-----------|------------|-------------------|------|------------|
| Treatment | Conc.<br>(%o v/v) | FC        | P<br>value | Conc.<br>(% v 'v) | FC   | P<br>value |
| Turmeric  | 0.1               | 0.6       | 0.010*     | 0.1               | 0.84 | 0.404      |
|           | 0.5               | 1.2       | 0.084      | 0.5               | 0.67 | 0.153      |
|           | 1                 | 0.5       | 0.133      | 1                 | 0.94 | 0.934      |
| Ginger    | 0.1               | 0.5       | 0.022*     | 0.1               | 0.67 | 0.000*     |
|           | 0.5               | 0.5       | 0.312      | 0.5               | 0.73 | 0.000*     |
|           | 1                 | 0.6       | 0.024*     | 1                 | 0.72 | 0.000*     |
| Rosemary  | 0.1               | 1.1       | 0.009*     | 0.1               | 1    | 0.969      |
|           | 0.5               | 1         | 0.031*     | 0.5               | 0.87 | 0.053      |
|           | 1                 | 1.1       | 0.06       | 1                 | 0.91 | 0.18       |
| Oregano   | 0.1               | 1         | 0.178      | 0.1               | 1.3  | 0.419      |
|           | 0.5               | 0.9       | 0.235      | 0.5               | 0.97 | 0.763      |
|           | 1                 | 0.4       | 0.030*     | 1                 | 0.81 | 0.272      |

Table 37. Effect of herbs and spices on *nlp-29* and *trx-1* expression in *C. elegans*. Relative change in fluorescence intensity in *C. elegans* treated with various extracts at concentrations of 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) compared to control, as measured using the Nikon SMZ1500 fluorescence microscope, Ri1 CCD camera for imaging and NIH ImageJ software for quantification. FC- Fold change. \*-Indicates significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=6.

|           |                  |          | Gene       |                    |         |            |
|-----------|------------------|----------|------------|--------------------|---------|------------|
|           |                  | NLP-29 n | =6         |                    | TRX-1 n | n=6        |
| Treatment | Conc.<br>(° v v) | FC       | P<br>value | Conc.<br>(% 1/ 1/) | FC      | P<br>value |
| Turmeric  | 0.1              | 1.19     | 0.325      | 0.1                | 1.59    | 0.000*     |
|           | 0.5              | 1.72     | 0.002*     | 0.5                | 1.37    | 0.000*     |
|           | 1                | 1.65     | 0.000*     | 1                  | 1.43    | 0.004*     |
| Ginger    | 0.1              | 1.14     | 0.217      | 0.1                | 1.41    | 0.001*     |
|           | 0.5              | 1.77     | 0.25       | 0.5                | 1.38    | 0.181      |
|           | 1                | 0.84     | 0.000*     | 1                  | 1.4     | 0.001*     |
| Rosemary  | 0.1              | 1.06     | 0.299      | 0.1                | 1.53    | 0.003*     |
|           | 0.5              | 1.12     | 0.264      | 0.5                | 1.4     | 0.001*     |
|           | 1                | 1.46     | 0.000*     | 1                  | 1.43    | 0.000*     |
| Oregano   | 0.1              | 1.41     | 0.053      | 0.1                | 1.25    | 0.025*     |
|           | 0.5              | 1.11     | 0.553      | 0.5                | 1.78    | 0.191      |
|           | 1                | 1.07     | 0.675      | 1                  | 1.18    | 0.09       |



Figure 29. Expression of *nlp-29*::GFP in *C. elegans* feeding on turmeric at varying concentrations. A- 0.0% (v/v) turmeric. B- 0.5% (v/v) turmeric. C- 1.0% (v/v) turmeric.

# 4.3.3 Effect of dietary herbs and spices on DAF-2/IGFR signaling in C. elegans

Insulin signaling through the DAF-2/IGFR in *C. elegans* regulates a number of metabolic processes related to growth and metabolism in addition to its role in pathogen defense.<sup>192,224</sup> Hormetic responses to physiological and environmental stressors are in part mediated by genes under the transcriptional regulation by DAF-16 (FOXO) and SKN-1 (Nrf-2) in *C. elegans*.<sup>192,224</sup> Nuclear accumulation of DAF-16 is associated with increased expression of superoxide dismutase (*sod-3*) and heat shock protein (*hsp-16.2*). However, active DAF-2/IGFR signaling is associated with phosphorylation of DAF-16 thereby preventing nuclear translocation.<sup>212</sup> Conversely, activation of DAF-2/IGFR promotes dissociation of SKN-1 from GSK-3 thereby enabling its nuclear translocation and accumulation leading to expression of glutathione-S-transferase (*gst-4*) and iron sulfur protein (*isp-1*).<sup>206,225</sup>

Here, we measured changes in gene expression of daf-2, sod-3 and hsp-16.2, using the *C. elegans* transgenic strains BC14074, CF1553 and GS1829, which carried GFP promoter fusions to the respective genes. Although we observed slight differences between treatments, we observed similar patterns of expression in response to treatment with the four extracts (Table 38). On average, daf-2 expression was relatively unchanged in response to the treatments and sod-3 and hsp-16.2, which are negatively regulated by active DAF-2 signaling, were down regulated. Specifically, in worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v) 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) turmeric, daf-2 expression was 0.95 fold (p=0.215), 1.29 fold (p=0.348) and 0.94 fold (p=0.084) of the control, respectively (Table 38).

Interestingly, *sod-3* expression in worms treated with turmeric was down regulated by all of the concentrations tested (Table 38). In worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v),

0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) turmeric *sod-3* was down regulated 0.56 fold (p=0.013), 0.64 fold (p=0.569) and 0.49 fold (p=0.010) compared to control, respectively. We also observed *hsp-16.2* expression to be down regulated 0.88 fold (p=0.000), and 0.9 fold (p=0.000) following treatment with 0.1% (v/v) and 0.5% (v/v) turmeric, respectively. However, *hsp-16.2* expression increased by 1.12 fold (p=0.421) in worms feeding on 1.0% (v/v) turmeric.

In response to treatment with 0.1% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) ginger, *daf-2* was significantly down regulated 0.88 (p=0.001) fold and 0.81 fold (p=0.000) compared to control, respectively (Table 38). *Daf-2* was unchanged in worms treated with 0.5% (v/v) ginger, however. *Sod-3* expression decreased significantly in response to the treatment with ginger at all concentrations tested (Figure 30). Fold changes were 0.61 (p=0.000), 0.63 (p=0.001) and 0.81 (p=0.000) of the control in worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v), respectively. Similar to treatment with turmeric, expression of *hsp-16.2* remained relatively unchanged in response to treatment with ginger. For worms consuming 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) ginger, *hsp-16.2* was 0.99 fold (p=0.198), 1.01 fold (p=0.153) and 0.99 fold (p=0.706) of the control, respectively.

Treatment with rosemary resulted in a dose dependent decrease in *daf-2* expression (Table 38). For worms consuming 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) rosemary, *daf-2* expression was 1.03 fold (*p*=0.119), 0.94 fold (*p*=0.201) and 0.8 fold (*p*=0.000) of control. *Sod-3* expression was also down regulated in worms feeding on rosemary at 0.1% (v/), 0.5% (v/v), and 1.0% (v/v) by 0.88 fold (*p*=0.297), 0.94 fold (*p*=0.027) and 0.94 fold (*p*=0.431), respectively. However, *hsp-16.2* expression was significantly upregulated in worms feeding on all concentrations of rosemary. *Hsp-16.2* 

was 1.21 fold (p=0.001), 1.22 fold (p=0.003) and 1.19 fold (p=0.002) of control in worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) rosemary, respectively.

Treatment with oregano resulted in essentially no change in *daf-2* expression (Table 38). For worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v), *daf-2* expression was 1.02 fold (p=0.109), 1.04 fold (p=0.029) and 1.03 fold (p=0.043) of control, respectively. However, a dose dependent decrease in *sod-3* expression was observed following treatment with oregano. At 0.1% (v/v) oregano *sod-3* increased by 1.25 fold (p=0.051) compared to control but at 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) oregano, *sod-3* was down regulated by 0.88 fold (p=0.315) and 0.85 fold (p=0.162), respectively. *Hsp-16.2* was significantly down regulated as a result of treatment with all concentrations tested. For worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v), *hsp16.2* was 0.65 fold (p=0.000), 0.53 fold (p=0.000) and 0.50 fold (p=0.000) of control, respectively.

Table 38. Effect of herbs and spices on *daf-2, sod-3* and *hsp16.2* expression in *C. elegans*. Relative change in fluorescence intensity in *C. elegans* treated with various extracts at concentrations of 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) compared to control, as measured using the Nikon SMZ1500 fluorescence microscope, Ri1 CCD camera for imaging and NIH ImageJ software for quantification. FC- Fold change. \*-Indicates significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=6.

|           |                  |       |            |                   | Gene  |            |                  |         |            |
|-----------|------------------|-------|------------|-------------------|-------|------------|------------------|---------|------------|
|           |                  | DAF-2 | n=6        |                   | SOD-3 | n=6        |                  | HSP16.2 | ? n=6      |
| Treatment | Conc.<br>(v v %) | FC    | P<br>value | Conc.<br>(v.v.%o) | FC    | P<br>value | Сонс.<br>(v/v %) | FC      | P<br>value |
| Turmeric  | 0.1              | 0.95  | 0.215      | 0.1               | 0.56  | 0.013*     | 0.1              | 0.88    | 0.000*     |
|           | 0.5              | 1.29  | 0.348      | 0.5               | 0.64  | 0.569      | 0.5              | 0.9     | 0.000*     |
|           | 1                | 0.97  | 0.084      | 1                 | 0.49  | 0.010*     | 1                | 1.12    | 0.421      |
| Ginger    | 0.1              | 0.88  | 0.001*     | 0.1               | 0.61  | 0.000*     | 0.1              | 0.99    | 0.198      |
|           | 0.5              | 1     | 0.982      | 0.5               | 0.63  | 0.001*     | 0.5              | 1.01    | 0.153      |
|           | 1                | 0.81  | 0.000*     | 1                 | 0.81  | 0.000*     | 1                | 0.99    | 0.706      |
| Rosemary  | 0.1              | 1.03  | 0.119      | 0.1               | 0.88  | 0.297      | 0.1              | 1.21    | 0.001*     |
|           | 0.5              | 0.94  | 0.201      | 0.5               | 0.94  | 0.02**     | 0.5              | 1.22    | 0.003*     |
|           | 1                | 0.8   | 0.000*     | 1                 | 0.94  | 0.431      | 1                | 1.19    | 0.002*     |
| Oregano   | 0.1              | 1.02  | 0.109      | 0.1               | 1.25  | 0.051      | 0.1              | 0.65    | 0.000*     |
|           | 0.5              | 1.04  | 0.029*     | 0.5               | 0.88  | 0.315      | 0.5              | 0.53    | 0.000*     |
|           | 1                | 1.03  | 0.043*     | I                 | 0.85  | 0.162      | 1                | 0.5     | 0.000*     |



Figure 30. Expression of *sod-3*::GFP in *C. elegans* feeding on ginger at varying concentrations. A- 0.0% (v/v) ginger. B- 0.1% (v/v) ginger. C- 1.0% (v/v) ginger.

Additionally, we measured changes in expression of *gst-4* and *isp-1*, under direct transcriptional regulation by SKN-1 (Nrf2), in response to treatment with turmeric, ginger, rosemary and oregano. *Gst-4* and *isp-1* were measured using the transgenic strains CL2166 and BC14279, respectively. We found *gst-4* expression to be significantly upregulated in response to all the treatments at all concentrations tested and was particularly high in worms feeding on rosemary and oregano of the *Lamiaceae* family of herbs (Table 39). *Isp-1* expression was also upregulated following treatment of all four extracts tested although expression was highest in worms feeding on turmeric and ginger of the *Zingiberaceae* spices (Table 39).

For worms feeding on turmeric at 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v), *gst-4* expression was upregulated 1.72 fold (p=0.004), 1.7 fold (p=0.004) and 1.7 fold (p=0.002) of the control, respectively (Table 39). *Isp-1* expression changed by 1.58 fold, (p=0.061) 1.25 fold (p=0.062) and 1.53 fold (p=0.003) compared to control in worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) turmeric, respectively (Table 39). *Gst-4* expression significantly increased in worms feeding on ginger at 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) and 1.76 fold (p=0.000), respectively (Table 39). Significant increases in *isp-1* were also observed as a result of treatment with 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) ginger by 1.32 fold (p=0.000), 1.79 fold (p=0.032) and 1.92 fold (p=0.000), respectively (Table 39).

For worms feeding on rosemary at 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v), *gst-4* was upregulated 1.11 fold (p=0.019), 2.39 fold (p=0.000) and 2.77 fold (p=0.007), respectively (Table 39, Figure 31). *Isp-1* increased in worms treated with 0.1% and 0.5% (v/v) rosemary but decreased in worms feeding on 1.0% (v/v). Fold changes with respect

to control were 1.08 (p=0.679), 1.65 (p=0.037) and 0.90 (p=0.066) (Table 39). Treatment with oregano resulted in significant increases in *gst-4* expression by 2.70 fold (p=0.039), 2.72 fold (p=0.001) and 2.84 fold (p=0.000) in worms consuming 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) of the herb, respectively (Table 39). Increased *isp-1* expression was also observed in worms feeding on oregano at 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) by 1.15 fold (p=0.133), 1.46 fold (p=0.000) and 1.36 fold (p=0.091), compared to control, respectively (Table 39).

Table 39. Effect of herbs and spices on gst-4 and isp-1 expression in C. elegans. Fold change in fluorescence intensity in C. elegans treated with various extracts at concentrations of 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) compared to control, as measured using the Nikon SMZ1500 fluorescence microscope, Ri1 CCD camera for imaging and NIH ImageJ software for quantification. FC- Fold change. \*-Indicates significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=6.

|           |                |       | Gen     | e       |           |        |
|-----------|----------------|-------|---------|---------|-----------|--------|
|           |                | GST-4 | n=6     |         | ISP-1 n=6 | i i    |
| Treatment | Conc.          | FC    | P       | Conc.   | FC        | Р      |
|           | <u>(% v.v)</u> |       | value   | (% v v) | ~ ~       | value  |
| Turmeric  | 0.1            | 1.72  | 0.004*  | 0.1     | 1.58      | 0.061  |
|           | 0.5            | 1.7   | 0.004*  | 0.5     | 1.28      | 0.062  |
|           | 1              | 1.7   | 0.002*  | 1       | 1.53      | 0.003* |
| Ginger    | 0.1            | 2.11  | 0.000*  | 0.1     | 1.32      | 0.000* |
|           | 0.5            | 1.81  | 0.001 * | 0.5     | 1.79      | 0.032* |
|           | 1              | 1.76  | 0.000*  | 1       | 1.92      | 0.000* |
| Rosemary  | 0.1            | 1.11  | 0.019*  | 0.1     | 1.08      | 0.679  |
|           | 0.5            | 2.39  | 0.000*  | 0.5     | 1.65      | 0.037* |
|           | 1              | 2.77  | 0.007*  | 1       | 0.9       | 0.066  |
| Oregano   | 0.1            | 2.7   | 0.039*  | 0.1     | 1.15      | 0.133  |
|           | 0.5            | 2.72  | 0.001*  | 0.5     | 1.46      | 0.000* |
|           | 1              | 2.84  | 0.000*  | 1       | 1.36      | 0.091  |



Figure 31. Expression of *gst-4*::GFP in *C. elegans* feeding on rosemary at varying concentrations. A- 0.0% (v/v) rosemary. B- 0.5% (v/v) rosemary. C- 1.0% (v/v) rosemary.

# 4.3.4 Effect of dietary herbs and spices on apoptosis signaling in C. elegans

Recognition and rapid removal of non-self epitopes and cells undergoing apoptosis represents an important component of the innate immune response. The clearance of these materials is critical to prevent the release of pro-inflammatory or toxic compounds by necrotic and pathogenic cells.<sup>226</sup> In *C. elegans*, apoptosis and subsequent endocytosis is orchestrated by a number of cell death (CED) proteins.<sup>226</sup> The scavenger receptor CED-1, homolog to the mammalian SREC, is especially important during the initial events of endocytosis. Its function is dependent, in part, on dynamin, a highly conserved large GTP binding protein that localizes to the plasma membrane in association with CED-1 during pseudopod extension.<sup>226,227</sup> *Dyn-1* mutants therefore, exhibit impaired endocytic uptake of apoptotic cells.<sup>226</sup> In this study, we were interested in measuring potential changes in *dyn-1* expression in *C. elegans* as a result of treatment with turmeric, ginger, rosemary and oregano. The transgenic strain BC13292 carrying GFP fused to the promoter region of dyn-1 was used.

We also measured changes in expression of *rme-8*, a protein required during receptor mediated endocytosis, in response to treatment with dietary herbs and spices. RME-8 has recently been identified as a DnaJ domain containing co-chaperone to the heat shock protein 70 (Hsc70) molecular chaperone which functions in the release of clathrin coated vesicles following endocytosis.<sup>228</sup> It is also thought to play an important role during phagosome formation by promoting RAB-5 and RAB-7 localization at the phagosomal membrane. DH1336 was used to monitor changes in *rme-8* expression.

*Dyn-1* expression was upregulated in worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v) turmeric by 1.38 fold (p=0.178) compared to control, but was significantly down regulated by 0.81 fold (p=0.008) in worms feeding on 0.5% (v/v) of the spice. At 1.0% (vv) turmeric, *dyn-1* increased by 1.06 fold (p=0.359) compared to the control. *Rme-8* expression in worms consuming 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) turmeric was down regulated by 0.88 fold (p=0.116), 0.91 fold (p=0.184) and 0.83 fold (p=0.831) of the control, respectively (Table 40).

*Dyn-1* was also down regulated in worms treated with ginger at 0.1% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) by 0.92 fold (p=0.339) and 0.65 fold (p=0.005) of the control, respectively (Table 40). However, *dyn-1* expression increased by 3.75 fold (p=0.414) in worms feeding on ginger at 0.5% (v/v) compared to the control. Additionally, *rme-8* expression significantly increased in worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) ginger

161

by 1.71 fold (p=0.000), 1.77 fold (p=0.000) and 1.66 fold (p=0.000) of the control, respectively (Table 40).

On average, treatment with rosemary resulted in increased expression of both *dyn-I* and *rme-8* (Table 40). Compared to control, *dyn-1* expression in worms consuming 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) rosemary changed by 1.44 fold (*p*=0.047), 2.32 fold (*p*=0.053) and 1.07 fold (*p*=0.152), respectively (Figure 33). *Rme-8* expression in response to treatment with 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) rosemary was 0.99 fold (*p*=0.863), 1.05 fold (*p*=0.339) and 1.11 fold (*p*=0.002) of the control, respectively (Table 40).

Dyn-1 expression increased significantly in worms consuming oregano at 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) (Table 40). Compared to control, dyn-1 expression changed by 1.49 fold (p=0.009), 1.39 fold (p=0.000), and 1.28 fold (p=0.002). Additionally, *rme-8* expression was significantly upregulated in worms treated with oregano at all three concentrations tested. Fold changes with respect to control were 1.49 (p=0.000), 1.54 (p=0.000) and 1.33 (p=0.000) in worms feeding on 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v), respectively (Table 40).

Table 40. Effect of herbs and spices on *dyn-1* and *rme-8* in *C. elegans*. Relative change in fluorescence intensity in *C. elegans* treated with various extracts at concentrations of 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) compared to control, as measured using the Nikon SMZ1500 fluorescence microscope, Ri1 CCD camera for imaging and NIH ImageJ software for quantification. FC- Fold change. \*-Indicates significantly different from control (p<0.05). n=6.

|           |                    |       | Gene       |                    |         |             |
|-----------|--------------------|-------|------------|--------------------|---------|-------------|
|           |                    | DYN-1 | n=6        |                    | RME-8 n | <b>i=</b> 6 |
| Treatment | Conc.<br>(° o v v) | FC    | P<br>value | Conc.<br>(° o v v) | FC      | P<br>value  |
|           |                    |       |            |                    |         |             |
| Turmeric  | 0.1                | 1.38  | 0.178      | 0.1                | 0.88    | 0.116       |
|           | 0.5                | 0.81  | 0.008*     | 0.5                | 0.91    | 0.184       |
|           | 1                  | 1.06  | 0.359      | 1                  | 0.83    | 0.831       |
| Ginger    | 0.1                | 0.92  | 0.339      | 0.1                | 1.71    | 0.000*      |
|           | 0.5                | 3.75  | 0.414      | 0.5                | 1.77    | 0.000*      |
|           | 1                  | 0.65  | 0.005*     | 1                  | 1.66    | 0.000*      |
| Rosemary  | 0.1                | 1.44  | 0.047*     | 0.1                | 0.99    | 0.863       |
|           | 0.5                | 2.32  | 0.053      | 0.5                | 1.05    | 0.339       |
|           | 1                  | 1.07  | 0.152      | 1                  | 1.11    | 0.002*      |
| Oregano   | 0.1                | 1.49  | 0.009*     | 0.1                | 1.49    | 0.000*      |
| _         | 0.5                | 1.39  | 0.000*     | 0.5                | 1.54    | 0.000*      |
|           | 1                  | 1.28  | 0.002 *    | 1                  | 1.33    | 0.000*      |



Figure 32. Expression of *dyn-1*::GFP in *C. elegans* feeding on rosemary at varying concentrations. A- 0.0% (v/v) rosemary. B- 0.1% (v/v) rosemary. C- 0.5% (v/v) rosemary.
### 4.4 Discussion C. elegans

# **4.4.1** Overall effect of dietary herbs and spices on *dbl-1* expression in *C*. *elegans*

In mammals, cellular proliferation, differentiation and apoptosis are regulated in part by TGF- $\beta$  signaling.<sup>196</sup> Signal transduction following BMP interaction with the TGF- $\beta$  receptor initiates a phosphorylation cascade generating the heterotrimeric complex Smad-2/ Smad-3/Smad-4, capable of nuclear translocation and induction of a number of genes involved in these processes.<sup>229</sup> TGF- $\beta$  signaling is a known inducer of differentiation of multipotential stem cells and myeloid progenitor cells by regulating the expression of required transcription factors, growth factors and their respective receptors.<sup>196,230</sup>

In *C. elegans*, TGF- $\beta$  signaling mediated by the BMP homolog DBL-1, plays an important role in the innate immune response in addition to its traditional role in development.<sup>231</sup> It is now well established that *dbl-1* mutants exhibit increased vulnerability to infection especially by fungal pathogens including *D. coniospora*. This is primarily because TGF- $\beta$  signaling, activated by the transforming growth factor, DBL-1, promotes expression of genes encoding antimicrobial peptides such as lectins and lysozymes in the intestinal lumen which is in direct and constant contact with soil borne pathogens.<sup>232</sup> Additionally, DBL-1 promotes expression of Caenacin antimicrobial peptides in neuronal tissues during fungal infection.<sup>232</sup> Previously in our lab we have observed significant increases in the total number of coelomocytes as well as the neutrophil population in *L. terrestris* feeding on *Zingiberaceae* spices and *Lamiaceae* herbs. Because TGF- $\beta$  signaling is a well known regulator of cellular proliferation and myeloid differentiation, we monitored changes in the TGF- $\beta$  ligand, DBL-1, to

investigate if phytochemicals in herbs and spices are capable of modulating proteins involved in this pathway.

Using the transgenic strain BW1940, we observed an overall increase in *dbl-1* expression in worms feeding on turmeric, ginger, rosemary and oregano over the life cycle (Figure 33). Because TGF- $\beta$  signaling is highly conserved among species, upregulation of *dbl-1* expression in *L. terrestris* as a result of treatment with dietary and herbs and spices is likely. Moreover, activation of TGF- $\beta$  signaling in *L. terrestris* could, at least in part, explain the increased differentiation of myeloid cells into neutrophil-like coelomocytes that we previously observed. However, further analysis to understand the mechanism of action by which phytochemicals present in dietary herbs and spices activate TGF- $\beta$  signaling using genetic approaches such as RNA interference would be required.

r

165



Figure 33. Overall fold change in *dbl-1* expression in *C. elegans*. Fold changes calculated as the average fold change of treatment with 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) of herb or spice, compared to control worms feeding on NGM only.

# 4.4.2 Overall effect of dietary herbs and spices on p38 MAPK signaling in *C. elegans*

In *C. elegans*, p38 MAPK signaling regulates expression of a number of antimicrobial factors involved in the innate immune response through the TIR-1/NSY-1/SEK-1/PMK-1 cassette.<sup>223</sup> Activation of this pathway as a result of infection results in PMK-1 mediated activation of the transcription factor ATF-7, which regulates expression of bactericidal proteins such as C-type lectins, and NLP-29.<sup>205</sup> Additionally, p38 MAPK signaling is critical during the oxidative stress response by promoting expression of antioxidant enzymes and phase II detoxification proteins including GST-4 and GCS-1 under the transcriptional regulation by SKN-1 (Nrf2).<sup>206</sup>

In this study, we monitored changes in the expression of *tir-1*, *nsy-1* as well as *nlp-29*, *gst-4* and *isp-1*. Overall, we observed decreased expression of *tir-1* and *nsy-1* in

response to treatment with turmeric, ginger, rosemary and oregano (Figure 34). However, our results show *nlp-29*, *gst-4* and *isp-1* to be upregulated in response to the treatments overall (Figure 34). It is now known that a number of signaling pathways converge with the traditional p38 MAPK/PMK-1 pathway to control gene expression of proteins involved in the oxidative stress and innate immune response.<sup>233-235</sup>

Ziegler et al. recently observed induction of *nlp*-29 expression following activation of a G protein coupled receptor (GPCR) and TPA-1, a phospholipase C (PLC) homolog in *C. elegans*.<sup>234</sup> Activated PLC stimulates diacylglycerol (DAG) synthesis which in turn triggers activation of protein kinase C (PKC).<sup>235</sup> Ziegler et al. also demonstrated TIR-1 to be a direct target of PKC and therefore upstream of the p38 MAPK cascade.<sup>234</sup> In mammals, PKC is a well known activator of the transcription factor NF- $\kappa$ B via interaction with TLR adapter proteins TIRAP and TRAM.<sup>234</sup> Alternative targets of PKC include DKF-2, a protein kinase D (PKD) homolog in *C. elegans*. DKF-2 has also been shown to be an effector molecule in activation of p38 MAPK signaling via interaction and activation of PMK-1.<sup>233</sup>

MAP-kinase kinase-4 has also been shown to activate p38 MAPK signaling through activation of PMK-1.<sup>236</sup> In 2008 Kell et al. demonstrated that *mkk-4* RNA interference resulted in inhibition of SKN-1 nuclear accumulation suggesting yet another kinase involved in SKN-1 activation.<sup>225</sup> Therefore, it is possible that phytochemicals in dietary herbs and spices may contribute to activation of PMK-1 through non-traditional p38 MAPK signaling thereby resulting in increased expression of *nlp-29*. Additionally, the observed decreased expression of *nsy*-1 was associated with increased expression of *trx*-1 overall. TRX-1 is now known to be a repressor of NSY-1 activation. This is because under normal conditions, TRX-1 heterodimerizes with NSY-1 in the cytosol thereby inhibiting NSY-1 phosphorylation and activation. However, under oxidative stress conditions, this complex is dissociated as a result of interaction with reactive oxygen species.<sup>208</sup> It is therefore possible that the increased TRX-1 expression as a result of treatment with dietary herbs and spices may explain the decrease in NSY-1 expression.





# 4.4.3 Overall effect of dietary herbs and spices on DAF-2/IGFR signaling in *C. elegans*

Insulin signaling through the evolutionarily conserved IGF-1 signaling pathway is now known to regulate a number of important physiological processes including those associated with aging and the stress response.<sup>211</sup> Decreased IGF-1 signaling is associated with increased longevity and increased resistance to environmental and oxidative stress.<sup>212</sup> This is primarily true because IGF-1 signaling inhibits activation of the FOXO transcription factor required for expression of antioxidant enzymes and stress response proteins such as superoxide dismutase-3 (*sod-3*) and the heat shock proteins (*hsp-16.2*).

Insulin signaling is conserved in *C. elegans* and is mediated through the DAF-2/IGFR-1 receptor which when activated inhibits DAF-16 (FOXO) activation.<sup>212</sup> Microarray analysis has shown upregulation of *hsp-16.2*, and *sod-3* in *daf-2* mutants.<sup>210</sup> DAF-2 signaling leading to phosphorylation and activation of AGE-1 (PI3K) and protein kinase B (AKT) are associated with DAF-16 phosphorylation thereby inhibiting its nuclear translocation.<sup>192,211</sup> In the present study, we evaluated changes in expression of *daf-2, sod-3* and *hsp-16.2* in *C. elegans* feeding on dietary herbs and spices over the life cycle. Overall, we did not observe a significant change in *daf-2* expression in response to any of the treatments (Figure 35). However, we observed down regulation of *sod-3* and *hsp-16.2* by 0.79 fold and 0.93 fold, respectively. These results suggest active *daf-2* signaling resulting in phosphorylation of DAF-16 thereby inhibiting expression of DAF-16 target genes.

We also observed an overall increase in *gst-4* and *isp-1* expression in response to the treatments with *Zingiberaceae* spices and *Lamiaceae* herbs. These genes are under

169

transcriptional regulation by the SKN-1 transcription factor, which is retained in the cytosol bound to GSK-3. However, it is now known that AKT (protein kinase B) has been shown to directly interact with and inhibit GSK-3. Therefore, GSK-3 phosphorylation by AKT during an active DAF-2/IGFR pathway may interfere with GSK repression of SKN-1 thereby enabling nuclear accumulation and expression of the target genes, *gst*-4 and *isp*-1.<sup>225</sup> Therefore, it is possible that active DAF-2 signaling as a result of the treatments may contribute to activation of SKN-1 and the observed upregulation of *gst*-4 and *isp*-1. However, future studies using genetic knock outs and/or RNA interference would be required to better understand the impact of dietary phytochemicals on DAF-2/IGFR signaling.



Figure 35. Overall fold change in *daf-2, gst-4, isp-1, sod-3 and hsp-16.2* expression in *C. elegans*. Fold changes calculated as the average fold change of treatment with 0.1% (v/v), 0.5% (v/v) and 1.0% (v/v) of herb or spice, compared to control worms feeding on NGM only.

# 4.4.4 Overall effect of dietary herbs and spices on apoptosis signaling in *C. elegans*

Rapid and efficient recognition and removal of pathogenic and apoptotic cells is an important function of innate immunity.<sup>216,217</sup> Professional phagocytes recognize specific markers such as pathogenic associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) or exposed phospholipids such as phosphatidylserine on apoptotic cells and initiate the endocytic process.<sup>217</sup> Inadequate uptake of apoptotic cells is associated with development of chronic diseases such as cancer, diabetes, and Alzheimer's disease.<sup>191,216</sup>

In *C. elegans*, clearance of these cells is mediated in part by the highly conserved CED-1/CED-6/CED-7 pathway and the CED-2/CED-5/CED-12 pathway.<sup>191</sup> Initiation of endocytosis occurs as a result of recognition of apoptotic cells by CED-1, homologous to the mammalian CD91. CED-1 activity is dependent on a number of supporting proteins including CED-7, DYN-1 and RME-8, among others. CED-7, an ABC transporter homolog, is required for ligand presentation to CED-1 as well as CED-1 clustering at the plasma membrane.<sup>191,218</sup> DYN-1 is a GTPase dynamin homolog in *C. elegans* that is required for CED-1 uptake of apoptotic cells and functions during vesicular fission and phagolysosome formation.<sup>218</sup> RME-8, a DnaJ containing molecular co-chaperone is required for receptor mediated endocytosis during phagosomes formation by promoting RAB-5 and RAB-7 recruitment at the phagosomal membrane.<sup>228</sup>

In the present study we monitored changes in gene expression of dyn-1 and rme-8in *C. elegans* treated with turmeric, ginger, rosemary or oregano over the life cycle. Overall, we observed upregulation of dyn-1 expression by 1.14 fold (Figure 36). We also observed a 1.27 fold increase overall in *rme-8* expression as a result of the treatments (Figure 36). These findings suggest that phytochemicals present in these herbs and spices may potentially contribute to enhanced recognition and uptake of apoptotic cells in C. *elegans* by upregulating expression of dyn-1 and rme-8.





### 4.5 Future directions

### 4.5.1 Future studies using *L. terrestris*

In the current study, we have observed significant physiological changes in fundamental aspects of innate immunity *in vivo* as a result of consumption of dietary herbs and spices over the life cycle. Using *L. terrestris*, we show that phytochemicals in *Zingiberaceae* spices and *Lamiaceae* herbs may stimulate hematopoiesis and differentiation of myeloid precursors which may contribute to increased phagocytosis and a more controlled oxidative degradation during respiratory burst. Moreover, because these changes primarily occurred concomitantly with increases in extracellular nitric oxide, we believe that nitric oxide may be acting as a signaling molecule to activate pathways which trigger these processes.

Future studies using quantitative RT-PCR would be necessary to evaluate the effect of these phytochemicals on the expression of genes critical to the innate immune response. We are especially interested in measuring changes in expression of genes involved in signaling pathways regulated by nitric oxide (NO) and the antioxidant response element (ARE). Currently, expressed sequence tags (EST's) for many of these genes have been identified and primers have been designed and obtained for these studies (Table 41).

**Table 41. EST's of genes involved in innate immunity in** *L. terrestris.* The following sequences were accessed from LumbriBASE and primers were designed using the NIH primer blast program (PUBMED).

| Protein                                  | Protein Function  |
|--|---|
| Toll                                     | Toll-like receptor proteins involved in pathogen recognition (LPS)  |
| Nıtrıc Oxide Synthase (NOS)              | Catalyzes synthesis of NO   |
| Coelomic Cytolytic Factor                | Pattern Recognition Protem Binds to PAMPs such as O-antigen of LPS<br>Functionally analogous to TNF   |
| Lumbi icin, Lysozyme                     | Antimic: obial peptide against gram +/- bacter:a  |
| NFĸB                                     | Nuclear transcription factor involved in transcription of -400 genes<br>associated with immune response   |
| Myeloid Protem                           | Adaptor protein in signaling pathways mediated by TLR's and IL-1<br>receptors leading to activation of NFkB and transcription of genes involved<br>mimmune response |
| Microsomal glutathione S-<br>transferase | Enzyme that catalysis the conjunction of glutathione to electiophiles   |
| Catalase                                 | Antioxidant enzyme that catalyzes the removal of hydrogen peroxide  |
| Glutath1one Perox1dase                   | Catalyzes reduction of hydrogen peroxide  |
| Superoxide Dismutase                     | Dismutates superoxide anions  |
| Thioredoxin Peroxidase                   | Antioxidant enzyme that reduces hydrogen peroxide to thioredoxm   |

Additionally, because one of the primary functions of innate immunity involves pathogen recognition and clearance, it would be important to evaluate if these phytochemicals in herbs and spices are capable of modulating the innate immune response during a pathogenic challenge. Here we observed enhanced uptake and degradation of *S. cerevisiae* in coelomocytes isolated from *L. terrestris* feeding on commonly consumed herbs and spices. Future studies using common pathogens such as *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* or *Staphylococcus aureus* as a challenge would be important to evaluate the effect of plant secondary metabolites on important aspects of innate immunity. Moreover, because we observed increased total coelomocyte and neutrophil

L

count as well as increased coelomocyte viability as a result of these phytochemicals, it would interesting to evaluate if pre-treatment with dietary herbs and spices could have a protective effect during a bacterial challenge.

#### **4.5.2.** Future studies using *C. elegans*

In the present study, we have partially characterized the genetic effects of dietary herbs and spices using a number of transgenic *C. elegans* carrying GFP constructs to genes involved in four primary innate immune signaling pathways. Overall, we observed significant changes in gene expression of proteins involved in multiple signaling pathways including TGF- $\beta$  signaling, p38 MAPK signaling, DAF-2/IGFR signaling and the UPR response. However, future studies using different molecular approaches are necessary to better understand the exact mechanism of action by which these plant secondary metabolites exert their effects. Such techniques include RNA interference (RNAi) to sequentially silence genes involved these four pathways in order to ascertain potential molecular targets of phytochemicals in herbs and spices. Additionally, activation of the transcription factors SKN-1, DAF-16 and ATF-7 regulated by p38 MAPK and DAF-2/IGFR signaling can be determined by western blot for the phosphorylated forms of these proteins.

#### 4.5.3 Characterization of phytochemicals in herbs and spices

In the current study we evaluated the effect of whole dietary herbs and spices on the innate immune system. Therefore, because herbs and spices are rich in a diverse range of phytochemicals and plant secondary metabolites,<sup>13</sup> it would be interesting to isolate the different chemical constituents and identify the bioactive compounds that may be contributing the observed effects. Phytochemical analysis could be carried out by fractionation into the major phytochemical classes and characterized using high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) and mass spectrometry (MS).<sup>237</sup>

,

Ĺ

-e,

/

## REFERENCES

ر.

- 1. Shu YZ. Recent natural products based drug development: a pharmaceutical industry perspective. J. Nat. Prod. 1998;61:1053-1071.
- 2. Newman DJ, Cragg GM, Snader KM. The influence of natural products upon drug discovery. *Nat. Prod. Rep.* 2000;17;215-234.
- 3. Patwardhan B, Vaidya ADB, Chorghade M. Ayruveda and natural products drug discovery. *Current Science*. 2004;86:789-799.
- 4. Darshan S, Doreswamy R. Patented anti-inflammatory plant drug development from traditional medicine. *Phytother. Res.* 2004;18:343-357.
- 5. Paterson I, Anderson EA. The renaissance of natural products as drug candidates. *Science*. 2004;310:451-453.
- 6. Miwa M, Kong ZL, Shinohara K, Watanabe M. Macrophage stimulating activity of foods. *Agric. Biol. Chem.* 1990;54:1863-1866.
- 7. Craig WJ. Health-promoting properties of common herbs. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*. 1999;70:491S-499S.
- 8. Klein C, Sato T, Meguid MM, Miyata G. From food to nutritional support to specifici nutraceuticals: a journey across time in the treatment of disease. *J Gastroenterol*. 2000;35:1-6.
- 9. Lai PK, Roy J. Antimicrobial and chemopreventive properties of herbs and spices. *Current medicinal chemistry*. 2004;11:1451-60
- 10. Tapsell LC, et al. Health benefits of herbs and spices: the past, the present and the future. *MJA*. 2006;185:S1-S24.
- 11. Tieraona LD. A reason to season: the therapeutic benefits of spices and culinary herbs. Explore: *The Journal of Science and Healing*. 2006;2:446-449.
- 12. Sherman PW. Darwinian gastronomy: why we use spices. Spices taste good because they are good for us. *BioScience*. 2009;49:453-463.
- 13. Bhattacharjee S. Spices in cancer prevention: an overview. *The Internet Journal of Nutrition and Wellness*. 2009;7:1-20. http://www.ispub.com/journal/the\_internet\_journal\_of\_nutrition\_and\_wellness/volu me\_7\_number\_1\_21/article/spices\_in\_cancer\_prevention\_an\_overview.html. Updated Feb 13, 2009. Accessed on May 30, 2010.

- Block E. Antithrombotic agent of garlic: a lesson from 5000 years of folk medicine. In: Steiner RP, editor. *Folk medicine, the art and the science*. Washington DC: American Chemical Society. 1986:125-137.
- 15. Halbertstein RA. Medicinal plants: historical and cross-cultural usage patterns. *Ann Epidemiol*. 2005;15:686-699.
- 16. Tan BKH, Vanitha J. Immunomodulatory and antimicrobial effects of some traditional Chinese medicinal herbs: a review. *Current Medicinal Chemistry*. 2004;11:1423-1430.
- 17. Wilarusmee C, et al. In vitro immunomodulatory effects of ten commonly used herbs on murine lymphocytes. *The Journal of Alternative and Complementary Medicine*. 2004;8:467-475.
- National Institutes of Health. 2007 Statistics on CAM use in the United States. National Institutes of Health-National Center for Complementary and Alternative Medicine. http://nccam.nih.gov/news/camstats/2007/index.htm. Published December 10, 2008. Accessed October 7, 2009.
- 19. Bruneton J. Pharmacognosy, phytochemistry, medicinal plants. Paris: Lavoisier Publishers; 1995.
- 20. Velasquez G, Boulet P. Essential drugs in the international economic environment. *Bull World Health Org.* 1999;77:288-291.
- Chun H, Shin DH, Hong BS, Cho HY, Yang HC. Purification and biological activity of acidic polysaccharide from leaves of thymus vulgaris. *L. Biol. Pharm. Bull.* 2001;24:941-946.
- 22. Hertog MGL, Feskens EJM, Hollman PCH, Katan MB, Kromhout D. Dietary antioxidants flavonoids and risk of coronary heart disease: the Zutphen Elderly Study. *The Lancet*. 1995;342:1007-1011.
- 23. Santo-Buelga C, Scalbert A. Proanthocyandins and tannin-like compounds-nature, occurrence, dietary intake and effects on nutrition and health. J. Sci. Food Agric. 2001;80:1094-1117.
- 24. Rice-Evans C. Flavonoid antioxidants. Curr Med Chem. 2001;8:797-807.
- 25. Knekt P, Kumpulainen J, Jarvinen R. Flavonoid intake and risk of chronic disease. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2002;76:560-568.
- 26. Cao G, Booth SL, Sadowski JA, Prior RL. Increases in human plasma antioxidant capacity after consumption of controlled diets high in fruit and vegetables. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 1998;68:1081-7.
- 27. Lotito SB, Frei B. Consumption of flavonoid-rich foods and increased plasma antioxidant capacity in humans. Cause, consequence, or epiphenomenon? *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 2006;41:1727-46.

~

- 28. Suhaj M. Spice antioxidants isolation and their antiradical activity: a review. *Journal* of Food Composition and Analysis. 2006;19:531-537.
- 29. Tanaka T et al. Inducible expression of manganese expression of manganese superoxide dismutase by phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate is mediated by Sp1 in endothelial cells. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 1999;20:392-401.
- 30. Toyokuni S, et al. Effects of the phenolic contents of Mauritian endemic plant extracts on promoter activities of antioxidant enzymes. *Free Radical Research*. 2003;37:1215-1224.
- 31. Yeh CT, Yen GC. Induction of hepatic antioxidant enzymes by phenolic acids in rats is accompanied by increased levels of multidrug resistance-associated protein 3 mRNA expression. JN. 2005;136:11-15.
- 32. Haddad PS, Azar GA, Groom S, Boıvin M. Natural health products, modulation of immune function and prevention of chronic diseases. *eCAM*. 2005;4:513-520.
- 33. Tejasari. Evaluation of ginger (Zingiber officinale Roscoe) bioactive compounds in increasing the ratio of T-cell surface molecules of CD3+CD4+:CD3+CD8+ in vitro. *Mal J Nutr.* 2007;2:161-170.
- 34. Janeway CA, Medzhitov R. Innate immune recognition. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 2002;20:197-216.
- 35. Singh BP, Chauhan RS, Singhal LK. Toll-like receptors and their role in innate immunity. *Current Science*. 2003;85:1156-1163.
- 36. Portnoy DA. Manipulation of innate immunity by bacterial pathogens. *Curr Opin Immunol.* 2005;17:25-8.
- 37. Brown GE, Stewart MQ, Bissonnette SA, Elia AEH, Wilker E, Yaffe MB. Distinct ligand-dependent roles for p38 MAPK in priming and activation of the neutrophil NADPH oxidase. J. Biol. Chem. 2004;279:27059-27068.
- 38. Hoffman JA, Kafatos FC, Janeway CA, Ezekowitz RA. Phylogenetic perspectives in innate immunity. *Science*. 1999;284:1313-18.
- 39. Plowden J,Renshaw-Hoelscher M, Engleman C, Katz J, Suryaprakash S. Innate immunity in aging: impact on macrophage function. *Aging Cell*. 2004;3:161-17.3
- 40. Henneke P, Golenbock DT. Phagocytosis, innate immunity, and host-pathogen specificity. J. Exp. Med. 2004;199:1-4.
- 41. Segal AW. How neutrophils kill microbes. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 2005;23:197-223.

42. Sheppard FR, et al. Structural organization of the neutrophil NADPH oxidase: phosphorylation and translocation during priming and activation. *Journal of Leukocyte Biology*. 2005;78:1025-1042.

٢

- 43. Medzhitov R, Preston-Hurlburt P, Janeway CA. A human homologue of the Drosophila Toll protein signals activation of adaptive immunity. *Nature*. 1997;338:394-97.
- 44. Getz GS. Bridging the innate and adaptive immune systems. *Journal of Lipid Research*. 2005;46:619-622.
- 45. Janeway CA Jr. Approaching the asymptote? Evolution and revolution in immunology. Cold Spring Harbor Symp. *Quant. Biol.* 1989;54:1-13.
- 46. Fearon DT. Innate immunity and the biological relevance of the acquired immune response. *QJ Med.* 1999;92:235-237.
- Binder, C.J., Chang, M.K., Shaw, P.X., Miller, Y.I., Hartvigsen, K., Dewan, A., and Witztum, J.L. Innate and acquired immunity in atherogenesis. *Nature Medicine*. 2002;8:1218-1226.
- 48. Miller YI, Worrall DS, Funk CD, Feramisco JR, Witztum JL. Actin polymerization in macrophages in response to oxidized LDL and apoptotic cells: role of 12/15lipoxygenase and phosphoinositide 3-kinase. *Molecular Biology of the Cell*. 2003;14:4196-4206.
- 49. Laske C et al. Decreased brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF)-and betathromboglobulin (beta-TG)-blood levels in Alzheimer's disease. *Thromb. Haemost.* 2006;96:102-103.
- 50. Fiala M, Liu PT, Espinosa-Jeffry A, Rosenthal MJ, et al. Innate immunity and transcription of MGAT-III and Toll-like receptors in Alzheimer's disease patients are improved by bisdemethoxycurcumin. *PNAS*. 2007;104:12849-12854.
- 51. Cashman JR, Ghirmai S, Abel KJ, Fiala M. Immune defects in Alzheimer's disease: new medications development. *BMC Neuroscience*. 2008;9:S2-S13.
- 52. Avagyan H, Goldenson B, Tse E, et al. Immune blood biomarkers of Alzheimer's disease patients. *Journal of Neurobiology*. 2009;210:67-72.
- 53. Beliveau R, Gingras D. Green tea: prevention and treatment of cancer by nutraceuticals. *Lancet*. 2004;364:1021-2.
- 54. Hoff HF, O'Neil JO, Pepin JM, Cole TB. Macrophage uptake of cholesterolcontaining particles derived from LDL and isolated from atherosclerotic lesions. *European Heart Journal*. 1990:105-115.

- 55. Bertrand S, Criscuolo F, Faivre B, Sorci G. Immune activation increases susceptibility to oxidative tissue damage in Zebra Finches. *Functional Ecology*. 2006;20:1022-1027.
- 56. Yoshida H, Kondratenko N, Green S, Steinberg D, Quehenberger O. Identification of the lectin-like receptor for oxidized low-density lipoprotein in human macrophages and its potential role as a scavenger. *Biochem. J.* 1998;334:9-13.
- 57. Distler JH, Huber LC, Hueber AJ. The release of microparticles by apoptotic cells and their effects on macrophages. *Apoptosis*. 2005;10:731-41.
- 58. Liu G, Wu C, Wu Y, Zhao Y. Phagocytosis of apoptotic cells and immune regulation. *Scandinavian Journal of Immunology*. 2006;64:1-9.
- 59. Coleman JW. Nitric oxide in immunity and inflammation. *International Immunopharmacology*. 2001;1:1397-1406.
- 60. Dugenci SK, Arda N, Candan A. Some medicinal plants as immunostimulant for fish. *Journal of Ethnopharmacology*. 2003;88:99-106.
- 61. Antony S, Kuttan R, Kuttan G. Immunomodulatory activity of curcumin. *Immunological Investigations*. 1999;285:291-303.
- 62. Chen IN, Chang CC, Ng CC, Wang CY, Shyu YT, Chang TL. Antioxidant and antimicrobial activity of Zingiberaceae plants in Taiwan. *Plant Foods in Hum Nutr.* 2008;63;15-20.
- 63. Zick SM, Djuric Z, Ruffin MT, et al. Pharmacokinetics of 6-Gingerol, 8-gingerol, 10-gingerol, and 6-shogaol and conjugate metabolites in healthy human subjects. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev.* 2008;81:930-1935.
- 64. Kim AJ, Kim YO, Shim JS, Hwang JK. Immunostimulating activity of crude polysaccharide extract isolated from curcuma xanthorrhiza Roxb. *Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem.* 2007;71:1428-1438.
- 65. Ringman JM, Frautschy SA, Cole GM, Masterman DL, Cummings JL. A potential role of the curry spice curcumin in Alzheimer's disease. *Curr Alzheimer Res*. 2005;2:131-136.
- 66. Zhang L, Fiala M, Cashman J, et al. Curcuminoids enhance amyloid-β uptake by macrophages of Alzheimer's disease patients. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*. 2006;10:1-7.
- 67. Pathak N, Khandelwal S. Comparative efficacy of piperine, curcumin and picroliv against Cd immunotoxicity in mice. *Biometals*. 2008;21:649-661.

- Koh EM, Kim HJ, Kim S, Choi WH, Choi YH, Ryu SY, Kim YS, Koh WS, Park SY. Modulation of macrophage functions by compounds isolated from Zingiber officinale. *Planta Med.* 2009;75:148-151.
- 69. Zhou HL, Deng YM, X1e QM. The modulatory effects of the volatile oil of ginger on the cellular immune response in vitro and in vivo in mice. *Journal of Ethnopharmacology*. 2006;105:301-305.
- 70. Masood N, Chaudry A, Tariq P. Anti-microbial activity of cinnamomum cassia against diverse microbial flora with its nutritional and medicinal impacts. *Pak. J. Bot.* 2006;38:169-174.
- 71. Singletary K. Cinnamon. Overview of health benefits. *Nutrition Today*. 2008;43:263-266.
- 72. Inouye S, Yamaguchi H, Takizawa T. Screening of the antibacterial effects of a variety of essential oils on respiratory pathogens, using a modified dilution assay method. *J. Infect. Chemother.* 2001;47:251-254.
- 73. Ravindran PN, Babu KN, Shylaja M. Cinnamon and cassia: The genus Cinnamomom. CRC Press; 2004.
- 74. Larhsini M, Oumoulid L, Lazrek HB, Wataleb S, Bousaid M, Bekkhouche K, Jana M. Antimicrobial activity of some Moroccan medicinal plants. *Phytoether. Res.* 2001;15:250-252.
- 75. Gadır WSA, Mohamed F, Bakhıet AO. Antibacterial activity of Tamarindus indica fruit and Piper nigrum seed. *Research Journal of Microbiology*. 2007;11:824-830.
- 76. Kris-Etherton PM, Hecker KD, Bonanome A, Coval SM, Binkoski AE, Hilpert KF, Griel AE, Etherton TD. Bioactive compounds in foods: their role in the prevention of cardiovascular disease and cancer. *American Journal of Medicine*. 2002;113:71S-88S.
- 77. Moreno S, Scheyer T, Romano CS and Vojnov AA. Antioxidant and antimicrobial activities of rosemary extracts linked to their polyphenol composition. *Free Radic Res.* 2006;40:223-231.
- Aherne SA, Kerry JP, O'Brien NMO. Effects of plant extracts on antioxidant status and oxidant-induced stress in caco-2 cells. *British Journal of Nutrition*. 2007;97:321-32.
- 79. Miura K, Kikuzaki H, Nakatani N. Antioxidant activity of chemical components from sage (*Salvia officinalis L.*) and thyme (*Thymus vulgaris L.*) measured by the oil stability index method. J. Agric. Food Chem. 2002;50:1845-1851.
- 80. Kwon YI, Vattem DA, Shetty K. Evaluation of clonal herbs of Lamiaceae species for management of diabetes and hypertension. *Asia Pacific Journal of clinical Nutrition*. 2006;15:107-18.

- 81. Al-Sereitia MR, Abu-amerb KM, Sena P. Pharmacology of rosemary (*Rosmarinus* officinalis Linn.) and its therapeutic potentials. *Indian Journal of Experimental* Biology. 1999;37:124-131.
- 82. Eskin M, Tamir S. *Dictionary of nutraceuticals and functional foods*. Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press; 2006.
- 83. Bozin B, Mimica-Dukic N, Simin N and Anackov G. Characterization of the volatile composition of essential oils of some laiaceae spices and the antimicrobial and antioxidant activities of the entire oils. *J. Agric Food Chem.* 2007;54:1822-1828.
- 84. Zargarı A. Medicinal plants, 5th ed. Tehran University Press; 1995.
- 85. Moghtader M, Afzalı D. Study of the antimicrobial properties of the essential oil of rosemary. *American-Eurasian J. Agric. & Environ. Sci.* 2009;3:393-397.
- 86. Oluwatuyi M, Kaatz GW, Gibbons S. Antibacterial and resistance modifying activity of *Rosmarinus officinalis*. 2004;65:3249.
- K, Celan S, Knez Z, Skerget M, Bauman D, Glaser R. Antoxidant and antimicrobial activity of rosemary extract in chicken frankfurters. *Journal of Food Science*. 2006;71:C425-29.
- Rozman T, Jersek B. Antimicrobial activity of rosemary extracts (*Rosmarinus offinalis L.*) against different species of Listeria. Acta agriculturae Slovenica. 2009;93:51-58.
- S. Juhas S, Bukovaska A, Cikos S, Czikkova S, Fabian D, Koppel J. Anti-inflammatory effects of *Rosmarinus officinalis* essential oil in mice. *Acta Vet. BRNO*. 2009;78:121-127.
- Dragland S, Senoo H, Wake K, Holte K, Blornhoff R. Several culinary and medicinal herbs are important sources of dietary antioxidants. JN. 2003;133:1286-1290.
- 91. Bukovska A, Cıkos S, Juhas S, Il'kova G, Rehak P, Koppel J. Effects of a combination of thyme and oregano essential oils on TNBS-induced colitis in mice. *Mediators of Inflammation*. 2007:1-9.
- 92. Thomson WAR. *Medicines from the earth*. Maidenhead, United Kingdom: McGraw-Hill Book Co; 1978.
- 93. Duke JA. Handbook of medicinal herbs. Boca Raton, Fla: CRC Press, Inc; 1985.
- 94. Wild R. *The complete book of natural and medicinal cures*. Emmaus, Pa: Rodale Press, Inc; 1994.

- 95. Ahmad A, Davies J, Randall S, Skinner GRB. Antiviral properties of extract of *Opuntia streptacantha. Antiviral Res.* 1996;30:75-85.
- 96. Cowan MM. Plant products as antimicrobial agents. *Clinical Microbiology Reviews*. 1999:564-582.
- 97. Elhabazi K, Dicko A, Desor F, Dalal A, Younos C, Soulimani R. Preliminary study on immunological and behavioural effects of *Thymus broussonetii Boiss.*, an endemic species in Morocco. *Journal of Ethnopharmacology*. 2005;103:413-419.
- 98. Suzuki Y, Furuta H. Stimulation of guinea pig neutrophil superoxide anionproducing system with thymol. *Inflammation*. 1988;12:575-584.
- 99. Hotta M, Nakata R, Katsukawa M, Hori K, Takahashi S, Inoue H. Carvacrol, a component of thyme oil, activates PPARα and γ and suppresses COX-2 expression. *J. Lipid Res.* 2009;51:132-139.
- 100. Wang C-N, Chi C-W, Lin Y-L, Chen C-F, Shiao Y-J. The neuroprotective effects of phytoestrogens on amyloid  $\beta$  protein-induced toxicity are mediated by abrogating the activation of caspase cascade in rat cortical neurons. *J Biol Chem*. 2001;276:5287-5295.
- 101. Perry NSL, Bollen C, Perry EK, Ballard C. Salvia for dementia therapy: review of pharmacological activity and pilot tolerability clinical trial. Pharmacology, Biochemistry and Behavior. 2003;975:651-659.
- 102. Kennedy DO, Scholey AB. The psychopharmacology of European herbs with cognition-enhancing properties. Current Pharmaceutical Design. 2006;12:4613-4623.
- 103. Scheckel KA, Degner SC, Romagnolo DF. Rosmarinic acid antagonizes activator protein-1-dependent activation of cyclooxygenase-2 expression in human cancer and nonmalignant cell lines. *The Journal of Nutrition*. 2008;138:2098-105.
- 104. Strange R. A history of herbal plants. New York, NY: Arco Publishing Co.; 1977.
- 105. Rinzler CA. *The new complete book of herbs, spices & condiments*. New York: Checkmark Books; 2001.
- 106. Simon JE, Quinn J, Murray RG. Basil: A source of essential oils. In: J. Janick and J.E. Simon eds., *Advances in new crops*. Portland, OR :Timber Press; 1990.
- 107. Phippen WB, Simon JE. Anthocyanins in basil (Ocimum basilicum L.). J. Agr. Food Chem. 1998;46:1734–1738.

- 108. Juliani HR, Simon. Antioxidant activity of basil. In: Janick J, Whipkey A eds. *Trends in new crops and new uses*. ASHS; 2002.
- 109. Cooper EL, Roch P. Earthworm immunity: a model of immune competence. *Pedobiologia*. 2002;47:676-688.
- 110. Frund HC, Butt K, Capowiez Y, Eisenhauer N, et al. Using earthworms as model organisms in the laboratory: recommendations for experimental implementations. *Pedobiologia*. 2009;53:119-125.
- 111. Goven AJ, Fitzpatrick LC, Venables BJ. Chemical toxicity and host defense in earthworms- an invertebrate model. *Environmental effects research group*. 1994;280-300.
- 112. Van Gestel CAM, WA van Dis, EM van Breemen, Sparenburg PM. Development of a standardized toxicity test with the earthworm species Eisenia fetia andrei using copper, pentachlorophenol and 2,4-dichloroaniliine. *Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf.* 1989;18:305-312.
- 113. Kokta C. A laboratory test on sub-lethal effects of pesticides on *Eisenia fetida*. In PW Greig-Smith, H Becker, PJ Edwards and F Heimback, eds. *Ecotoxicology of Earthworms*. 1992:213-216.
- 114. Scott-Fordsmand JJ, Weeks JM. Biomarkers in earthworms. Rev Environ *Contam Toxicol.* 2000;165:117-159.
- 115. Lowe CN, Butt KR . A review of laboratory techniques used in the cultivation of soil dwelling earthworms. *Zeszyty Naukowe*. 2006:53-61.
- 116. Environmental Protection Agency. Final Report: Evaluation of Chemical and Biological Assays as Indicators of Toxic Metal Bioavailability in Soils. National Center for Environmental Research. http://cfpub.epa.gov/ncer\_abstracts/index.cfm/fuseaction/display.abstractDetail/abstr act/6108/report/F. September 2001. Updated April 18, 2006. Accessed May 30, 2010.
- 117. Sturzenbaum SR, Parkinson J, Blaxter M, Morgan AJ, Kılle P, Georgiev O. The earthworm Expressed Sequence Tag project. *Pedobiologia* 2003;47:447-451.
- 118. Hutton TS, DeLeon RC, Lester C, Maitin V, Crixell S, Vattem DA. Effect of dietary phytochemicals on peroxide induced oxidative stress in *Lumbricus terrestris*. *The FASEB Journal*. 718.7.Abstract. 2009.
- 119. Eyambi GS, Goven AJ, Fitzpatric LC, Venables BJ, Cooper EL. A non-invasive technique for sequential collection of earthworm (*Lumbricus terrestris*) leukocytes during subchronic immunotoxicity studies. *Laboratory Animals*. 1991;25:61-67.

- 120. Burch SW, Fitzpatrick LC, Goven AJ, Venables BJ, Giggleman MA. In vitro earthworm Lumbricus terrestris coelomocyte assay for use in terrestrial identification evaluation. *Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol.* 1999;62:547-554.
- 121. Kirk CJ, Peel RN, James KR, Kershaw Y (1975). *Basic medical laboratory technology*. New York, New York: John Wiley and Sons; 1975.
- 122. Xing K, Yang HS, Chen MY. Morphological and ultrastructural characterization of the coelomocytes in *Apostichopus japonicas*. *Aquatic Biol*. 2008;2:85-92.
- 123. Adamowicz A, Wojtaszek J. Morphology and phagocytotic activity of coelomocytes in *Dendrobaena veneta (Lumbricidae). Zoologica Poloniae.* 2001;46/1-4:91-104.
- 124. Rainard P. A colorimetric microassay for opsonins by reduction of NBT in phagocytosing bovine polymorphs. *Journal of Immunological Methods*. 1986;90:197-201.
- 125. Miranda KM, Espey MG, Wink DA. A rapid, simple spectrophotometric method for simultaneous detection of nitrate and nitrite. 2001;5:62-71.
- 126. Kelm MA, Hammerstone JK, Schmitz HH. Identification and quantification of flavanols and proanthocyanidins in foods: how good are the datas? *Clinical and Developmental Immunology*. 2005;12:35-41.
- 127. Martin A. Antioxidant vitamins E and C and risk of Alzheimer's disease. *Nutr Rev.* 2003;61:69-73.
- 128. Shami PJ, Weinberg JB. Differential effects of nitric oxide on erythroid and myeloid colony growth from CD34+ human bone marrow cells. *Blood*. 1996;87:1977-982.
- 129. Aicher A, Heeschen C, Mildner-Rihm C, et al. Essential role of endothelial nitric oxide synthase for mobilization of stem and progenitor cells. *Nature Medicine*. 2003;9:1370-1376.
- 130. Thum T, Tsikas D, Stein S, et al. Suppression of endothelial progenitor cells in human coronary artery disease by the endogenous nitric oxide synthase inhibitor asymmetric dimethylarginine. J. Am. Coll. Cardiol. 2005;46:1693-1701.
- 131. Genaro AM, Hortelano S, Alvarez A, Martinez-AC, Bosca L. Splenic B lymphocyte programmed cell death is prevented by ntric oxide release through mechanisms involing sustained bcl-2 levels. *J Clin Invest*. 1995;95:1884.
- 132. Taylor EL, Megson IL, Haslett C, Rossi AG. Nitric oxide: a key regulator of myeloid inflammatory cell apoptosis. *Nature*. 2003;10:418-430.

- 133. Albina JE et al. Nitric oxide-mediated apoptosis in murine peritoneal macrophages. *J Immunol*. 1993;150.
- 134. Babior BM, Kipnese RS, Curnutte JT. Biological defense mechanisms. The production of superoxide, a potential, bactericidal agent. *J Clin Invest*. 1973;52:741-744.
- 135. Fadlelmula A, Mackenzie DWR. Non-specific immune responses elicited by phagocytes on the dermatophye: *Trichophyton verrucosum*. *Scientific Journal of King Faisal University (Basic and Applied Sciences)*. 2002;3:79-92.
- 136. Lacy P, et al. Divergence of mechanisms regulating respiratory burst in blood and sputum eosinophils and neutrophils from atopic subjects. *The Journal of Immunology*. 2003;170:2670-2679.
- 137. Lamberth JD. NOX enzymes and the biology of reactive oxygen. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 2004;4:181-189.
- 138. Graham DB, et al. Neutrophil-mediated oxidative burst and host defense are controlled by a Vav-PLCγ2 signalling axis in mice. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*. 2007;117:3445-3452.
- 139. Robinson JM. Phagocytic leukocytes and reactive oxygen species. *Histochem Cell Biol.* 2009;131:465-469.
- 140. Nathan, C., et al. Cytokine-induced respiratory burst of human neutrophils: dependence on extracellular matrix proteins and CD11/CD18 integrins. *J. Cell Biol.* 1989;109:1341–1349.
- 141. Nathan, C.F. Respiratory burst in adherent human neutrophils: triggering by colony-stimulating factors CSF-GM and CSF-G. *Blood.* 1989;73:301–306.
- 142. Nathan, C. Neutrophils and immunity: challenges and opportunities. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 2006;6:173–182.
- 143. Dang PM, et al. Priming of human neutrophil respiratory burst by granulocyte/macrophage colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF) involves partial phosphorylation of p47 (phox). J. Biol. Chem. 1999;274:20704-20708.
- 144. El Benna J, et al. NADPH oxidase priming and p47phox phosphorylation in neutrophils fro synovial fluid of pantients with rheumatoid arthritis and spondylarthropathy. *Inflammation*. 2002;26:273-278.

- 145. Mansfield PJ, et al. Granulocyte colony-stimulating factor primes NADPH oxidase in neutrophils through translocation of cytochrome b (558) by gelatinase-granule release. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 2002;140:9-16.
- 146. Dewas C, et al. TNF-α induces phosphorylation of p47 (phox) in human neutrophils: partial phosphorylation of p47phox is a common event of priming of human neutrophils by TNF-α and granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor. *J. Immunol.* 2003;171:4392-4398.
- 147. Dakshinamoorthy S, Long DJ, Jaiswal AK. Antioxidant regulation of genes encoding enzymes that detoxify xenobiotics and carcinogens. *Curr. Top. Cell Regul.* 2000;36:201–206.
- 148. Nguyen T, Nioi P, Pickett CB. The Nrf2-antioxidant response element signaling pathway and its activation by oxidative stress. *Journal of biological Chemistry*. 2009; 284:13291-13295.
- 149. Nelson SK, Bose SK, Grunwald GK, Myhill P, McCord JM. The induction of human superoxide dismutase and catalase in vivo: A fundamentally new approach to antioxidant therapy. *Free Radical Biology and Medicine*. 2006;40:341-347
- 150. Steinkamp-Fenske K, Bollinger L, Voller N, Xu H, Yao Y, Bauer R, Forstermann U, Li H. Ursolıc acıd from the Chinese herb danshen (*Salvia miltiorrhiza L*) upregulates eNOS and downregulates NOX-4 expression in human endothelial cells. *Atherosclerosis*. 2007;195:e104-e111.
- 151. 149 IA, Xie G, Kirpotina LN, Klein RA, Jutila MA, Quinn MT. Macrophage immunomodulatory activity of polysacchardies isolated from Opuntia polyacantha. *Int Immunopharmacol*. 2008;8:1455-1466.
- 152. Shao BM, Xu W, Dai H, Tu P, Li Z, Gao XM. A study on the immune receptors for polysaccharides from the roots of Astragalus membranaceus, a Chinese medicinal herb. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*. 2004;320:1103-1111.
- 153. Yoon YD et al. Activation of mitogen-activated protein kinases and AP-1 by polysaccharide oslated from the radix of Platycodon grandiflorum in RAW 264.7 cells. *Int. Immunopharmacol.* 2004;4:1477-1487.
- 154. Jeon YJ, Kim HM. Experimental evidences and signal transduction pathways involved in the activation of NF-KB/Rel by angelan in murine macrophages. *Int Immunopharmacol.* 2001;1:1331-1339.
- 155. Wasser SP. Medicinal mushrooms as a source of antitumor and immunomodulating polysaccharides. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 2002;60:258-274.
- 156. Shu CC, Wang JH, Wang SJ, Wen JC, et al. Effect of polysaccharides from medicinal herbs as danger signals: implication for regulating immune responses. *Molecular Therapy*. 2005;S110-S111.

- 157. Hırasa K, Takemasa M. Spice science and technology. New York, NY: Marcel Dekker, Inc.; 1998.
- 158. Martinelli A, Rodrigues LA, Cravo P. Plasmodium chabaudı: efficacy of artermisinin + curcumin combination treatment on a clone selected for artemisinin resistance in mice. *Experimental Parasitology*. 2008;2:304-307.
- 159. Magrinat G, Mason SN, Shami PJ, Weinberg JB. Nitric oxide modulation of human leukemia cell differentiation and gene expression. *Blood.* 1992;80:1880.
- 160. Niedbala W, Wei XQ, Campbell C, Thomson D, Komai-Koma M, Liew FY. Nitric oxide preferentially induces type 1 T cell differentiation by selectively up-regulating IL-12 receptor β2 expression via cGMP. *PNAS*. 2002;99:16186-16191.
- 161. Iverson PO, Nicolaysen G, Benestad HB. Endogenous nitric oxide causes vasodilation in rat bone marrow, bone, and spleen during accelerated hematopoiesis. Exp. Hematol. 1994;22:1297.
- 162. Rittenhouse JR, Lui PD, Lau BH. Chinese medicinal herbs reverse macrophage suppression induced by urological tumors. *J Urol.* 1991;146:468-90.
- 163. Capek P, Hribalova V. Water soluble polysaccharides from *Salvia officinalis* L. possessing immunomudulatory activity. *Phytochemistry*. 2004:1983-1992.
- 164. Haque R, Bin-Hafeez B, Ahmad I, Parvez S, Pandey S, Raisuddin S. Protective effects of *Emblica officinalis* Gaertn. in cyclophosphamide-treated mice. *Human & Experimental Toxicology*. 2001;20:643-650.
- 165. Pelaez B, Campillo JA, Lopez-Asenjo JA, Subiza JL. Cyclophosphamide induces the development of early myeloid cells suppressing tumor cell growth by a nitric oxide-dependent mechanism. *The Journal of Immunology*. 2001;166:6608-6615.
- 166. Mamounas EP, Bryant J, Lembersky B, Fehrenbacher L, Sedlacek SM, Fisher B, Wickerham DL, Yothers G, Soran A, Wolmark N (2005). Paclitaxel after doxorubicin plus cyclophosphamide as adjuvant chemotherapy for node-positive breast cancer: results from NSABP B-28. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*. 2005;23:3686-3696.
- 167. Anderson D, Bishop JB, Garner RC, Ostrosky PW, Selby PB. Cyclophosphamide: review of its mutagenicity for an assessment of potential germ cell risks. *Mutation Research/Fundamental and Molecular Mechanisms of Mutagenesis*. 1995;330:115-181.
- 168. Kobrinsky NL, Sjolander DE, Cheang MS, Levitt R, Steen P. Granulocytemacrophage colony stimulating factor treatment before doxorubicin and cyclophosphamide chemotherapy priming in women with early-stage breast cancer. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*. 1999;17:3426-3430.

- 169. Zidan J, Shetver L, Gershuny A, Abzah A, Tamam S, Stein M, Friedman E. Prevention of chemotherapy-induced neutropenia by special honey intake. *Medical Oncology*. 2006;23:549-552.
- 170. Bin-Hafeez B, Ahmad I, Haque R, Raisuddin S. Protective effect of Cassia occidentalis L. on cyclophosphamide-induced suppression of humoral immunity in mice. *Journal of Ethnopharmacology*. 2001;975:13-18.
- 171. Chu DT, Wong WL, Mavligit GM. Immunotherapy with Chinese medicinal herbs.
  II. Reversal of cyclophosphamide-induced immune suppression by administration of fractionated Astragalus membranaceus in vivo. *J. Clin Lab Immunol.* 1988;25:125-129.
- 172. Thatte UM, Dahanukar SA. Comparative study of immunomodulating activity of Indian medicinal plants; lithium carbonate and glucan. *Methods Find Exp Clin Pharmacol.* 1988;10:639-644.
- 173. Bharani SER, Asad M, Dhamanigi SS, Chandrakala GK. Immunomodulatory activity of methanolic extract of Morus alba Linn. (mulberry) leaves. *Pak. J. Pharm. Sci.* 2010;23:63-68.
- 174. Kumar KBH, Kuttan R. Chemoprotective activity of an extract of Phyllanthus amarus against cyclophosphamide induced toxicity in mice. *Phytomedicine*. 2005;12:494-500.
- 175. Chung VQ, Tattersall M, Cheung HTA. Interactions of an herbal combination that inhibits growth of prostate cancer cells. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol*. 2004;53:384-390.
- 176. Adams LS, Seeram NP, Hardy ML, Carpenter C, Heber D. Analysis of the interactions of botanical extract combinations against the viability of prostate cancer cell lines. *eCAM*. 2006;3:117-124.
- 177. Wagner H. Natural products chemistry and phytomedicine research in the new millennium: new developments and challenges. *ARKIVOC*. 2004;7:277-284.
- 178. Yeh P, Kishony R. Networks from drug-drug surfaces. *Molecular Systems Biology*. 2007;3:85
- 179. Vattem D, Ghaedian R, Shetty K. Enhancing health benefits of berries through phenolic antioxidant enrichment: focus on cranberry. *Asia Pac J Clin Nutr*. 2005;14:120-130.
- 180. Verma SP, Salamone E, Goldin B. Curcumin and genistein, plant natural products, show synergistic inhibitory effects on the growth of human breast cancer MCF-7 cells

induced by estrogenic pesticides. *Biochemical and biophysical research communications*. 1997;233:692-696.

- 181. Vattem DA, Lin Y-T, Ghaedian R, Shetty K. Cranberry synergies for dietary management of Helicobacter pylori infections. *Process Biochem.* 2004;40:2059-2065.
- 182. Biavatti MW. Synergy: an old wisdom, a new paradigm for pharmacotherapy. *Brazilian Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences*. 2009;45:371-378.
- 183. Kiyohara H, Matsumoto T, Yamada H. Combination effects of herbs in a multiherbal formula: expression of Juzen-taiho-to's immune-modulatory activity on the intestinal immune system. *eCAM*. 2004;1:83-91.
- 184. Suresh D, Srinivasan K. Tissue distribution & elimination of capsaicin, piperine & curcumin following oral intake in rats. *Indian J Med Res.* 2010;131:682-691.
- 185. Stump AL, Mayo T, Blum A. Management of grapefruit-drug interactions. *American Family Physician*. 2006;74:605-608.
- 186. Hill AA, Hunter CP, Tsung BT, Tucker-Kellogg G, Brown EL. Genomic analysis of gene expression in *C. elegans. Science*. 2000;290:809.
- 187. Kaletta T, Hengartner MO (2006). Finding function in novel targets: *C. elegans* as a model organism. *Nature Reviews Drug Discovery*.1-12.
- 188. Schulenburg H, Kurz CL, Ewbank JJ. Evolution of the innate immune system: the worm perspective. *Immunological Reviews*. 2004;198:36-58.
- 189. Kim DH, Ausubel FM. Evolutionary perspectives on innate immunity from the study of *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Current Opinion in Immunology*. 2005;17:4-10.
- 190. Siddiqui SS, Loganathan S, Krishaswamy S, Faoro L, Jagadeeswaran R, Salgia R. C. elegans as a model organism for in vivo screening in cancer: effects of human c-Met in lung cancer affect C. elegans vulva phenotypes. Cancer Biol Ther. 2008;7:856-863.
- 191. Haskins KA, Russell JF, Gaddis N, Dressman HK. Unfolded protein response genes regulated by CED-1 are required for *Caenorhabditis elegans* innate immunity. *Dev Cell*. 2008;15:87-97.
- 192. Ewbank J. Signaling in the immune response. *WormBook, ed.* The *C. elegans* research community, WormBook 2006; doi/10.1895/wormbook.1.83.1, http://www.wormbook.org.

- 193. Pujol N, Cypowyj S, Ziegler K, Millet A, Astrain A, Goncharov A, Jin Y, Chisholm AD, Ewbank JJ. Distinct innate immune responses to infection and wounding in the C. elegans epidermis. *Current Biology*. 2008;18:481-489.
- 194. Page AP, Johnstone IL. The cuticle. *WormBook, ed.* The *C. elegans* Research Community, WormBook. 2007; doi/10.1895/wormbook.1.138.1. http://www.wormbook.org.
- 195. Inoue H, Hisamoto N, An JH, Oliveira RP, Nishida E, Blackwell TK, Matsumoto K. The *C. elegans* p38 MAPK pathway regulates nuclear localization of the transcription factor SKN-1 in oxidative stress response. *Genes and Development*. 2005;19:2278-2283.
- 196. Moses HL, Serra R. Regulation of differentiation by TGF-β. *Curr Opin Genet Dev*. 1996;6:581-586.
- 197. Shiraki N, Lai CJ, Hishikari Y, Kume S. TGF-β signaling potentiates differentiation of embryonic stem cells to Pdx-1 expressing endodermal cells. *Genes to Cells*. 2005;10:503-516.
- 198. Krishna S, Maduzia LL, Padgett RW. Specificity of TGFβ signaling is conferred by distinct type I receptors and their associated SMAD proteins in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Development*. 1998;126:251-260.
- 199. Millet ACM, Ewbank JJ. Immunity in. *Current Opinion in Immunology*. 2004;16:4-9. *Caenorhabditis elegans*
- 200. Alfred J. C. elegans- an innate choice? Nature Reviews. 2002;3:651.
- 201. Aly SM, Mohammed MF, John G. Echinacea as immunostimulatory agent in nile tilapia (*Oreochromis niloticus*) via earthen pond experiment. 8<sup>th</sup> International Symposium on Tilapia in Aquaculture. 2008;1033-1042.
- 202. Yin G, Ardo L, Thompson KD, Adams A, Jeney Z, Jeney G. Chinese herbs (*Astragalus radix* and *Ganoderma lucidum*) enhance immune response of carp, *Cyprinus carpio*, and protection against *Aeromonas hydrophila*. Fish & Shellfish Immunology. 2009;26:140-145.
- 203. Mohamad S, Abasali H. Effect of plant extracts supplemented diets on immunity and resistance to *aeromonas hydrophila* in common carp (*Cyprinus carpio*). *Agricultural Journal*. 2010;5:119-127.
- 204. Young JAT, Dillin A. MAPping innate immunity. PNAS. 2004;101:12781-12782.
- 205. Shivers RP, Pagano DJ, Kooistra T, Richardson CE, Reddy KC, Whitney JK, Kamanzi O, Matsumoto K, Hisamoto N, Kim DH. Phosphorylation of the conserved

transcription factor ATF-7 by PMK-1 p38 MAPK regulates innate immunity in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *PLOS Genetics*. 2010;6;1-11.

- 206. An JH, Blackwell TK. SKN-1 links *C. elegans* mesendodermal specification to a conserved oxidative stress response. *Genes & Development*. 2003;17:1882-1893.
- 207. Troemel ER, Chu SW, Reinke V, Lee SS, Ausubel FM, Kim DH. P38 MAPK regulated expression of immune response genes and contributes to longevity in *C. elegans. PLOS genetics.* 2006;2:1725-1739.
- 208. Cho C, Ko HM, Kim JM, Lee JA, Park JE, Jang MS, Park SG, Lee DH, Ryu SE, Park BC. Positive regulation of apoptosis signal regulating kinase 1 by hD53L1. The *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. 2004;279:16050-16056.
- 209. Andreadi CK, Howells LM, Atherfold PA, Manson MM. Involvment of Nrf2, p38, B-Raf, and nuclear factor-κB, but not phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase, in induction of hemeoxygenase-1 by dietary polyphenols. *Molecular Pharmacology*. 2005;69:1033-1040.
- 210. Lee SS, Kennedy S, Tolonen AC, Ruvkun G. DAF-16 target genes that control *C. elegans* life-span and metabolism. *Science*. 2003;300:644-647.
- 211. Murphy CT, McCarroll SA, Bargmann CI, Fraser A, Kamath RS, Ahringer J, Li H, Kenyon C. Genes that act downstream of DAF-16 to influence the lifespan of *Caenorhabditis elegans. Nature.* 2003;424:277-284.
- 212. Tullet JMA. Direct inhibition of the longevity-promoting factor SKN-1 by insulin like signaling in *C. elegans. Cell.* 2008;132:1025-1038.
- Miyata S, Begun J, Troemel ER, Ausubel FM. DAF-16 dependent suppression of immunity during reproduction in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Genetics*. 2008;178:903-918.
- 214. Yu YB, Dosanjh L, Lao L, Tan M, Shim BS, Luo Y. Cinnamomum cassia bark in two herbal formulas increases life span in *Caenhorhabditis elegans* via insulin signaling and stress response pathways. *PLoS ONE*. 2010;2:;e9339.doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0009339
- 215. Yu X, Lu N, Zhou Z. Phagocytic receptor CED-1 initiates a signaling pathway for degrading engulfed apoptotic cells. *PLoS Biology*. 2008;6:0581-0600.
- 216. Roos A, Xu W, Castellano G, Nauta AJ, Garred P, Daha MR, van Kooten C. A pivotal role for innate immunity in the clearance of apoptotic cells. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 2004;34:921-929.

- 217. Zhou Z, Harwieg E, Horvitz RH. Ced-1 is a transmembrane receptor that mediates cell corpse engulfment in *C. elegans. Cell.* 2001;104:43-56.
- 218. Yu X, Odera S, Chuang CH, Lu N, Zhou Z. *C. elegans* dynamin mediates the signaling of phagocytic receptor CED-1 for the engulfment and degradation of apoptotic cells. *Developmental Cell*. 2006;10:743-757.
- 219. Tatar M. SIR2 calls upon the ER. Cell Metabolism. 2005;281-282.
- 220. Stiernagle T. Maintenance of C. elegans. WormBook, ed. The C. elegans Research Community, WormBook. 2006; doi/10.1895/wormbook.1.101.1. http://www.wormbook.org.
- 221. Brenner S. The genetics of *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Genetics. 1974;77:71-94.
- 222. Caldicott IM, Larsen PL, Riddle DL. In: *Cell Biology: a laboratory handbook.* San Diego: Academic Press; 1994.
- 223. Liberati NT, Fitzgerald KA, Kim DH, Feinbaum R, Golenbock DT, Ausubel FM. Requirement for a conserved Toll/interleukin-1 resistance domain protein in the *Caenorhabditis elegans* immune response. *PNAS*. 2004;101:6593-6598.
- 224. Przybysz AJ, Choe KP, Roberts LJ, Strange K. Increased age reduces DAF-16 and SKN-1 signaling and the hermetic response of *Caenorhabditis elegans* to the xenobiotic juglone. *Mechanisms of Ageing and Development*. 2009;130:357-369.
- 225. Kell A, Ventura N, Kahn N, Johnson TE. Activation of SKN-1 by novel kinases in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Free Radic Biol Med.* 2007;43:1560-1566
- 226. Shaham S. The dynamin(c)s of cell corpse engulfment. *Developmental Cell*. 2006;10:1-2.
- 227. He B, Yu X, Margolis M, Liu X, Leng X, Etzion Y, Zheng F, Lu N, Quiocho FA, Danino D, Zhou Z. Live-cell imaging in *Caenorhabditis elegans* reveals the distinct roles of dynamin self assembly and guanosine triphosphate hydrolysis in the removal of apoptotic cells. *Molecular Biology of the Cell*. 2010;21:610-629.
- 228. Chang HC, Hull M, Mellman I. The J-domain protein Rme-8 interacts with Hsc70 to control clathrin-dependent endocytosis in *Drosophila*. *The Journal of Cell Biology*. 2004;164:1055-1064.
- 229. Wang N, K1m HG, Cotta CV, Wan M, Tang Y, Klug CA, Cao X. TGFβ/BMP inhibits the bone marrow transformation capability of Hoxa9 by repressing its DNA-binding ability. *The EMBO Journal*. 2006;25:1469-1480.
- 230. Derynck R, Akhurst RJ. Differentiation plasticity regulated by TGF-beta family proteins in development and disease. *Nat Cell Biol.* 2007;9:1000-4.

- 231. Morita K, Flemming AJ, Sugihara Y et al. A *Caenorhabditis elegans* TGF-β, DBL-1, controls the expression of LON-1, a PR0-related protein, that regulates polyploidization and body length. *The EMBO Journal*. 2002;21:1063-1073.
- 232. Hatanaka R, Sekine Y, Hayakawa T, Takeda K, Ichijo H. Sıgnalıng pathways in invertebrate immune stress response. Graduate School of Pharmaceutical Sciences, The University of Tokyo, Japan. ISJ 6:32-43. 2009
- 233. Coleman JJ, Mylonakis E. The tangled web of signaling in innate immunity. *Cell Host and Microbe*. 2009;5:313-315.
- 234. Ziegler K, Kurz CL, Cypowyj Couillault C, Pophillat M, Pujol N, Ewbank JJ. Antifungal innate immunity in: PKCd links G protein signaling and a conserved p38 MAPK cascade. *Cell Host and Microbe*. 2009;5:341-352.
- 235. Ren M, Feng H, Fu Y, Land M, Rubin *C. elegans* CS. Protein kinase D (DKF2), a diacylglycerol effector, is an essential regulator of *C. elegans* innate immunity. *Immunity*. 2009;30:521-532.
- 236. Zhou G, Golden T, Aragon IV, Honkanen RE. Ser/Thr protein phosphatase 5 inactivates hypoxia-induced activation of an apoptosis signal-regulating kinase 1/MKK-4/JNK signaling cascade. *J Biol Chem.* 2004;279:46595-46605.
- 237. Yang M, Sun J, Chen G, Guan S, Liu X, Jiang B, Ye M, Guo DA. Phytochemical analysis of traditional Chinese medicine using liquid chromatography coupled with mass spectrometry. *J Chromatogr A*. 2009;1216:2045-2062.

VITA

Christen Elizabeth Lester was born in Houston, Texas on September 26, 1983, the daughter of Theresa Lester and Donald Lester. Christen graduated from Klein Oak High School in Spring, Texas In May 2002. She received the degree of Bachelor of Science in Nutrition and Foods from Texas State University-San Marcos in May 2008. In the fall of 2008, Christen entered the MS program for Human Nutrition at Texas State University-San Marcos and worked as a Graduate Instructional Assistant for Dr. BJ Friedman and a Graduate Assistant for Dr. Dhiraj Vattem. In August 2010, Christen completed her MS degree in Human Nutrition.

Permanent Address: 6615 Ambercrest Dr.

Spring, TX 77389

This thesis was typed by Christen E. Lester.

\_